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VICE-CHAIR WHITE: ...(gavel)... Good morning. This meeting of the Budget and Finance
Committee shall please come to order. I'd like to welcome Members Robert Carroll.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Good morning, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Good morning. Gladys Balsa.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Good morning, Chair.

-2-

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
April 29, 2015
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Good morning. Elle Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Aloha, good morning, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Aloha. Don Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Aloha, good morning, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Good morning. Stacy Crivello.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Good morning, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Don Guzman.
COUNCILMEMBER GUZMAN: Good morning, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Good morning. And, Mike Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Aloha and good morning, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Aloha. And the Chair of the Committee is excused. He is on the
mainland on NACo business, and this morning we've got a number of testifiers and I'm
having to pass the responsibility off to Staff because I've left my glasses somewhere.
So we'll, without further ado, well get into the testimony. Go ahead, yeah.

• .BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY...
MR. MOLINA: Mr. Chair, the first person signed up to testify is Sunny Savage-Luskin.
MS. SAVAGE-LUSKIN: Good morning.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Good morning.
MS. SAVAGE-LUSKIN: Good morning, Chair and Councilmembers. My name is Sunny
Savage-Luskin and I'm a Haiku author and mother.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Could you get a little closer to the microphone?
MS. SAVAGE-LUSKIN: I am testifying in support of Councilmember Don Guzman's budget
proposal of an over 300-acre open space land purchase in my moku of Hamakualoa. I
urge you to give the people of Haiku this incredible opportunity to malama the ama
and collectively love a place. The properties on the real estate market in this area are
priced far out of reach for the average Maui resident working on Maui and with their
ability to subdivide, we are looking at a real need to take action for preservation. I just
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published a book about wild food plants of Hawaii and speak about the importance in
the evolution of our species to preserve our biodiversity. For whatever this land could
be, from Hawaiian farming community and permaculture-inspired community
gardens, connected by trails to food forests and to the heiaus. It is needed and no
monies have been given to the Haiku area for, I believe, over 15 years. I'm also
requesting that the $500,000 [sic] line item budget, in the budget, for the State Joint
Fact Finding Work Group for GMOs be removed from the Budget. When an over
$8 million campaign is spent to defeat a citizen's initiative in Maui County, the
inclusion of people with ties to Monsanto and Dow AgroSciences does not make me
feel confident that the findings will be unbiased. This group will use existing evidence.
We've already seen what evidence is provided in support of GMOs. What the citizens of
Maui want is a temporary ban on all growing and testing of GMOs in the County until
proven safe. So if the $50,000 line item is not removed, I would encourage you to
utilize those monies for an Environmental Impact Statement that has direct research
conducted here in the County 'cause it's invaluable to have research right here. So,
yeah, that's what I
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. Those must have been exclamation marks that were -MS. SAVAGE-LUSKIN: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: --provided.
MS. SAVAGE-LUSKIN: Yes. For the keiki, for the keiki.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Members, any questions for the testifier? Seeing none, thank you so
much for being here this morning.
MS. SAVAGE-LUSKIN: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Our next testifier is Jerleen Bryant and she'll be followed by
Doris MacFarlane.
MS. BRYANT: Good morning -VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Good morning.
MS. BRYANT: --Council Chair White and Committee members. I don't even know where to
begin. As you know, I am nearing the end of my first year as CEO at the Maui
Humane Society and while my responsibilities there are not new to me, animal welfare
and staff management, I have many years of experience in that arena, this arena is
new to me. So I am really going to ask for your patience and maybe a little bit of
guidance and clarity as I learn. So when the Budget came out on Monday, I was
pretty shocked. And because I'm new, I can still get shocked. Maybe in a few years, I
won't be and I'm just trying understand. So a few things surprised me, one of which
is that while we are a nonprofit, our relationship with the County of Maui is a little
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different than many of the other amazing nonprofits here on the island. We're
contracted to provide certain services and the way we do that is we don't apply for a
grant, we apply, we respond to the RFP that is publically publicized and, or printed in
the paper. It says the scope of services we must provide to the County and we
understand that and we're happy to do it and we appreciate the support that we do get
from the County but there's a cost associated with, with providing those services and
we respond in very transparent way and very justifiable way. We respond and say
what it's going to cost us to provide those services. And when the Budget comes out
from this Committee on Monday, we weren't, it was short. And so a regular nonprofit
would then have the flexibility to look at what the funding they have coming in and
adjust their services. We don't have that option and I'm, so I'm looking for clarity in
this area because we still must provide a scope of service, certain services that are
mandated yet we don't have the funding to be able to do that. Secondly, we, the
Revolving Fund, we had asked for an increase in enforcement and we didn't get the
increase and, in fact, $150,000 is now going to come from the Revolving Fund, which
is a fund that we put money into based on certain services we provide at the shelter.
In years past, I don't know when this fund was set up, because many shelters, that's
not typical. They are able to -VICE-CHAIR WHITE: You'll have to conclude.
MS. BRYANT: --yeah, they are, okay.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. Members -MS. BRYANT: It's beeping at me, okay.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: --any questions for the testifier?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. And thank you, Ms. Bryant, for being here.
Yeah, I can tell that you're trying to get a grasp of what's going on here and I think the
bottom line is money appears to be taken away and you're like, what am I going to do
without it? So what is the amount that you're looking at that you feel like is needed
to, you know, fulfill your scope of services -UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Chair?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --that this County has contracted you to do?
MS. BRYANT: Okay, so we, it was, essentially last year the Budget came in short, just over
$200,000 and this year we had looked for an increase of--and I don't actually have
that figure right in front of me--again, it was just about, about $200,000, a little bit
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more, and what that was going to allow us to do is help with our staffing. Our staff is
just maxed out to the limit and because of that, and not just staffing, training,
staffing, expenses. Over the years, medicine for our animals has gone up, and food,
surgical supplies and boring things like our copier lease and copy and ink and paper
and maintenance. So while those expenses have gone up, we haven't received
additional funds from the County of Maui to cover those. We have a partnership,
about 68 percent of what we do at the shelter falls under our contract. The remainder
doesn't and so that's the shared expense that we're hoping for from the County.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, well thank you very much, Ms. Bryant. And, of
course, we're always open written, more detailed testimony too. But thank you for
your time.
MS. BRYANT: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Members, any other questions? Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. and thank you, Ms. Bryant, for being
here and welcome -MS. BRYANT: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --to the process. You mentioned that 68 percent of what you
guys do -MS. BRYANT: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --is covered by, is what, is
MS. BRYANT: Is mandated, it's services that we're mandated to provide.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
MS. BRYANT: Yep.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: And of the money that the County gives you, how much, what
percentage of that is your budget?
MS. BRYANT: About 40 percent. So we receive about -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: 40 percent?
MS. BRYANT: --we receive about 40.. .oh, of our overall budget?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right.
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MS. BRYANT: That's a good question. I don't have that in front of me but I know my finance
director is going to be speaking -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
MS. BRYANT: --so she could probably answer. Of our operating costs, the revenue, the
monies that we receive from the County, covers about 40 percent of the operational
costs at the shelter versus the 68 percent that falls under our mandated services.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay, thank you. Thank you, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Any other questions, Members? Seeing none, thank you for -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair? Chair?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: --being here this morning.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair, I have -VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Oh, I'm sorry.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --a question, sorry.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair? It's in relation to Ms. Bryant but is there a way to
have her a resource as we go through deliberations of some kind? I mean, is that
going to be, can we request that of the Committee and of Ms. Bryant?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, we would need to request DHHC to come back, but that's fine.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, if that's, okay, that would be good so we can get better
information. . . (inaudible).
MS. BRYANT: Yeah, and, again, I'm not telling you anything that I haven't said before. I was
just looking for clarity so that I could understand better what's happening here.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
Okay, thank you, Ms. Bryant. And our next testifier is
VICE-CHAIR WHITE:
Doris MacFarlane and she'll be followed by Monique Yamashita.
MS. MacFARLANE: Good morning, Council Chair --
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VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Good morning.
My name is
--and Committee members, Councilmembers.
MS. MacFARLANE:
Doris MacFarlane. I am the Director of Finance for the Maui Humane Society. I'm not
sure that I will have all the answers that you're looking for right now in terms of actual
percentages, dollar figures. I planned to testify in a more general manner but any
detailed information that you might want, we can certainly get to you in the future. I
want to say that we do appreciate the support we've received from the County over the
years. I truly believe that working together we can do more for our abandoned,
abused, neglected animals on Maui than if we were operating independently. So
together we can do more. The amounts for the animal sheltering and animal
enforcement presented in the Mayor's Budget represent the amounts the Maui
Humane Society presented to the County in response to the RFP, which was
advertised in November of 2014. These amounts are not over stated. I can vouch for
the fact that every line item in our budget, that's the Maui Humane Society budget,
was carefully reviewed and I believe these amounts are accurate estimates of future
costs. I sincerely hope that the County will be willing to step up to the plate and fund
the County services provided by the Maui Humane Society. If that happens, we can
use our own resources to further maintain and improve our aging facility, continue
our efforts to provide spay/neuter clinics for our community and continue to provide a
variety of programs, which directly benefit our animals and community on Maui. One
thing that our CEO, Jerleen, did not have the time to mention was the lack of funding
for the After Hours Injured Animal Program. We are very concerned about that and I
picture myself anywhere in the County, probably driving along, seeing an injured
animal and wondering who would I call, what will I do? We are willing to be the ones
that are to be called but having officers on-call every night, every day of the year, takes
funding and we humbly ask for that funding for the animals. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. Members, questions for the testifier? Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Thank you very much, Chair. And thank you very much for
being here. I'm going to ask a question that may be partly yours and maybe I
should've asked Jerleen, but I'll ask anyway. She mentioned in her testimony about
the negotiation of the contract and how there are certain services that must be
provided and that from your standpoint, and you're the ones that do it, there is not
sufficient funding to do all of that. Have you been part of negotiating that contract?
MS. MacFARLANE: I would say I have been involved in trying to make a determination, a fair
determination, of what percentage of the things that we do fall under the
County-mandated services. And it is not black and white in a lot of cases. In some
cases it is, for example, animal enforcement that is County mandated. The sheltering
and caring for the animals, the adoptions, that's where we get into the grey area of
shared expenses because at the shelter, we do other things as well, where the
community can walk in and what business takes place may not be a County service.
So, yes, I have been involved in trying to determine the fair allocation of the shared
costs.
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COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Well, what I'm trying to figure out is, you know, we all talk about
unfunded mandates.
MS. MacFARLANE: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: We get them given to us all the time, you shall do this and no
money is given to do it. So I, I'm trying to understand from your viewpoint, and what
I'm hearing is we may be being asked to do something that you don't fund us for and
I'm trying to figure out whether there's room for negotiation based on the funding you
get. You know, if you say I need half a million dollars to do this and we give you
400,000, is there room to negotiate the outcomes or is there not? That's what I
thought I heard.
MS. MacFARLANE: I would say there's always room to negotiate. Over the years, we have
not received full funding for the past several years and it has been the decision of the
Board of Directors at the Humane Society to continue to provide all services. It's been
difficult for us to carve out something that we would cut in our negotiation if we were
not to receive all of the funding. We're talking about the health and welfare of animals
so all of us are so passionate about it that we're not willing to make the animals pay,
so to speak, by cutting a service, which will hurt them in order to make our point that
this is needed and I suspect that if we did cut some services, that your phones might
start ringing again with complaints about why are they closed two days a week, why,
you know, did I call for this service for an officer to come out and no one came? So we
would prefer to continue to provide excellent services and have our community happy
and continue on a path to success in decreasing our animal overpopulation.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Thank you very much. I totally understand. I was a nonprofit
director and you never want to hurt the clients by cutting services but you need to pay
the bills.
MS. MacFARLANE: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: So thank you very, very much.
MS. MacFARLANE: You're welcome.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Cochran followed by Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair, and thank you for being here. You
mentioned the After Hours Injured Animal Program. So currently you're not, you're
providing the service but not getting the funding for it or not doing it at all?
MS. MacFARLANE: We have not been providing the service. Funding has been provided to
another organization. For Fiscal Year '16, it was included in the RFP, therefore it was
included in the budget we presented to the County. I do not believe the other
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organization asked this year and I did not see it anywhere in either, well, it was
included in the Mayor's Budget as part of ours. I did not see it in the Council's Budget
as a separate line item.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. And what was the dollar amount on that?
MS. MacFARLANE: Twenty-five thousand.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, thank you very much.
MS. MacFARLANE: You're welcome.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Uh-huh. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. And you intimated that you don't have
the numbers that I'm looking for but if you could get that is, of your overall budget,
how much does the County provide, what percentage?
MS. MacFARLANE: You know, in the summary that we sent you, I do have that, that the
Maui County represents 63 percent of our budget.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Sixty-three percent?
MS. MacFARLANE: Sixty-three percent -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
MS. MacFARLANE: --of our overall budget, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay, that's the number we're, I was looking for. And
MS. MacFARLANE: That does not equate to 68 percent allocation, which we use as a general
guideline for shared costs. That's not the same but if you're just looking at overall
budget compared to amount from County, what we requested represents 63 percent.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay, thank you. Thank you, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Uh-huh. Members, other questions for the testifier? On your website,
it shows that your expenditures are as follows: Program Services - 1,896,000, Support
Services - 322 and Fundraising Costs of 235,000. So I'm assuming the Program
Services are the majority of the services for which you're contracted. Would that be
accurate to say?
MS. MacFARLANE: What was the name of the first category you mentioned?
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VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Program Services. I'm sure that includes -MS. MacFARLANE: Right.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: --lots of things that -MS. MacFARLANE: Right.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: --are probably not our responsibility, but if I take the County funding
provided and divide it by the Program Services, the number I get is 71 percent. So if I
look at it that way, we're already pretty much there.
MS. MacFARLANE: That's the thing about figures. You can make them work however you
really want to depending on what numbers you look at. The way I look at it is at
actual projected costs of our staffing, of our expenses, of our overhead, and
determining whether they're direct costs of the County-mandated services -VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Uh-huh.
MS. MacFARLANE: --shared costs and doing an exact split of the cost to come up with a
budget for the County. So I don't think that's saying, that your 71 percent is a fair
picture of the County's contribution to the Humane Society.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Well -MS. MacFARLANE: My opinion.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: --I think we're making a very significant contribution.
MS. MacFARLANE: You are making a very significant contribution as I... (inaudible)...
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: What would be the percentage of money that comes in from outside
that is represented by the County's contribution?
MS. MacFARLANE: The percentage of money that comes from
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Do you have donations?
MS. MacFARLANE: Yes, donations.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Donations, fund raising, et cetera?
MS. MacFARLANE: Uh-huh.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: And you have the County funding?
- 11-

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
April 29, 2015

MS. MacFARLANE: Right.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: What percentage of the money.. . (inaudible)...
MS. MacFARLANE: I have the amount, again, on the summary that was provided for the
Councilmembers. We show our fundraising, we show our donations total $447,000
and our fundraisers, 93,000. So I have not done that math to determine what
percentage of the total, the sum of those two numbers is but I can get that to you if
you would like.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay, thank you.
MS. MacFARLANE: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Members, other questions?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you. You mentioned shared services. What do you
mean by shared services?
MS. MacFARLANE: If I said services, I meant costs -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
MS. MacFARLANE: --shared costs. So, for example, someone walks into our front office. We
have customer service staff. Sixty-eight percent of their salaries, we allocate to the
County, 32 percent to Society, depends on what the customer walks in for. They walk
in for what we call our SNARP program, which is a low cost spay/neuter program for
the community, that is not a County service. So that would be part of the 32 percent
that the Maui Humane Society covers. If they bring in their own dog for cremation
services, that is part of the 32 percent of the Society cost. So, but it is the same staff
that services whatever customer walks in the door. So when the customer brings a
stray animal in, that is a County service. The County Charter tells the community, if
you find a stray animal, take it to the Humane Society.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. I guess I'm trying to find out, you have some mandated
services by the contract and you do them?
MS. MacFARLANE: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: And we pay for them? And you're saying that you do other
services that aren't provided from the contract and we share in that cost -- 12 -
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MS. MacFARLANE: No.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --as well?
MS. MacFARLANE: No.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No, we don't do . . . (inaudible)...
MS. MacFARLANE: I'm saying that we do the services that we are mandated to provide by
the County and the County pays for a portion of that cost and we supplement the rest
of that portion as well as our own programs.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. And then, in your contribution from the County, do you
include the cost of maintenance for the vehicles, the cost of gas, 'cause you get that
both done at the County baseyards?
MS. MacFARLANE: The maintenance, we do not pay for. The gas -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right.
MS. MacFARLANE: --we receive a bill monthly from the County and use County funds we
receive to then pay for the gas.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Oh, you do pay for the gas that -MS. MacFARLANE: We do pay for the gas.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --at the baseyards?
MS. MacFARLANE: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. But you don't pay for the maintenance -MS. MacFARLANE: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --of the vehicles? Okay. But you don't put that into the
contribution from the County?
MS. MacFARLANE: Not maintenance, no.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: 'Cause that, I mean, we are
MS. MacFARLANE: Right, right.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So if you had to pay
- 13 -
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MS. MacFARLANE: So maintenance of the vehicles, there's nothing in the budget for
maintenance of the vehicles. There is money
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No cost out and no cost in?
MS. MacFARLANE: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay, alright. Thank you, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: You bring up an interesting point because there's no, we don't get any
credit for the cost of the vehicles and the maintenance so. Okay, any further
questions, Members? Seeing none, thank you very much for being here this
morning -MS. MacFARLANE: You're welcome. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: --Ms. MacFarlane. Our next testifier is Monique Yamashita. Shell be
followed by Mike Tihada.
MS. YAMASHITA: Good morning, Council. Good morning, Councilmembers and thank you
for hearing my testimony. My name is Monique Yamashita and I'm here on behalf of
Women Helping Women as the Deputy Director of the agency. Our agency's request to
you today is to reconsider the revised Budget Proposal that has the potential to
severely impact several, much needed social service agencies on Maui. Specifically for
our agency who assists victims of domestic violence, we need all the funds that we
have requested. Recently our agency actually subcontracted with Ohana Makamae in
Hana to provide temporary restraining order services and to the residents of that
community. And while our services are being utilized, the services alone are not
sufficient to further strengthen the community and to reduce the incidences of
domestic violence. The funds that we have requested will be used to provide outreach,
support groups, and advocacy in this rural community. These services will be a
benefit to the Hana community and will support our mission to end domestic violence
through advocacy, education, and prevention and to offer safety and support to
victims of domestic violence. The other primary need that we have is to provide
dedicated case management services to our residents of our domestic violence shelter.
This service is essential to link our residents with much needed and essential social
services in the community to aid them in their goal of safety and self-sufficiency. Our
agency is extremely grateful for the funding that we have been offered so far. We really
are, we see that others are in a much different place than we are so we are thankful.
However, we really, truly need the funding that we have asked for to provide the
services that we feel would only further, to strengthen the community. I'd know, I'm
pretty sure that all of our Councilmembers want what's best and to support our
community members and we're in agreement with you. We want to have a safe living
environment for all our community members to thrive and to be safe. I would ask that
you please reconsider the Budget Proposal and to fully fund the request that we have
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submitted or at least to approve what the, what Mayor Arakawa has proposed because
that's a benefit to us as well. So, yes, please reconsider the Budget Proposal and
thank you again for hearing me and our testimony today.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Ms. Yamashita.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Members, questions? Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Chair, and thank you for being here this
morning. Am I correct to say that part of this monies was to also assist in Molokai? I
thought that was mentioned to us when we, when Stacey was here speaking on that.
MS. YAMASHITA: No, sir.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Not you folks?
MS. YAMASHITA: No, not Molokai.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, you know, there's so many that come in and I
apologize that maybe I made a mistake but I thought there was something
MS. YAMASHITA: Lanai, we serve Lanai.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Oh, Lanai. Oh, okay, okay. I apologize, was Lanai, yeah,
yeah. So if you lose this funding, will you still be able to continue your support for
Lanai?
MS. YAMASHITA: Yes, absolutely.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MS. YAMASHITA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Alright, thank you very much, appreciate it. Thank you,
Chair.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, just for clarification. The additional funding was requested for
the expansion to work out your partnership with the folks in Hana, correct?
MS. YAMASHITA: Yes, that's correct.
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VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Both the 10,000 that was in the Mayor's Budget and I believe you guys
requested originally 20,000?
MS. YAMASHITA: We did, yes.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay, thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Chair, for that clarification. I knew was
someplace. I couldn't remember where. I apologize, sorry.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Any other questions for the testifier? Seeing none, thank you very
much for coming this morning.
MS. YAMASHITA: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Our next testifier is Mike Tihada, followed by Conrad... I'm sorry, it's
too early in the morning for this one.
MR. TIHADA: Morning, Chair White and Members of the Budget Committee. My name is
Mike Tihada and I'm the District Supervisor of Lahaina Highways. I am here to speak
on behalf of the Chair's proposal for FY '16 Budget. Lahaina Highways is in dire need
of a Equipment IV Operator's position. This extra position will help the district catch
on on much needed work pushed aside since the arrival of Pavement Preservation.
Currently, we've taken the lead in sealcoat applications and in the last year and a half,
we've completed the following subdivisions of Puukolii, Paunau, also completed
portions of Ainakea, Kaniau Road in Wahikuli, as well as Leialii Subdivision. In
FY '14, we applied 27 gallons of OptiPave, covering an estimated 530,000 square feet
of roadway. To date, this fiscal year, we have applied 12,400 gallons to 192 square
feet of roadway. With this being said, Pavement Preservation requires 60 percent of
our man hours to get the job completed. As we all know, Lahaina is a populated area.
We need to constantly upkeep areas in town and elsewhere to keep safety issues and
trip hazards all good in the Front Street area. We do our best to address issues as
they come up but those areas are being neglected due to the lack of manpower. We
currently maintain five regulated and two deregulated dams and channels; one
Federal flood control and one flood diversion in our district. DLNR regulates these
dams and channels as a result of the Kauai Ka Loko Flood Control, I mean, sorry, Ka
Loko Dam failure. By implementing these additions of the EO IV Operator position,
well be able to have the opportunity to separate crews and send operators into these
flood controls to do bulk of the work with the equipment that was graciously assigned
to the district. Our dozer is a key piece in our maintenance arsenal. However,
knowing tight funding is, sorry, knowing how tight funding is and the tough task
ahead of you to balance the Budget, Lahaina will be grateful to be given Wailuku's D7
dozer in place of the new dozer. Our current D6 dozer can be traded in and provide
Wailuku with a new D8 dozer. Hopefully, this helps. Again, thank you for time and
please consider the need for Lahaina to have a Equipment IV Operator with any
additional positions you would like to provide. Mahalo.
- 16 -

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maul
April 29, 2015

VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you very much, Mr. Tihada. Members, questions?
Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. And thank you, Mr. Tihada, for being
here, nice to see you. And during our past deliberations, we had Director Goode here,
last night, and it looks like the Department, your Director is in favor of these
positions. I'm also, heard that a laborer could possibly be needed in West Maui?
MR. TIHADA: Yes, definitely. Any more positions would give us the opportunity to basically
divide our crews and split in multiple crews and cover our pavement preservation,
which is our number one priority right now and also cover other things like our flood
controls, trip hazards, sidewalks, many of the other things that we have been pushed
on the side within the last year and a half.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you very much. The pavement preservation you say
take about 60 percent of your, your worker's hours. As I understand through Director
Goode's explanation is you folks are going around across the different districts to
assist but also to, I guess, educate others on how to and thereby hopefully alleviating
the extra, you know, work and thereby you can get back to your true, I guess, kuleana
in West Maui?
MR. TIHADA: Yes, definitely. Right now we are trying to train the other districts. Hana is
online. We're looking at training Molokai and Lanai in the upcoming months and they
basically can be on their own. With districts like Wailuku and Makawao, Makawao
will be looking at doing the sealcoating themselves also but I know our slurry crew,
which is based out of Wailuku, is going to have their hands tied also. So ultimately I
know that every district should be doing the sealcoating but, again, the more people,
the easier it'll work and more production, more things can get done -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you.
MR. TIHADA: --on the roadways.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And lastly, you're okay with the, well, we were saying hand
me down, but the trade over of the D7 to you folks?
MR. TIHADA: Yes. Temporarily it will be a quick fix. I like say it's not a long term fix but,
again, I know that everybody's here asking for, you know, their piece of the pot so
definitely well be able to use that D7 dozer.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, very good. Well, thank you for your time today. I
know you're a busy guy. Thank you, Chair.
MR. TIHADA: Thank you.
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VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Any other questions? Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair, and thank you, Mr. Tihada, for being
here. And thank you for the comments about, you know, the district being willing to
take the, as Ms. Cochran said, the hand me down. Just to get it straight in my mind
anyway -MR. TIHADA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --the pavement preservation crew -MR. TIHADA: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --is made up of people from different districts and they go to all
the different districts to do that?
MR. TIHADA: Basically, right now, every district will be taking care of sealcoating and crack
sealing. Once we got, get every district online, every district should be taking care of
their own. Like I said, the Wailuku district, we have the slurry seal team -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Uh-huh.
MR. TIHADA: --that is, you know, we've been going out and just seeing, they are
short-handed so they will need extra bodies from the districts that they'll be working
in. So, again, you know, we're going to be supporting that crew to get the work done -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
MR. TIHADA: --in our districts.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So once everybody gets, every district gets their training and
whatnot, is that going to give you more time to be back in Lahaina or you're going to
end up being in Central?
MR. TIHADA: No, we should be sticking just in the Lahaina district. Just going back to
Fiscal Year '14, we did do ten bulk tanks. Bulk tanks come, seal coat bulk tanks
come in 3,000-gallon bulk tanks. We did do ten bulk tanks and that is kind of the
estimated, projected look per district right now and it did take us over a year to
complete those ten bulk tanks. So, again, even with we sticking just in our district,
it's going to take up a whole lot of time.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Thank you, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Uh-huh. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
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VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Any further questions? Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, thank you. And, Michael, thank you for being
here -MR. TIHADA: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --appreciate it. And more importantly, I thank you
because, Mr. Chair, this was one of the classic examples of our employees that are
willing to work together, not just in their district but throughout the County of Maui.
And there's so many unsung heroes that go on each and every day and then people
complain about our workers, but here's an example of cooperation throughout the
County and I know, you know, whether it's the slurry seal or the preservation team,
they go out and work together from different districts as well as their own districts,
yeah. Michael, I want to thank you first of all about the equipment and, you know,
hopefully next year with the good lord's will, well make you a priority and make sure
you get a new one, you know, I'll make that note right now so next year I can fight
with whomever I have to fight for with, for you.
MR. TIHADA: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Let me ask you, you mentioned two positions, heavy, the
Equipment Operator IV and then you also mentioned a Laborer that Ms. Cochran
asked you about but if you had to choose, I mean, this is it, you know, I mean, I've
gone down to the wire now, what would you really need?
MR. TIHADA: Coming down to the wire, if I had to choose between the two, well take the
Equipment IV Operator and basically we can grab that Operator and stick them right
in with the mix of Operators that we do have in the district and take care of our flood
controls.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Michael. That's, what I need to hear, where we
can really make the case for you. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Uh-huh. Any further questions? Thank you very much for coming
this morning.
MR. TIHADA: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Our next testifier is Conrad Kalehuawehe. He'll be followed by
Buff Nakoa.
MR. KALEHUAWEHE: Aloha and good morning, Chairman Mike White and Members of the
Budget Committee. My name is Conrad Kalehuawehe and I am an Equipment IV
Operator based out of Public Works, Lahaina Highways Division. I'm here to speak on
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behalf of the current situation of the position of the Equipment IV Operator. It's very
demoralizing and frustrating to see that this position has a chance of not going
through, especially the Equipment IV position. I understand that we are at your
mercy in the decision that will be made. I am here to support my fellow co-workers at
this time. We have so much work that is put before us and I have seen times when it
takes the whole work crew of the Lahaina baseyard to do certain work. Now that
sealcoating and crack sealing, which is part of road preservation, is taking up most of
our time, that other areas of work gets neglected. For example, the flood controls
being maintained, sidewalks, parking lots, et cetera. Our biggest enemy for Lahaina is
our pride and well get the job done no matter what, you know, no matter how much
people we have, if, the few of us there is. Right now the Equipment IV position is what
we are really hoping for because it would definitely create enough Operators to handle
the flood controls and at the same time enough men to do sealcoating and crack
sealing. Please consider what we are here to say. I understand and once again will
say that we are at your mercy. We, here in Lahaina, I have to say, is a very special,
tight-knit group and we all work together. It's not always peaches and cream but we
do work things out for the good, the bad and the ugly. I've never seen our place more
motivated and eager to work and that's why I'm here to support my fellow coworkers
and I hope that you hear our plea. God bless you guys and have a good day.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you very much, Conrad. Members, questions for the testifier?
Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, and good morning and thank you for being here.
And I just want to ask, you folks are, like, as Mr. Victorino mentioned, you folks, you
know go across district wide and departmental wide. So you folks assist what other
branches, Water, Wastewater, Parks
MR. KALEHUAWEHE: We assist Wailuku, Makawao, within the Public Works Division and,
you know, if we have emergencies, we do assist other departments, like the Water
Department, or wherever it's called.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Fire?
MR. KALEHUAWEHE: Fire, yeah, when we have fire, brushfires, we assist the Fire
Department as well.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, and I know after heavy rains, I saw the crew heading
out by my place 'cause the, Honolua out north -MR. KALEHUAWEHE: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --but that's State and then we got a lot State roads, so you
folks are assisting. . . (inaudible).
MR. KALEHUAWEHE: In fact, we were just there this past Monday.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, I saw you guys driving out, but thank you for that job.
So they do transcend everywhere and they are helping out. So the words of
Mr. Victorino rings very loud and clear and true. So thank you for the hard work that
you folks do.
MR. KALEHUAWEHE: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay, thank you. Any further questions, Members? Seeing none,
thank you for being here this morning.
MR. KALEHUAWEHE: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: And Mr. Nakoa will be followed by Deborah Stone-Walls.
MR. NAKOA: Aloha and good morning, Chair White and Members of the Budget Committee.
My name is Buff Nakoa and I am currently employed by the Department of Public
Works, Lahaina Highways Division, as a Laborer II. Primarily I am here to humbly ask
for a consideration for an expansion position at the Equipment Operator IV level, but
first I would like to thank Councilmember Elle Cochran for taking the time and visiting
our baseyard and district and understanding our needs in Lahaina. Unless the rest of
the Members can come to our district and see what we do, you would never be able to
fully understand what the importance of this position is. So if somehow we could get
all or just some of the Councilmembers to visit our district from one end to the other
and let us assist you in helping you understand the manpower and equipment that it
takes to maintain these flood controls, roadways, along with pavement preservation,
which includes sealcoating and crack sealing, then you will never know what it takes
to maintain a district like Lahaina. You know, I could be up here for hours talking
about everything but you won't realize how desperately we need not only this position
but other positions and equipment as well that is needed to maintain these high
standards that the County of Maui expects from every employee that puts in an
application to fulfill their position. Personally I know that safety and health is the
main concern of every employee in the County of Maui. Being understaffed puts a lot
of stress and creates a lot of unsafe practices due to the fact that crews are trying to
get the job done quickly and efficiently or once again, taking care of pavement
preservation, responding to community concerns, which in Lahaina, Front Street to be
exact, is one of the most visited areas in all of Maui. In closing, I once again would
like to thank Chair White and Members of the Budget Committee for your time,
patience, and understanding on this matter and I hope that we can fulfill everyone's
expectations of how they see the island of Maui as the number one island in the State.
Mahalo.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you very much for your testimony, Mr. Nakoa. Members,
questions for the testifier? Seeing none, thank you very much for being here.
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MR. NAKOA: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: And Ms. Stone-Walls will be followed by Daryl Fujiwara.
MS. STONE-WALLS: Aloha, Chair White and Members of the County Council. My name is
Deborah Stone-Walls and I am the Executive on Aging for the Maui County Office on
Aging in the Department of Housing and Human Concerns. I come before you today to
ask for the Limited Term Appointment Aging and Disability Program Specialist II
position to be reinstated in the Budget. This position is on Page 8, 66 of the Mayor's
Budget Proposal. Funding for the position is provided in full by the Hawaii State
Healthy Aging Special Revenue Grand Fund. I believe that the fringe benefit allotment
for this position may have been inadvertently omitted from the Mayor's Proposal, and I
imagine that this omission may be the reason that the position was omitted from
Budget Chair Hokama's Proposed Budget. I can assure you, however, that the
Healthy Aging Special Revenue amount will cover fringes for this position as well as
the salary. The addition of this position is critical to the Division for several reasons.
First, MCOA was notified by Corporation Counsel and the Department of Personnel
Services that we need to alter our operations due to necessary compliance with labor
laws. In the past, we provided Healthy Aging services with contracted instructors.
DPS has determined, however, that the instructors don't meet the labor laws standard
as contractors and we need to make them employees in a similar class like school
crossing guards, basically they work less than five hours a week. So they wouldn't be
full civil service employees; however, because they must comply with fidelity to our
programs, we have to direct their work. So currently, we contract with an individual
who oversees our Healthy Aging programs and in turn oversees these instructors. We
cannot have a contracted individual oversee County employees, thus our first step to
comply with the labor law is to create a County position to oversee our Healthy Aging
programs. We will next need to add positions similar to those that Kaunoa has for the
very, very part-time instructors. Second, we know that the population of seniors is
rising every day. Our office has experienced over a 400 percent increase in referrals of
eligible, frail seniors in the last two years. We also know that funding needs will never
keep pace with the numbers of eligible seniors. Therefore, we have invested much
time and effort into implementing evidence-based health promotion programs. If we
can engage seniors in improving overall health, we can significantly decrease the need
for in-home services, thus be able to keep better pace with meeting our seniors' needs.
We have attracted the attention of the Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services.
They are currently studying our programs here in Maui--that's very rare--to see if we
can direct bill Medicare for these programs and we are currently... I'll stop there in
case there's questions. You have my written testimony in front of you.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you very much.
MS. STONE-WALLS: Thank you so much.
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VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Members, questions for the testifier? Seeing none, thank you very
much for being here this morning.
MS. STONE-WALLS: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Daryl Fujiwara will be followed by Darren Lerner.
MR. FUJIWARA: Good morning, Councilmembers. My name is Daryl Fujiwara and I'm here
on behalf of the many community events that I help to support and organize. The
Kamehameha Day Celebrations, the Maui Nui Canoe Race, the Emma Farden Sharpe
Hula Festival and Festivals of Aloha Maui Nui Style. These great community events
can continue to provide economic opportunities to Maui County's small businesses,
educate the thousands of visitors and locals that attend and honor our alii, our kumu
and our kupuna. On behalf of all of these events, the community members that
volunteer their time, the Lahaina Hawaiian Civic Club, Kahana Canoe Club, we want
to thank the Council for their continuous support of all of these events. I'd also like to
ask for your support in the launch for Hawaii Fashion Month in November of this year.
Last year, while scanning through my feeds, I saw that Honolulu had launched their,
the fashion month in November and nowhere on the schedule was any events for Maui
and instead Kauai was represented. And I thought to myself, we have so much more,
you know, so much more talent in that field here on the island that needs to be, you
know, uplifted and continuously being supported. It's a billion dollar industry that I
feel like we should be taking a piece of here in the islands and so when we're talking
about diversifying the economy and getting creative in that, I feel like it's a great venue
for all of us here on Maui. So Hawaii Fashion Month here on Maui would pretty much
help us to stay competitive in the market for the small businesses that currently exist
and to also inspire the next wave of creatives here on the island. So once again, thank
you. Thank you to Councilmember Elle Cochran for all our Lahaina events and
supporting them and to Committee Chair Guzman for Economic Development and, of
course, Gladys Balsa for supporting these provisos. Thank you, Councilmembers.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Mr. Fujiwara. Members, any questions for the testifier?
Ms. Balsa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Just to be helpful. Thank you, Chair, and thank you, Daryl, for
being here. Can you give us a rough idea of what you think this kind of event would
bring to Maui in terms of dollars?
MR. FUJIWARA: In terms of dollars, we're looking at probably, for investment, I had asked
for about 30,000 and for that, every dollar, I believe it would be triple, if not more than
that in terms, because it touches, this initially touches more than just clothing. It
touches hair and body, it touches cosmetics as well as the tourist industry, our
hospitality industry, food and beverage, photography, creative, as in production, in
publications, photography and graphics. So we look at, we're looking at touching all of
these different aspects in order to create a great event for Maui.
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COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: So you're thinking that this'll bring a lot of people to Maui -MR. FUJIWARA: Absolutely.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: --for this kind of an event?
MR. FUJIWARA: Absolutely.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Okay, well thank you, all the best.
MR. FUJIWARA: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Members, any other questions for the testifier?
MR. FUJIWARA: Thank you again.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you for being here this morning. And Darren Lerner will be
followed by Cary Kayama.
MR. LERNER: Good morning. My name is Darren Lerner. I serve as the Director for the
University of Hawaii Sea Grant College Program. Thank you for the opportunity to
highlight the successful and continuing partnership between the County of Maui,
Planning Department and the University of Hawaii Sea Grant College Program and to
express our appreciation for your consideration of continued support of the project.
Our partnership was established 18 years ago at the request of Maui County for UH
Sea Grant to provide onsite specialized expertise and technical assistance for coastal
processes and hazards planning and decision making in the County. Over that time,
there have been many notable accomplishments with the well-known example being
the Maui Erosion Hazard Atlas and the associated Shoreline Setback Rules
established in 2003 that are still widely regarded as the model for the State of Hawaii.
As a direct result of our successful partnership and Maui's lead, other agencies have
established similar partnerships with our program, including the County of Kauai,
Planning Department and DLNR. Through our partnership, Maui is again
demonstrating leadership for the State. In 2013, the County of Maui was awarded
$178,000 from the NOAA UH Sea Grant Coastal Storms Program and this was to lead
a two-year planning process to develop post-disaster reconstruction guidelines and
protocols for conservation of coastal resources and protection of coastal communities.
The County of Maui's effort has been encouraged and closely followed by NOAA, FEMA
and the greater planning community as the first initiative of its kind in Hawaii.
Briefly, other key benefits of this project and partnership include specialized expertise
in coastal hazards and processes for land use planning, a nationally recognized
expertise in public outreach and education, access to resource networks, UH Sea
Grant extension faculty, all of our faculty including the one here serving Maui County,
Maui County Planning serve as a direct link to the University and a national network
of more than 300 extension faculty, and, of course, as a liaison between the County
and the State. The partnership also provides significant leveraging capacity. While
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Maui County funds are dedicated to 72 percent of salary and support of the extension
faculty, this amounts to 61 percent of the total cost of the project, inclusive of salary,
fringe, administrative support, fiscal management, outreach materials, supplies and
travel. I appreciate the opportunity to come before you today and I do thank you for
the opportunity to provide this testimony in support of the project. Be happy to
answer any questions.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you very much. Members, questions for the testifier?
Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. And thank you, Mr. Lerner, for being
here. Something you mentioned caught my attention that was interesting. You said
the Sea Grant Program was requested by Maui County 18 years ago?
MR. LERNER: That's right.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So the County came to you and said, hey, we need your help
and you guys came to some sort of agreement saying yeah, well provide you a person
if you provide what? What was
MR. LERNER: That's exactly the conversation, not only, I mean, it's the model by which we
work. And so, 18 years ago I was not here and part of the program but as I
understand it and again in other collaborative efforts that we have in other counties
and across the State, the conversation begins through a request from, in this case,
County of Maui, to talk about what types of services could be provided, what types of
expertise and technical expertise in particular, that could be provided with a focus in a
particular area.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So if this person wasn't here, I mean, if this was defunded on
this side -MR. LERNER: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --I'm assuming then the person would have to go back to Oahu
or how did that work?
MR. LERNER: Well, everything we do is project based. So, to be honest, my first primary
concern would be to maintain the position for the faculty member.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Uh-huh.
MR. LERNER: So if this was defunded, that would be the first concern. We'd look around at
how we could do that in terms of bringing in the funding to support the full position.
What that might mean is that the focus of the project and the work that they do takes
them away from the current focus here with Maui County. That might mean other
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work in the County, that might mean work across various counties and throughout
the State. It's hard to know until we really identify that project.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So the services that this position provides now would not be
available to Maui County or would only be available at a if-possible basis or how would
that work if the position was defunded?
MR. LERNER: With, you know, if it was defunded, and I'm not exactly sure of the exact
timing, but within a very short period of time, and with nothing else on the table,
certainly we would take the piece that we're contributing and keep the individual
focused on the task at hand for the short term. But we would very quickly need to be
looking around at other opportunities and those may indeed take the focus elsewhere
at least in part, if not in whole.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. And lastly, you mentioned there was a grant award from
NOAA and that was because of the relationship we have here or is that just
MR. LERNER: That was a combined effort between the Planning office and the University of
Hawaii Sea Grant extension faculty who co-wrote a proposal, submitted that proposal.
Really our faculty member was providing technical advice and assistance and
supporting capacity for the Planning office to submit and secure that funding.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. And is there, are there any other programs like this in
other states? Do you know?
MR. LERNER: Actually, I can tell you that we have been called out. We recently went
through a quadrennial review and we've been called out and this particular
relationship, which we do have in other counties and within the State, has been called
out as a best management practice among our network of 33 university college
programs. We do have a lot of those programs and other directors that seek advice
from us on how they can put together these types of partnerships in their own states.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Thank you, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Uh-huh. Other questions for the testifier? You mentioned that work is
being done on Kauai, Big Island and Oahu. Do you know what level of contribution is
made by those counties?
MR. LERNER: It varies. Kauai County is, in this case, their contribution is greater than
Maui County's contribution but each project varies depending on the different pieces.
In some instances, the individuals are, for simplicity, on three different projects so
part of their time is dedicated to the County or the State effort and other parts of their
time are dedicated in other places. And this really belies the very nature of how we are
project based.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Uh-huh.
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MR. LERNER: We have a total of about 45 faculty and staff and our permanent, if you will,
positions from the University and therefore from the State are four. So the rest of our
faculty and staff are all project based and pieces that are put together from extramural
funds, County, State, etcetera.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay. And the NOAA grant that you got, what was that for and what
was the amount of the funding?
MR. LERNER: That UH Sea Grant got? So UH Sea Grant entered into a partnership about
four years ago with NOAA Coastal Storms Program and of that there was a pot of I
believe it was around $1 million that was put out competitively and one piece of that,
and I believe it was $178,000, was awarded to Maui County and in particular the
Planning office as they successfully competed for those funds. So they were likely 1 of
25 to 30 proposals of which under 10 were funded.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: And what were the funds used for?
MR. LERNER: As I had mentioned in here, they were development of a plan that actually, I
believe, the materials are very soon to be published, in the process of which.
Unfortunately for me, I was on travel when Jim had come over from Maui County to
give us a briefing on the project and I came in for about a minute or two and had to
leave. But they are about to unveil that publicly and through printed and written
materials. But it is a disaster preparedness plan.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Any other questions, Members? Seeing none, thank you very
much for being here this morning.
MR. LERNER: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: And Cary Kayama will be followed by Keola Brown.
MR. KAYAMA: Good morning, Chair White, Councilmembers.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Good morning.
MR. KAYAMA: I know you have a difficult job in helping to balance the County's Budget each
year. I'm here to ask for your support for the 2016 Ocean Safety Budget. Ever since
Alan Arakawa reelected as Mayor, one of his goals was to transfer Ocean Safety to the
Department of Fire and Public Safety. Since then, Ocean Safety has been in limbo
between both Departments and have not been represented well. We need your help.
Tourism is the driving force for our economy. We spend millions of dollars each year
to support this industry and to lure visitors from all over the world to visit our island
in the middle of the Pacific Ocean. You ask any tourist visiting Maui, what do you
want to do on your vacation? I can guarantee one of those things would be, I want to
go to the beach. Maui has some of the best beaches in the world. For many years,
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Maui has been voted as one of the best islands in the world and for many of us the
best place to call home. The Hawaiian Islands is the most isolated island in the world.
The nearest continent is over 18,000 [sic] miles away. Maui is the second largest
island in the State of Hawaii with a population of over 160,000. It's land mass covers
727 square miles with over 119 miles of coastline. No matter what you decide today,
we will continue to provide the highest level of lifeguard service that the community
and visitors deserve, for that is the reason why we are here today. If our rescue skis
break down, well paddle a mile with a rescue burst to rescue them. If our ATVs break
down, we will run a mile and carry them back for medical attention or help. That is
what we do and that is our job. Please continue to support the Ocean Safety and the
island that we love.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you very much, Cary. Members, questions for the testifier?
Ms. Balsa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Thank you very much, Chair. Thank you for being here this
morning and thank you for the work that you do. We really appreciate it.
MR. KAYAMA: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: It's my understanding that regardless of where you folks wind up
being placed, whether you move or you don't move -MR. KAYAMA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: --that there is a need for equipment. Can you elaborate?
MR. KAYAMA: Well, currently, you know, we have rescue skis and ATVs, quads and trucks.
They're aging, you know, we're spending thousands of dollars to repair them every
year. So, you know, the Fire Department did put in a request for a budget. They had
submitted 28 items and since the transfer's not happening this year, all items was cut
from our budget. So there's no expansion positions, no money to buy any equipment.
So, you know, I'm asking for your guys help to help us to purchase some items so we
can continue to provide the best service the County deserves.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Okay, thank you very much.
MR. KAYAMA: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Members, other questions?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair? Oh, sorry.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Kayama, if you would be, I don't know if this would be in your
kuleana, but if you could take a look at the Fire Department's list of equipment and
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give us your priorities, I think that would be very helpful to us because I think we all
understand the situation that you're in.
MR. KAYAMA: Yeah. You know, they put in a budget and since the transfer's not going,
everything that they put in it is being cut so -VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Right, but if you can
MR. KAYAMA: --I can get it to you guys.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, if you can look at their list and give us your list of priority items.
MR. KAYAMA: Yes, I can.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
MR. KAYAMA: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you very much.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
MR. KAYAMA: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Oh, I'm sorry. Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, thank you, and thank you for being here. You
mentioned that, you know, and I praise the work you folks do. It's a tough job and
you do a wonderful job, so here to assist in any way. You said that no matter what,
you know, the ski breaks down, you gonna paddle that surfboard out there and help
the person and this and that. The talk has been in regards to giving, you know, pay
for that type of hazardous work that you folks are doing.
MR. KAYAMA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So seeing that it's not, it hasn't been forthcoming in, you
know, 12 years or so, would you be planning on like forgoing that type of service
because it's not truly the pay that you're receiving? You're not getting paid for the
work that you're doing, I guess, is
MR. KAYAMA: You know, some of our jet ski operators, you know, they wanna get the pay
because we're putting them into different conditions and different areas and high surf
but I feel that we should still provide that service regardless if they're getting paid to
operate the ski. They do really deserve it but right now my priority is to, you know,
provide the life guard service, which if it's in front of our beach or responding two
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miles away, you know, we wanna definitely still continue to do that services regardless
of funding for the ski operators or not.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right, okay. Well thank you very much again for what you
folks do.
MR. KAYAMA: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Mr. Kayama. And Mr. Brown will be followed by
Debora Greene.
MR. BROWN: Good morning, Chair, Councilmembers.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Good morning.
MR. BROWN: My name is Keola Brown. I'm the Ocean Safety Captain for the North Shore.
The reason why I'm here today is because I was told that everything that Ocean Safety
put in for our 2016 Budget was cut. No expansion positions, no new equipment, no
new vehicles, no clerks and the list goes on. This is really disappointing for me to hear
because it makes me feel like Ocean Safety Officers are not being respected for the job
that we do. Ocean Safety Officers risk their lives to save others, like going out when
the waves are 20 to 30 feet rescuing wind surfers, kite surfers, stand-up paddles,
paddle boarders, surfers, shark attack victims, rendering aid, et cetera. Without the
right support, Ocean Safety Officers are at risk and we are jeopardizing the public's
safety. Police Officers and Fire Fighters are well respected in the community, which I
agree, but so should Ocean Safety Officers. We have same certifications, oh, sorry, we
have same certifications as Fire Fighters, which is First Responders, CPR for the
Professional Rescuer, we're on the 911 system and respond to all ocean rescues and
emergencies. Ocean Safety Officers have to do an annual test every year and if you
don't pass, you can't be an Ocean Safety Officer. What I'm trying to say is that we
hold ourselves to a higher level but still get, don't get proper, properly respected for it.
So I ask you to please support Ocean Safety so that we can keep doing our jobs and
keeping locals, tourists, safe, which in hand will keep Maui no ka oi. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Mr. Brown. Members, questions for the testifier?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you and thank you, Mr. Brown. And let me say this,
it is not being disrespectful to you folks, you know, and we will do what we can to put
back what is requested by you and needed to operate your Division. And sorry about
the changeover not occurring again, you know, we'll, we're gonna have figure that one
out. But my question to you, the North Shore--I understand West Side, I mean,
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Ms. Cochran kinda gives us that but--North Shore, where do you start and where do
you end as far as coverage, not to say that you don't
MR. BROWN: Our coverage for, for me, my area of responsibility is from Kahakuloa to past
Peahi.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So, probably, maybe the biggest of all -MR. BROWN: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --the areas and probably...
MR. BROWN: With the most gnarliest conditions at times.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Right, and have some of the most hazardous conditions
you can find anywhere in this State, let alone County, right?
MR. BROWN: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, thank you. Well do our best.
MR. BROWN: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. Brown.
MR. BROWN: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Members, other questions for the testifier? Seeing none -MR. BROWN: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: --thank you for being here, Mr. Brown. And Ms. Greene will be
followed by James Buika.
MS. GREENE: Aloha, Honorable Chair, Committee Members, Staff, members of the
community. My name is Debora Greene and I serve as President of the Maui Meadows
Neighborhood Association and I'm testifying on behalf of our Association and its
constituency. First of all, we thank you for your hard work in this Budget session.
You're doing a great job on an enormous and complex task. I do not envy you. We
especially appreciate how you've brought the discussion to the community this
session. We want to address recycling specifically. We appreciate that in the Budget
Committee recommendations, you want to honor the 2012 Charter amendment that
was on the ballot by reorganizing the Department of Environmental Management and
establishing the Sustainability and Environmental Protection Program so thank you
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for that. We noticed, though, that you've also proposed a substantial cut in the
Operations budget. We trust you want the reorganization to be successful but, of
course, there would be consequences to cutting the Operations budget. What
programs would be cut? What would this significant cut mean for recycling? The
3 Can Curbside pilot program has been prematurely stopped, as you know, and this
program was extremely popular and people are overwhelmingly unhappy about its
cancellation. Our Association has certainly heard about it and you've heard from us.
What we've not heard is, we have not had a single person tell us they want the
program cancelled. People want the County to support recycling, which makes sense,
we live on a very precious island. In February, I helped deliver almost 2,000 petition
signatures to the Mayor from residents all over Maui asking for curbside recycling. As
you know, curbside island wide is a goal stated in the County General Plan and as far
as Budget goes, processing for curbside is much cheaper than processing at the drop
boxes. And speaking of drop boxes, would cutting the Operations budget mean
closing the County drop boxes? Would Maui be without any County recycling at all?
We're not at all pleased with the direction the Department of Environmental
Management is going and we don't want to jeopardize recycling. You asked for an
audit of that Department and we know things don't look good there. Let's not cut
their budget now and potentially kill recycling. There's, of course, talk of the Anaergia
Plant but that's far away, with some significant obstacles to overcome and cutting
recycling programs now for the sake of something in the future that may or may not
happen isn't prudent. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Ms. Greene. Members, questions for the testifier?
Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, and thank you, Ms. Greene, for being here. And
thank you for your Vanna White's -MS. GREENE: Fan club.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --a fan club back there. Hopefully AKAKU can get a picture of
that. So in Maui Meadows and the other location, I think there's about 1,700, you
guys still have your cans?
MS. GREENE: We do.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Is that right?
MS. GREENE: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: There was, you know, we were at that meeting at Kamalii
School and there was a pretty much overwhelming response saying that, you know, if
it costs, you know, five bucks more a month, we'd be happy to pay it.
MS. GREENE: Yes.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: And that's what the number that was given.
MS. GREENE: Exactly. The number that was given by Mr. Ginoza.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: By Mr. Ginoza, right, that's right. During this, or at least, you
know, we have this grey area Anaergia thing coming up so I can understand why
maybe not expanding it but at least where we've got the cans, where we've got the
already the people interested in it, are you suggesting we keep that at least until we
determine what's going on with the future of any other waste diversion?
MS. GREENE: Yes, please. That's exactly what we're asking for.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Is that what you're asking for?
MS. GREENE: Yes. Because we're all poised and ready, you know, we have -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah, you got everything.
MS. GREENE: --everything we need. You have people ready, willing and able. We have the
cans that were already invested in and paid for, we still have them. The trucks, you
know, personnel, everything.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
MS. GREENE: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Alright, thank you, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: And what cost have you been given by Mr. Ginoza for the 3 Can Plan?
MS. GREENE: Well, as Councilmember Don Couch just mentioned, at our annual meeting in
January where Mr. Ginoza was an invited speaker, he told us that the cost of the
3 Can Plan was approximately $5 a month and everybody overwhelmingly said that
we'd be willing to pay that. And then suddenly it's changed and the most recent
number is $22 a month. And why the number substantially increased, we don't know.
It has never been adequately explained.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Well we have some big questions of Solid Waste as you might
have seen. One of the questions that I would ask if I were you is that the actual cost
of providing residential refuse pick up and landfilling is twice the $18 that's charged.
So if, even if they're saying that it's 22 percent or 22 cents, no $22.
MS. GREENE: Twenty-two dollars, yeah.
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VICE-CHAIR WHITE: That if you were to be treated like everybody else, then you should get
that half off.
MS. GREENE: Thank you. I agree.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: If that half off is added to your other half off, that would be 18 plus the
11, so that would be $29. Would that be acceptable?
MS. GREENE: For us to be paying $29 a month for the
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Instead of the 18 that everyone else pays.
MS. GREENE: Oh, you're talking about the total
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Right. Total monthly charge.
MS. GREENE: I get it now. It's a good question. I don't know the answer to it because we
were basically working with the approximately $5 a month that we were told in
January by Mr. Ginoza and, you know, we know that people are willing to do that. We
also know that there are, you know, many people who are not willing to do the 22 and
it sounds like the 10 or 11 would be somewhere in the middle there. We haven't
floated that idea, or that number, and so I just don't know.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: No, that's fair.
MS. GREENE: But I could, we could poll our constituency pretty easily and find out if you'd
like.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: If you could and let Mr. Couch know.
MS. GREENE: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. Other questions, Members? Seeing none, thank you for
being here this morning.
MS. GREENE: Thank you very much.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: And Mr. Buika will be followed by Paul Hanada.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Everybody just walkout.
MR. BUIKA: Thank you, Chair -VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Good morning.
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MR. BUIKA: --Councilmembers. My name is Jim Buika. I'm the lead Shoreline Planner for
Maui County in the Planning Departments. I've been with the Department for eight
years. I would like to provide you with a couple of key points in support to gain your
individual votes for reverting back to the Mayor's Budget for line item number 999.
It's an easy one to remember. It's for the UH Sea Grant Program. It's $88,000 and
what we get for this grant is the existing position that we've had in place for the last
five years for the same person, Ms. Tara Owens, who has a Master's Degree in coastal
geology from UH and she is also a professor. She's teaching at 10:30 right now at
UH Maui College. She's teaching oceanography and has taught over the past five
years, 150 students in oceanography and coastal hazards. She's a vital member of
our shoreline planning team. Our shoreline planning team, believe it or not, is two
people, me and Keith Scott. It's a large shoreline, three islands, we are in constant
demand to be out in the field all the time. I am able to send Tara Owens, who
understands our permitting system very, very well, very detailed. We've invested a lot
over five years in her and her expertise. She can give me advice without having me to
go out and take a day out in the field. So she expedites our work. She did help us
bring in $178,000 through the NOAA Coastal Storms Program, pretty much she wrote
the RFP or responded to the proposal. She was the project manager last year. What
the bottom line of this project is, is we're putting in place an expedited permitting
system for reconstruction alter a disaster. We got out and did community meetings
and we got out to East Maui, Molokai and other sides of the island. She is part of the
Hazard Mitigation Plan Committee and for update for County along with myself, with
myself, her and Ms. Sybil Lopez, a new Planner, we have been able to secure $400,000
for retrofitting the Molokai Petroleum Pipeline on Kaunakakai Harbor, that is very
vulnerable and is the lifeline. We need about a million, but we got 400,000 from the
State. She is also, vision putting in four ADA dune accessible walkovers in South
Maui. They are the only ones in the State of Hawaii and through her expertise and her
vision, South Maui is now ADA accessible and the beaches are accessible for everyone
and we gotta get that out to the world. And she is also rehabilitated, lead
rehabilitating Charlie Young Beach, taking out 150 feet of vegetation. So thank you.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you very much. Any questions for the testifier? Seeing none,
thank you for being -MR. BUIKA: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: --here this morning. And, Members, well take Mr. Hanada's testimony
and then well take a morning break. Mr. Hanada?
MR. HANADA: Aloha -VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Good morning.
MR. HANADA: --Chairperson, Members, Staff. I'm here to testify to support the
Environmental Protection and Sustainability funding. More specifically, the recycling
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part, and the other reason is to support the Sea Grant, the University of Hawaii Sea
Grant, 'cause I believe that it is extremely important. That's all.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay, thank you very much. Members...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Excuse me, could we get the testifier's name, please?
MR. HANADA: Oh, I'm sorry.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: If you could
MR. HANADA: My name is Paul Hanada. I'm the CEO of Aloha Shell Service and Ilima Shell
and I've, we've been in business for 48 years in Kahului and 21 at the other location.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. Any, Mr. Hokama... Mr. Hokama, Mr. Couch? It was a
very short night last night.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I think the glasses need to be fixed.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: I need more than glasses.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Hanada. You do the recycling with the
machines, yeah, at your location?
MR. HANADA: Yes, we use machines and scales.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: How does that, is that working well for you?
MR. HANADA: You know, it's very labor intensive and very expensive to maintain and to
repair. There's a lot of labor and equipment involved in collecting, transporting,
keeping records.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Now is that all just HI-5 or do you do other stuff on the side?
MR. HANADA: We do other recyclables also.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: And at the other end, do you get money back from whoever's
doing, whoever you give it to?
MR. HANADA: Yes, we do.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So it is, I mean, obviously it's beneficial because you're still
doing it?
MR. HANADA: I am a for-profit business.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yes.
MR. HANADA: But the reason why I want to support the recycling part is because there's a
grant that I think you have available but you're going to take it away in the Budget -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right.
MR. HANADA: --and, you know, I requested a small portion of it to help offset the cost 'cause
I'm anticipating spending close to $140,000 this year in equipment and I figure, you
know what, I might as well just try and ask for a little help.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So I guess the question I have is, we've been hearing from other
sources that it cost money to do our recycling but it seems like when you take--and
what is it you take over there? Is it paper? Is it glass that isn't HI-5? I don't know
what you take and who you take it to.
MR. HANADA: You know, over time what happens is because of the world economy, the
world market, you have some value in the recyclables but now the value has gone
down. My end user doesn't take a lot of stuff that he used to and it's because of the
cost in processing all of that.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So what happens to that stuff?
MR. HANADA: Gets thrown into the landfill.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Alright, thank you, Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Yes, Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And thank you, Mr. Hanada, for being here. What is,
volume wise, per month, you know, for cans? You have an idea of how much volume
you produce each month?
MR. HANADA: You know, you have to ask my CFO.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, okay.
MR. HANADA: But I can try remember. I think it's about 2 million pounds per year or more.
It's a
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And you're just one of
MR. HANADA: I'm just a small little guy.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
MR. HANADA: Yeah, we're just a small family-run business.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Right. That's the one on the corner of Kamehameha and
Puunene, yeah?
MR. HANADA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And in residual, you know, the clients that come in. How
much do you pay out or is that all automated by when you put in the cans, they just
get paid automatically?
MR. HANADA: Every month, well pay nickels, a rough estimate, I'd say $120,000.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Per month?
MR. HANADA: Per month.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Whoa. So, Mr. Chair, there is some money to be made in
that respect.
MR. HANADA: No, but it
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I mean, not you. Yeah, but you know what, but what I
understand and I've been told by the, by people who do the HI-5, that still the fund is
not even being utilized 50 percent.
MR. HANADA: I think the redemption rate is over 70.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Over 70 now?
MR. HANADA: If. . . (inaudible)...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Because at one point is was like around 50 percent.
MR. HANADA: I think that was in the beginning but -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
MR. HANADA: --you know, over time, it's over 70 percent.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Over 70 percent? Okay, good selling points for keeping the
recycling going. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
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VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. Any other questions for Mr. Hanada? Seeing none, thank
you for being here this morning.
MR. HANADA: Can I mention just one thing about the Sea Grant?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Uh-huh.
MR. HANADA: As an individual, my purpose is to protect the marine environment because
I'm a fisherman and diver. I use that resource. So I really want to try and protect the
marine environment and Tara Owens has a tremendous amount of knowledge,
information that is so beneficial to help everybody. I think you need to support that
Department.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
MR. HANADA: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you very much. And with that, Members, well take our
morning break, be back here at 10:45 a.m. We're in recess. . . .(gavel).
RECESS:
RECONVENE:

10:33 a.m.
10:54 a.m.

VICE-CHAIR WHITE: . . . (gavel). . . This Budget and Finance Committee meeting will come
back to order. And, Members, we will be proceeding with testimony. And our first
testifier is Clayton Fuchigami. Hell be followed by Cindy Reeves
MR. FUCHIGAMI: Good morning, Council Chair Mike White -VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Good morning.
MR. FUCHIGAMI: --and Councilmembers. My name is Clayton Fuchigami and I am the
President/CEO of Maui Federal Credit Union. I'm here to testify in support of the
Mayor's Budget Proposal for Fiscal Year 2016 to purchase the Waiakoa, or as it is
more commonly known, Kula Gym, and to answer any seller-related questions to this
sale because we are the owners of the gym. By way of background, in early 2013 we
were approached by Kula Community FCU to merge. On January 2, 2014, the merger
was completed, resulting in Maui FCU acquiring all their assets and liabilities. We are
the continuing credit union and Kula FCU no longer exists. One of the assets
acquired was the Kula Gym. Kula had been operating the gym as a part-time branch
and leasing the gym to the County of Maui. We have continued the operation of the
part-time branch and lease arrangement. The gym is frequented almost daily by the
County of Maui Parks and Recreation programs benefiting youth and adult sports
leagues, organizations, public and private schools in the Upcountry area, and
individuals playing in pickup games. We are selling the gym because we have
concluded we cannot viably operate the gym as a credit union facility or branch on a
-39-

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
April 29, 2015
full-time basis. Recognizing the recreational, historic, and sentimental value of this
structure to the community, our volunteer board wisely concluded that we would first
make the gym available to the County for purchase so that it could remain available to
the Kula community and residents of Maui. Our decision to offer the gym first to the
County stems largely from our discussions with the former CEO of Kula Community
FCU, Mr. Elmer Cravaiho, and his board and the community. They support, as we
overwhelming do, allowing the County first right of refusal to what we believe to be is a
discounted price. We did meet with the Kula Community Association Board and it has
resulted in their written letters of support to this Council on August 11, 2014 and
December 4, 2014 and verbal testimony in support which they gave on April 22, 2015
at the Pukalani Community Center. Finally, we would like to thank Councilwoman
Gladys Baisa for her input and support on behalf of the Upcountry community from
day one on this subject. Thank you for your favorable consideration.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Mr. Fuchigami. Members, questions for the testifier?
Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Thank you, Chair, and thank you, Mr. Fuchigami, for being here
this morning. And I, you know, as you know, I wholeheartedly support the proposal
but I thank you for coming to give a little bit of history because several of the Members
have questions and have asked me, oh why are they selling it, how do they come to the
price, and what is the, what if we don't buy it? And you tried to address those
questions this morning except for the one about what happens if we don't buy it, what
is likely to happen? What I've heard is that there may be businesses that want to buy
it. Can you address that?
MR. FUCHIGAMI: You know, we haven't pursued that route yet in the hopes that the County
would consider purchasing the gym. You know, as a last resort, you know, we would
seek a purchaser from the private entity but as much as possible, because we realize
how valuable this gym is to the community, that we want to exhaust, you know, every
effort to make it available to the County. So in answer to your question, we really
haven't gone out and sought a private buyer yet.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Well let me tell you, for me, the reason why I want to see the
County get it is if it is sold to a business that wants to open a store where there's lots
of traffic or cars, that area is particularly sensitive. The road is very skinny and very
inadequate and there's just no way to deal with it. We have been trying as the Kula
Community Association for years to try to put a sidewalk in there and there's no room
to even accommodate that unless we cut the mountain. So to continue doing what's
being done there is probably the best solution to not creating more problems. So
thank you very, very much. We appreciate it.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Members, other questions?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yes.
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VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And thank you, Clayton, for being here. And, you know,
you've come to us and explained all the reasons why we should purchase it and I
thank you for that and I think the community in Kula would greatly appreciate it.
Can you give me an idea what the appraised value of this property is?
MR. FUCHIGAMI: Absolutely, Mr. Victorino. In July of 2013 -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Uh-huh.
MR. FUCHIGAMI: --Kula commissioned an appraisal on the property. And, you know, we
merged on January 2nd but the value that, in the report that we saw and we have is
$1.42 million and, you know, that's how we came up with the 1.2 million. We knew
that if we were going to sell it the County, we were going to discount the price. If was
a private entity, then naturally we're going to seek, you know, market value on it.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Right.
MR. FUCHIGAMI: But it was on this basis that we arrived at the 1.2. The other basis was
our book value of this property, which is, you know, I won't give specifics, but it is in
excess of $1 million.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Uh-huh.
MR. FUCHIGAMI: So for us to sell it for anything less than our book value, you know, would
result in us, you know, having to take a loss.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And just so that the public understands, Mr. Chair, a
credit union is shareholders, you know, you the member becomes a part of the
shareholder group and so whenever something like this is sold or if something is
bought, you, as the shareholder, reaps the benefits or uses that as an expense. So I
think, I fully understand and I'm glad to hear that, you know, at that time, you're
talking almost two years ago, it was 1.4 million. Imagine what it might be worth now
with prices continuing to go up in our community and our County, right. So thank
you, Clayton, I appreciate that and I can support this. We'll, just gotta figure out how
to find the money and that's one of those challenges we face all across the board.
Thank you, Mr. Chair.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Members, other questions for the testifier? How much acreage is
MR. FUCHIGAMI: The square footage is 73,747 square feet or roughly, just under 1.7 acres.
The gym itself is roughly 6,900 square feet.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay. And is it, it sounded like you were planning on closing the
credit union office?
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MR. FUCHIGAMI: Yeah, the branch, you know, based on the activity that's going on there,
and, you know, this day and age with remote access devices and electronics, it's just
not practicable for us to maintain a branch there. Although, at the present time on a
part-time basis, it is open to the public once a week.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Uh-huh.
MR. FUCHIGAMI: Not public, to our members actually.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Thank you. If there are no other questions... oh, Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And, Mr. Chair, please indulge me. This is kinda like a
little bit off the subject so, but it's really related to Kula. What about the Kahului one,
the one behind Safeway?
MR. FUCHIGAMI: You know, we've been using that as an annex for our operation. For the
entire 2014, we actually had a part-timer going in and working out of that office.
Tragically, you know, that person passed away and that was Ms. Joyce Whitby but we
continued to keep a great number of records there -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I see.
MR. FUCHIGAMI: --and then, you know, we literally, overnight, doubled our assets so we're
still trying to determine, you know, whether we're going to require some back office
operation over there.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, thank you. And I just thinking, Mr. Chair, in the
future if we need something in Kahului, maybe we could get a good deal from the Kula
Federal Credit, oh, the Valley Isle, right, now? It's
MR. FUCHIGAMI: No, no, it's Maui FCU.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: At Maui FCU, excuse me, sorry. I'm a member and I just
lost my membership. I'm sorry.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: I know you're not asking for any special treatment.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, no, I just lost my membership, why I'm worrying about
special treatment now? Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Fuchigami. Thank you, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: What is the address of the gym?
MR. FUCHIGAMI: The address of the gym is--I should have it here--the address of the gym is
4600 Lower Kula Road.
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VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Any further questions, Members? Seeing none, thank you
very much -MR. FUCHIGAMI: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: --for being here this morning. And Cindy Reeves is our next testifier.
Shell be followed by Richard Hoang. Good morning.
MS. REEVES: Good morning, Chairman and Councilmembers. And thank you for this
further opportunity to request your support for the full OED budget line for Maui
County UH Tropical Ag and Human Resources. My name is Cindy Reeves and I am
the new Maui County Administrator for Cooperative Extension. Having previously
served at the USDA in Washington DC as the Cooperative Extension Program Leader
at the Federal level. I would like to refer you to the colorful charts on the back of my
testimony, where you will see the data that I have collected from NACo, the National
Association of Counties, among others. These charts show the relative governmental
contributions to the County Cooperative Extension budgets for counties similar to
Maui. But in other states, the county contributions in blue range from 30 to
50 percent of each county's budget. In Maui, that number is less than 3 percent. The
State funding pays for our faculty's salaries, our facility and our operations costs. At
93 percent of our operating budget, according to NACo and others, the State of Hawaii
contributes more money to our County Extension operations than other state in the
country, including six U.S. territories and Hawaii's counties contribute the least, given
that the average county contribution is now 20 percent of the county cooperative
extension budgets across the country. When the cooperative extension service was
signed into law via the Smith Lever Act in 1914, it was established as a fiscal
cooperative between the Federal, state and county governments to provide
science-based outreach education directly to farmers and consumers at the county
level and to be administered through the land grant university located in each state. I
have worked at the Federal, state, and now the county levels of cooperative extension
throughout my career and from my experience, it is the support of the county
government that makes it possible for us to provide agricultural and human science
programs targeted specifically to the needs and populations of the counties we serve.
In Maui County, we have no other support for outreach programs to our citizens other
than the OED County Budget allocation. The current Budget line of $40,000
represents a 50 percent cut from last year and this has significantly curtailed the
programming that we are able to provide this year to our County's farmers and
consumers. Programs that we have cut in half or eliminated include the Iris Yellow
Spot virus, the Hawaii Fruit Fly Integrated Pest Management program and the
Diamondback Moth. These have caused severe crop losses and have caused serious
economic impact to industries in Maui County. The bottom line, however, is that
without County funding, none of these programs would be possible. So I respectfully
request your support and consideration for the OED line item request for UH Tropical
Ag in Maui in this year's Budget so we are able to continue to provide needed
programs to Maui County citizens in partnership with the County of Maui. Thank you
very much.
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VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Ms. Reeves. Members, questions for the testifier? And
good job finding that information on our County, our NACo website.
MS. REEVES: I thought it might help.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Any questions, Members? Seeing none, thank you for being here
today. And Richard Hoang will be followed by Buck Joiner.
MR. HOANG: Good morning, Chair and Councilmembers. My name is Richard Hoang. I'm
the new Program Director for Hale Kau Kau. I'm here to respectfully request a
consideration for the grant, one-time grant, to help fund our, the kitchen expansion to
include our new walk-in freezer in order to provide better services to our client. Let
me give you a little history of our freezer. The walk-in freezer was originally designed
and built back in 1985 to hold small amount of frozen foods and not for large
commercial services. We need a freezer with that capacity to store enough food for
200 plus meals on a daily basis. The outdated compressor, drainage line, electrical
wirings and interior materials are beyond the useful life expectancy. The maintenance
and repair costs, it's a point that the new walk-in freezer is a necessity for Hale Kau
Kau's operation in moving forward with the heavy demand and tremendous amount of
available food that has increased in the last 23 years since, almost 25 years since Hale
Kau Kau inception. The constant ice buildup has to be removed manually from the
drainage line because of the aging compressor, cannot handle the recycling process to
keep the freezer operating at the proper temperature. The floor of the freezer is
sagging due to heavy traffic and major wear and tear. Most important reason for the
new freezer is its holding capacity is no longer adequate for the amount of food storage
needed for the increased demand of feeding the homeless and, the homebound and
the homeless. Hale Kau Kau is currently feed on an average 180 to 200 meals daily
without missing a single day in the past almost 25 years. A larger holding walk-in
freezer would greatly benefit our ability to store frozen food items, especially with our
partnership with Maui Food Bank, which has surplus protein items such as chicken
leg meat, turkey, ham and other essential protein and food at no cost or low cost to
our program. We heavily rely on this partnership to be able to support our program
with our limited funds and demands for our services that increased due to our aging
population as a whole in the State of Hawaii. Our homebound service segment has
been an increase to 3 to 4 percent in this year alone and that number is expected to
increase in the next Quest integration program. So with your consideration, I would
respectfully request this funding to be back on the line item. Thank you very much.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. Members, questions? Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Thank you for coming to testify. I just
wanted to ask if you were able to, have you applied for CDBG grant funds for that?
This sounds like something that that might be perfect for.
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MR. HOANG: I think there is one but the one that's available at this point is to have public
showers in the facility. I think Joe Pontanilla had sent me some information but that
is the one that I think is available at this point and not of this capacity.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay, thank you.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Any further questions? Seeing none, thank you very much for your
testimony this morning.
MR. HOANG: Thank you for your time.
And Buck Joiner is up next and he'll be followed by
VICE-CHAIR WHITE:
Noel Ching-Johnson.
MR. JOINER: Aloha kakou.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Aloha.
MR. JOINER: Buck Joiner speaking as a private citizen at this podium for 32 years. I'm
speaking today on recycling and the 3 Can Plan, excuse me. Earlier this year,
Kyle Ginoza came to a meeting in South Maui and told the citizens that the 3 Can Plan
would cost more than the regular pickup and said the estimated cost was $5.83 per
month. We said, hey, that's fine, we can live with that. The EPA says that the
curbside recycling cost is $5.89 per month. That's nominally current data. A survey
of 110 California communities says that the average curbside recycling cost is
$2.40 per household, per month. That's old data from 2002. Oahu provides the
3 Can Plan island wide at no charge. The Department of Solid Waste, Environmental
Management, has told us that the 3 Can Plan is going to cost an additional $22 per
month. I'd like to take a look at that. Understand that this is two blue cans and two
green cans per month, replacing four brown cans. So it's the same number of
pickups. There are no additional trips. The green waste that's picked up goes to EKO
Compost at no charge to the County. Understand, it's not going into the landfill and
EKO does not charge the County anything. So there is no additional charge for the
green waste. If Anaergia goes into operation, we will pay for every ounce that goes to
them and if we don't provide enough waste, then we will be, still charged a penalty.
It's ridiculous. So the Department of Environmental Management is saying that it
costs $11 to pick up a blue can. They're saying that picking up two blue cans costs
more than eight brown cans. That's preposterous. The letter that announced the $22
per month was just extremely slanted, saying clearly that they were opposed to
recycling. The survey that comes out is bogus. It's 100 percent set up to result in no
support for the 3 Can Plan. In reality, the 3 Can Plan should be expanded
Countywide, the same as it is on Oahu. And you also need to understand that the
Anaergia thing, if it happens, is not waste to energy. There is no energy coming out of
that for Maui County. Nobody is going to buy their energy pellets and there's no
market for their methane. So that stuffs going off island. So
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VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. You'll have to provide a conclusion.
MR. JOINER: Okay. One final statement. As a supporter of the 3 Can Plan, I went to the
70 streets where we had did that and I delivered these notices talking about the, why
they were not picking up the green and the blue cans. I did this all myself, on my
electric bicycle, to 1,700 households. I didn't get every one of 'em but many of em.
We're willing to put energy and heart and money behind this and we really want to
make this thing work. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. Members, questions for the testifier? Mr. Carroll?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Could I have a copy of your testimony?
MR. JOINER: I will write one up for you. This is a hodge-podge but I will make, I will send it
to you.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Thank you.
MR. JOINER: Thank you. And I, you will be hearing from me more on this as you address
the issue and I'll put it in The Maui News and -VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
MR. JOINER: --and try to beat it up.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Members, any other questions for the testifier? Seeing none, thank
you for coming this morning.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Buck.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: And following Mr. Ching-Johnson will be Brian McCafferty.
MR. CHING-JOHNSON: Good morning -VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Good morning.
MR. CHING-JOHNSON: --Council Chair White and Councilmembers. I would like to thank
you very, very sincerely for all of the long hours that you are putting in to these
Budget deliberations and for listening to countless people plead for their allotment of
the fund. I know it is a finite number and you have a difficult job ahead of you. I'm
here to discuss briefly the Proposed Fiscal 2016 Grants section for boards and
commissions. The Mayor had proposed to increase our grant by $10,000 and it is the
first time in three odd years that there has been any increase to this grant. And I
would ask you to consider please, not as Budget Chair Hokama had mentioned,
slashing it back to its original 65, to not do that and to add some sum to that pot. We
generally cover about five to six board or commissions every month. We use it as an
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intern training program and a teaching forum and we also cover all the meetings on
Molokai and would like to be able to cover the meeting, the Planning Commission
meeting on Lanai, but so far that is cost prohibitive. We have not been able to include
any of the costs of maintenance of equipment. We could desperately use another
camera package for our boards and commissions coverage and also we have not
charged for any of the bandwidth or the uploading to video on demand or the editing
time. And these areas could definitely use a little bit of love. I would just like to tell
you that I realize very much how much people are asking for and well leave it to your
consideration to think this over. Thank you very much.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. Members, questions of the testifier? Let Ms. Crivello go
first since
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you. Thank you for being here.
MR. CHING-JOHNSON: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: You mentioned Molokai. What sort of availability is filming
done or is it upon request or are you there for County meetings and of the sort
because I don't see that really happening back home.
MR. CHING-JOHNSON: Right. Well, we have our Molokai Media Center and Daniel Emhof
and Ruhi are there full-time. They are available for community meeting coverage upon
request. They do cover the Planning Commission meeting whenever it convenes but as
far as specific meetings in that community, if you would like coverage on that, all you
need to do is call them in advance and ask them and see if they are available to cover
it and if they are, they certainly will. County meetings are by request from the Council
Services or Council Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay, thank you.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Just would like him to identify himself for everybody out there
and who he's speaking on behalf.
MR. CHING-JOHNSON: I am Noel Chivo Ching-Johnson and I am the Senior Producer for
AKAKU Maui Community Media.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: And he's usually the one looking at us downstairs -MR. CHING-JOHNSON: Yes, way down under the dungeon.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: --the control room.
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MR. CHING-JOHNSON: That's right. May I also mention just briefly. It has come to a
number of people's attention that the picture lately seems different on your televisions
and a brief explanation is that these cameras, as old as they are, are of the old
4:3 format or aspect ratio and when our switcher went kaput downstairs, we needed to
replace it and the only switchers available now is, are digital format, which is high
definition, 16:9. So until we can get cameras to replace these and put it full screen
again, we're having to pillar box with black on the sides so that we don't stretch and
make you either look very skinny and wide or squat and short.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Skinny's good.
MR. CHING-JOHNSON: Skinny's good.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: But fat, no.
MR. CHING-JOHNSON: And we have also had some difficultly that came to my attention
recently on the audio volume -COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Yeah.
MR. CHING-JOHNSON: --and that was a matter of trying to figure out the proper
compression going from digital to analog and then sending it out to Time Warner and
then when it comes back it was, we thought we had it a couple of times and we
obviously didn't. So yesterday I asked our programming department to pull all
meetings and fix them and get them back on the air immediately. And they did that,
or they're doing that right now. Anyway, I apologize for the difficulty or the
misunderstanding on that. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: No, he answered my question about the volume. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Oh, okay. Any further questions, Members? Seeing none, thank you
very much for being here.
MR. CHING-JOHNSON: Thank you so much.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: And Brian McCafferty will be followed by John Roberson.
MR. McCAFFERTY: Good morning, Council Chair -VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Good morning.
MR. McCAFFERTY: --Budget Committee members. My name is Brian McCafferty. We have
a program Teens On Call. We work, by the way, we work collaboratively with Hui
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Malama Learning Center with the, some of their students who don't do well in the
regular DOE school system but Hui Malama is very effective at designing curriculum
which engages the young people in learning and then we give them hands on
opportunities to practice work skills, learn some work skills. So having said that, I
wanted to, I'm here to testify regarding--I took notes because this is, this came to me
only yesterday--there's been a new program created in the Department of
Environmental Management and it's the Environmental Protection and Sustainability
Program, which was created, I understand, as a result of a Charter amendment, that
passed a couple of years ago. And I understand, of course, all the news coverage of
the Department of Environmental Management and there's an audit underway and so
forth, so there's a rather contentious dialogue going on regarding all of this. However,
this new program is a, it's the Recycling Program and the Abandoned Vehicle Program
has been rolled into this Environmental Protection and Sustainability Program. This
Department has been largely responsible for a high percentage of landfill diversion
over the last few years. We would like to see, because we run a recycling program as
part of Teens On Call, we have a very substantial program operating with the visitor
industry, hotels, airport and so forth, and we have an opportunity to expand this by a
certain amount. We keep, our program keeps approximately 1.2 million pounds of
refuse out of the landfill every year. Our students sort out materials. We cash in
some of the materials and then we redistribute what can be redistributed. There are a
number of things that can be reused. So we do that to other nonprofit agencies. So
this division, this new programs, Environmental Protection and Sustainability
Program, we'd like to see the budget on this be restored, you know, at least until such
time as the Anaergia project, which is a year or two down the road if it materializes,
we'd like to see this budget be maintained for this Department. Thank you very much.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Mr. McCafferty. Members, questions for the testifier?
Seeing none, do you know which part of the program, which line item your funds come
from?
MR. McCAFFERTY: As I understand it, the operational, the Operations Budget for this
Environmental Protection and Sustainability Program has been cut by approximately
$700,000. I mean you folks or either you folks or it's in the Mayor's Budget, there's a
move to cut a substantial amount of the Operations budget for this Department, or
this program.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Yeah, there was a cut, I'm not sure how it measures up against
what was provided last year.
MR. McCAFFERTY: Yeah, I'm not sure either. But I'd just like to urge you to maintain the
level of funding for a while in order to keep these high percentage of landfill diversion,
you know, maintained, 'cause right now is 40 something percent I understand, that's
pretty good.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Right.
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MR. McCAFFERTY: Okay, thank you folks.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay, thank you. Any other questions, Members? Seeing none, thank
you for being here today, Mr. McCafferty. And Mr. Roberson is our last testifier signed
up in the Chambers. If there is anyone else who would like to provide testimony,
please come forward.
MR. ROBERSON: My name is John Roberson.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Good morning.
MR. ROBERSON: And it was brought to my attention that you folks were having a meeting
regarding the Jaws properties between Oili Road and Maliko Gulch being bought by
Nalu Ranch and A&B and stuff. I would just like to say I was the first one to ever surf
Jaws and I named it, before it was called other things and as far as the access to the
beach down there, there's a point where we paddle out and surf from. Now, a lot of
times there was, when they first started surfing, we were unsuccessful so they got
there with jet skis from Maliko Gulch. Now the kids, my son, other top surfers from
Oahu, they're trying to organize paddle-in surfing. You can only surf there now, I
mean, you can't jet ski surf anymore as long as there's paddle-in surfing going on.
The kids walk down the hill and they paddle in through the shore break, which is,
only the best pros can do that. We're concerned that, basically, if that land's all to be
sold that we respectfully save our beach access to that area so they won't be told that
they can't paddle out there anymore, if it's all to be sold and turned into beach lots
because they are in the process of making a subdivision out of that. Also, Oili Road is
an access, the next road over on the other said of the valley, that's a total road going
down to the beach where, you know, we view the surfing, we pick opihis down there.
When I first discovered the place, Mr. Malaki told me, oh, we're picking opihis and
goes, what do you do? I go, I surf. He goes, well you gotta see this place. And I go,
oh, well I don't know, it's summertime, I didn't see it. When I went down there in
winter and saw Jaws break, it was like, oh my God, better than Sunset Beach on
Oahu. And now the people that organize the Duke meets on Oahu, the Eddie Aikau,
they're coming over to basically work with us on having big wave surfing contests.
And it's a national treasure to Maui. It's one of the biggest things. When Jaws is
going off, you see cars all the way up the roads and stuff. It's the biggest thing ever
and it brings a lot of money into this economy. Previously, the people were taking cars
down there, junking 'em, it was a rubbish pit. These people with Nalu Ranch and
A&B guys and stuff, they really cleaned up the place. When Steve Robinson, the
organizer of all this, he's done a lot of good things. I'm an adjacent landowner down
there and basically we're working together on keeping the place clean and anybody we
see trying to dump trash down there, you know, it's a real problem, but they've done a
lot of work in cleaning up the area. So I am in support of the subdivision; however, I
would like to make sure that we have our access and possibly a County park down
there or something with some bathrooms would be nice, you know.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Uh-huh.
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MR. ROBERSON: So thank you very much for your time.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. Members, questions for the testifier? Seeing none, thank
you for your -MR. ROBERSON: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: --for sharing your thoughts this morning. And now go to the District
Office on Lanai.
MS. FERNANDEZ: Aloha, Chair. This is Denise Fernandez on Lanai and there is no one
waiting to testify.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you very much. And well go next to the Molokai District Office.
Ella, do you have any testifiers?
MS. ALCON: Good morning, Chair. This is Ella Alcon on Molokai and there is no one here
waiting to testify.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you very much. And we don't have Staff in Hana this morning
and does not look like we have anyone waiting to testify here. So without objections,
Members, well close public testimony.
COUNCILMEMBERS: No objections.
• .END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY.

ITEM BF-1: PROPOSED FISCAL YEAR 2016 BUDGET FOR THE COUNTY
OF MAUI (CC 15-41)

VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Public testimony is closed and well move ahead with the Department
of Transportation who's right here. And, Members, Staff passed out to you earlier this
document that has the monthly bus passes sold at the varying levels and the second
sheet, the green sheet, reflects the current cost per rider on the various routes that are
being provided by the system at this point. So with that, I believe you're getting some
additional information from the Department. Ms. Johnson, would you like to make

EXHIBIT "1" MATRIX
DEPARTMENT OF TRANSPORTATION
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MS. JOHNSON-WINER: Yes, Mr. Chair, thank you very much for the opportunity to return
and just make comments on the Proposed Budget from the Chair of the Budget
Committee. I just had Staff hand out basically a written area in three areas of concern
that we have with regard to the Budget. One of the areas, of course, is the fares. The
second area is in our Capital Improvement Program budget for the bus shelters. And
there's one comment I just want to clarify because when I reread it, I said, oh, I do not
want to criticize any department that has not been able to complete all its CIP projects
because many times you try your best to complete the projects and they're not always
able to be completed. Sometimes even our Federal funds have been delayed so I don't
say that in a critical way. It was just that we were not in that situation so I stress that
point. And then the other comment that we made was to keep all of our vendors that
handle Maui Bus at an equal footing level. So MEO, I did not see the 5 percent
included for the paratransit in their budget so I would just ask that they be afforded
that same 5 percent increase which is in their contract as Maui Bus fixed route with
services provided by Roberts. So those are the three areas and my Deputy is also here
to answer any questions that you may have about the fare structure.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Members, questions for the Department? Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair, and thank you, Department, for being
here. As I understand, I guess the proposal right now is to cut half, I think, for
monies hopefully going to bus shelters and I think West Maui is on the calendar this
go-around, so I'm concerned of the fact that perhaps some of the West Maui shelters
may be cut out of the program if the Budget itself is cut. So, comments?
MS. JOHNSON-WINER: Yes, there were three different areas and you're correct,
Councilmember Cochran. Those three areas, we did want to provide a continual, I
guess, part of our program to move forward with those shelters. A lot of them have
already been designed so we're just moving forward with the construction. We also
have been able, because of the number of shelters we order usually at one time,
they're able to give us a quantity discount because shipping is so expensive. So it's
easier if we do that in bulk and with between eight and ten shelters per order, we're
able to take advantage of that. So I believe West Maui, I think Mr. Victorino's area and
also Councilmember Guzman's area were also, you know, impacted by this. So we
would just ask if we could move forward and we believe that, you know, if there are
fare adjustments to be made, you know, certainly the riders, because this is coming
from the Highway Fund generally, I'm not sure because I don't have the budget in
front of me where these particular shelters we're constructing now were funded by. It
could possibly be from bond. And I understand also why Council does not want to go
into a debt to build these but it is less expensive for us to do it now. So that's why
we're asking for consideration to restore that money.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Thank you very much for the explanation.
MS. JOHNSON-WINER: Thank you.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: That's all, Chair. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay, Members, other questions? The Chair, as you may recall, had
mentioned that this was one of the areas of concern that he might be looking at
providing an audit, a Council-initiated audit at a later time. You know, the fares are
an issue. I'm not saying this is a part of the audit or the, but the fare issue is one that
we need to deal with today so please ask all the questions you need to. The proposal
is to increase the fares and also to consolidate them so there's a fairly significant
change there. Also, one of the concerns I have, Ms. Johnson-Winer, is that, you know,
we see MEO busses with either one person in them or no one in them. And I know
that when there's no one in there, in the bus, they're on their way to pick somebody
up, but have you taken a look at whether using, you know, in Kahului or Wailuku,
whether there's an ability to use taxi service that can be called in to aid instead of
sending an MEO bus to pick up one person?
MS. JOHNSON-WINER: One of the things that we have been undertaking has been the
update of our Short-Range Transit Plan. We met yesterday with the firm that has
actually been doing that and some of the questions we did pose to them are what are
some of the options to resolving some of the issues either with empty buses or, you
know, working more efficiently. One of the things that they are going to be doing, in
addition to looking at our fare structure and making recommendations, is looking at
some of our human service operations. We, in our own Department, actually felt that
by working closely with MEO, and I know that we really appreciate support for the
software, that is going to enable us to know where many of those shortfall, either in
having buses available or being able to shift riders, you know, onto other vehicles.
That is going to help tremendously. So we really feel that when we can analyze the
data that we get, that we're able to collect, we're going to actually--and we need to
examine all of the programs to make sure that MEO's human service programs are
meeting not only the needs of the riders and the people that they serve but the goals
and objectives that are established, you know, for what our duties and responsibilities
are in serving the needs of the public. So we're looking at all of this and MEO is very, I
guess, hopeful, for lack of a better word, they've always been helpful in trying to look
at new and different ways to approach this. With regard to specifics of a taxi service,
one of the challenges we have right now is the ADA accessibility and there is no real
taxi commission for us to go to but we did take a look at how they're meeting these
needs in City and County of Honolulu and so we are going to explore that. In addition
to all this, we're gathering information from the general public and we will be hosting
an ADA educational forum on, I believe I said last time it was in May but it's going to
be June 30th. So I think that we are moving in that direction to see what other options
we may have to supplement and we're more than willing to work, you know, towards
keeping things efficient and cost effective.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, it's just a matter of giving MEO another option that they, that
doesn't, and I know how much it cost to run vans and air conditioning and so on, it's
a big tab so. Any questions for Department? Mr. Couch?
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. You know, I see what you say in your
testimony but for the people who are watching and whatnot and also can you expand
a little bit as far as agreeing to consolidate all the passes, that's a good thing, the $60
rate, though, can you talk about that a little bit, what effect you can see that having?
MS. JOHNSON-WINER: Yeah, and one of the things that we've had always, every time, even
when there's been modest increases in the fares, for particularly monthly passes or
daily rates, the difficulty we've always seen is that ridership drops off. Right now,
we're combatting two problems. One is the economy is, you know, it's just on the, you
know, I guess, the upsurge, you know, where it's returning to more of a normalized
state. The second area of concern, though, is with regard to the fuel prices and one of
the things that happens traditionally is we end up getting more riders when the fuel
costs go up. It just happens because people do the math and they figure, oh, well, you
know, it's much less expensive to leave my car at home and take the bus. So when
you reach that threshold, you know, you really don't know and that's one of the things
that our consulting firm is working to help us find what those tipping points are.
Even in the past though, our ridership, with modest increases, has dropped down as
much as 25 percent over the first six months. Sometimes it's come back, again
depending on fuel prices, but I think that right now I'd really rather, I think the
recommendation we made to you was with the pass consolidation, it would've
impacted only one category, which I think was the seniors, the senior fixed route and
that would've put it at $30. We feel that that was fair because that's what it was in
the past, and I believe that waiting until our consultants can help us determined
where those thresholds are would be a good move at this point 'cause I don't want to
push the rates so high that it discourages our ridership. And right now we're not
gaining in ridership. We're just about stable so I don't know if that's any indication
that, you know, people are, you know, happy with the services that we're providing but
we will have some other options, and we would intend to come back to the Council if
at a, you know, date, not necessarily waiting 'till next fiscal year if we want to see
changes as a result of this study update.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay, well, that's kind of a non-answer.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Ask the question again, a different way.
MS. JOHNSON-WINER: Ask it a different way.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: You know, you've been here when we've had testimony about
raising the fare, even I believe it was from 25 to 30 or 35 or 45. I guess, I can ask it a
different, I mean, it's the same question is, is $60 going to be too much?
MS. JOHNSON-WINER: My basic response would be yes, I think it is too much. I think the
percentage increase without having the opportunity to really go to the public, I really
don't think it's a very good way to approach it right now. 'Cause usually we like to,
and when I was a Councilmember you always look at logic and reason and having
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something to support why you would be making a change, and so we always ask for
the data and right now I can't give you any data.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah. Okay. Mr. Chair, there's also the $500,000 cut for the
shelters. Is that on, up for discussion right now?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, everything -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Oh, okay, okay.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: --in her letter is up for discussion.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. You know, you're asking for 500,000 back for shelters
and you've heard at least my frustration and I think some of the other Members'
frustration in the cost of doing the shelters and I understand the ADA. But,, you
know, I just got back from a trip on the mainland and you've got all these places that
have the benches that are just the benches--and I know the homeless sleep on
them--some with just a halfway decent shade from the sun, not real fancy like what
we've got and it sure looks like those are a whole lot cheaper than what it's costing us
to do shelters. Are you at all considering doing that kind of
MS. JOHNSON-WINER: We have a two-prong approach to both shelters and amenities at our
bus stops. Right now, we're trying to do the, I guess, the most difficult, the most
challenging part, which is actually the construction of the shelters. We, I believe,
currently have close to 50 shelters. So we're at about 28 now, so when we're finished
with that, what we'd like to do is work on the second level, which is the other stops
that just need amenities. We still have to make the site improvements so, you know,
we did approach several individuals, some rotary groups and I will be speaking before
the West Maui rotary group too to also see if they're willing, you know, to work with
Public Works because mainly in those areas we just need to work, because the street
actually is not ours, it's controlled by Public Works. So we're happy to work with that.
We can come back with a second tier plan but we had a timeline that we wanted to try
to adhere to for the larger shelters, the ones with all the bells and whistles and solar
lighting because the ridership really is pretty heavy in those areas. So that's why we
wanted to move forward with that but it's not to say that we're not going to do the
other things if you want us to take a different approach.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Uh-huh.
MS. JOHNSON-WINER: We certainly can do that concurrent with this but we'd like to get
these big-ticket items at least out of the way so that we can get our cleaning company,
you know, on board and know what the costs are going to be for maintaining these.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Thank you, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Members, other questions regarding fares or CIP? Ms. Cochran?
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. Maybe Ms. Baisa can chime in a little
more but I recall the Budget Hearing up in Pukalani, people asking for a reversal
route, Makawao, Pukalani -VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --versus have, all the way, go down the hill, up the hill, just
to get over to, from Makawao from Pukalani. So is that being discussed and is your
budgetary, you know, cut concern here in order to implement?
MR. TAKAMORI: Mr. Chair? Yes, that, we are in talks. So part of our meeting that we had
yesterday with SSFM who is doing our Short-Range Transit Plan update, one of the
things that came out in that meeting was changes to our routes and proposed in the
changes is to include in the next five years, so it could be sooner, it could be later, but
proposed is to have a reverse route. What's great about SSFM is that part of their
requirement was to go out and survey bus riders on all the different routes to get their
input on any route changes. If they feel that we should be servicing certain
neighborhoods, if we shouldn't be coming in certain areas, so that's going to be coming
in the final report that should be coming out kinda towards the ending of the fall, fall
of this year. So, but yes, we don't, we don't have any allocation of funds for this
budget to, for next year, for an implementation of the reversal ride route for Upcountry
but we are in discussions, or within our office we are also discussing that. Yes, so
that would be one the routes we are looking at implementing shortly or within the next
five years. Yeah, one of the ides was looking at the Kula route and extending it from a
60-minute route to a 90-minute where then that could kind of come down into
Upcountry area and then create a reversal within the Upcountry area. So that was
one of the ideas that were thrown around in that meeting as well.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Well, thank you for, yeah, taking a look and seeing
how it'll factor in and work out. So thank you, and Ms. Baisa, if she has any further
discussion. I just recall that. Thank you, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Balsa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Thank my colleague for, you know, looking out for Kula but I did
know that the Director was well aware of that request, Kula Community Association
and Pukalani have mentioned it over and over and I know it's part of the ongoing
attempt to try to fix some stuff. So thank you very much, and thank you,
Ms. Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Victorino?

-56-

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
April 29, 2015
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, in, for this fiscal year, the upcoming fiscal year, how
many bus stops would be, were you anticipating completing? 'Cause you mentioned
some in my area, some in Ms. Cochran's area, some in Mr. Guzman's area, so how
many were you looking at or hopefully looking to complete?
MR. TAKAMORI: Mr. Chair? Your question was based on this upcoming fiscal year?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, the next.. . (inaudible). . . not this year.
MR. TAKAMORI: Okay, yes. And so we are looking at building between eight to ten shelters,
depending on what the bids come in at.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I see.
MR. TAKAMORI: So we will be designing the ten shelters so it would be, I think, four up in
Lahainaluna area, I think it was, wait, was it; yeah, four in, well actually we had, is it,
yeah, I mean, so basically with the funds we usually can build between eight to ten
depending on what the bids come in at. But, yes, we're looking at, the Kahului,
Wailuku and the Lahaina area.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And just so the public understands, the bids change
basically because, not so much of the shelter itself, but the design of the area that you
have to put the
MR. TAKAMORI: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
MR. TAKAMORI: Yes, correct. The site work.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Site work.
MR. TAKAMORI: So depending -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
MR. TAKAMORI: --depending on if we were going to building in a County right-of-way but
alter the sidewalk, there's a hill, we have to somehow build up that hill in the back so
we might have to build a retaining wall. So certain areas we try to look ahead of
schedule to make sure that if we have to build a retaining wall but we can move the
stop a little bit down where we can save money and not build a retaining wall, then we
take that into consideration.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Very good, Deputy. I mean, I'm glad to hear that. Thank
you. Thank you, Chair.
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VICE-CHAIR WHITE: How many bus stops do we have, not shelters, but how many bus
stops and how many more have we got to go?
MR. TAKAMORI: Mr. Chair, I don't have the--let me see, I don't
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: It just seems like at $100,000 a pop, we're going to be spending a lot of
money and a whole lot of time. . . (inaudible)..
MR. TAKAMORI: Right, so I want to say that we have approximately almost 200 stops on,
throughout the Maui Bus fixed route system. We are looking, we have finished 28
shelters and looking to do around another 25 or so improvements. And then from
there, next 25 would be with shelters, but after that it would still be the continuation
of working with Public Works to also see if we can just improve the site without
putting up a shelter but still putting in the amenities of trash, a bike rack and a
bench.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay, so you're looking at doing roughly 60 out of the 200 with the
current type of shelter?
MR. TAKAMORI: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: And the remainder would get what?
MR. TAKAMORI: I think at that point then we would, we can then relook at the program to
see if we want to continue by improving every single stop after that or we can relook
within our Department to see maybe there's other areas where, has a lot more
ridership's and we will just continue with just improving the site but not actually
putting up a shelter.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Because just quick math puts the total shelter budget at over
$20 million, which is a big chunk of money.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
MR. TAKAMORI: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Couch? Mr. Couch, then well go back to Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you. I guess, my biggest just, you talked about logic,
and we have these bus stops at a location where the bus is going stop and it's
unimproved completely. So if we want to make it at least safe from the sun by putting
even a minuscule shelter, all of a sudden we've gotta do all this other stuff whereas if
we don't do anything it's inconvenient for everyone. So is that, I don't get the logic of
that. It costs way too much, in my opinion, to get something where it would be nice
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for people to sit. I mean, people are sitting on donated chairs and donated benches
out there and, but yet if the County wants to do something, it's all over the place and
Mr. Ueoka is coming down now. I always ask questions to get him going.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Well, we have a bus stop outside our hotel that's very heavily used.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: And we have two concrete benches and they're very well utilized and
my employees use it, my guests use it and it works just fine. So we could do all the
bus stops that way and if you want shade, bring an umbrella. No, you know, I'm just,
I'm half joking but... Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And thank you, because he was asking the question which
I'm going to be asking the same question. So I'll let him answer it because I think
there is some ADA and other things, issues, that you gotta be really careful of but I'll
let Corporation Counsel and the Department answer, but I have some additional
questions along the same lines.
MR. TAKAMORI: Mr. Chair? Yes, so a lot of it does come down to ADA and we have to follow
the Federal rules and so I believe this is probably the same with a lot Public Works CIP
projects where if they were to come and do some small thing in that area, they'll most
likely have to do improvements as well. So, I mean, it does come back down to when
we finish building up all the shelters, it might be where, maybe we have a different
criteria of if that area is still highly utilized but not there where we want to put a
shelter, then maybe we improve it but other than that, maybe we leave it as is.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: And that's my frustration, Mr. Chair, is if they put a pole in the
ground and put a sign on the pole, that's okay.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: But if you do anything more, you gotta do all kinds of other
improvements.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: And the paratransit bus picks up the folks that are -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Correct.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: --have ADA challenges.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Correct.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Not all of 'em, obviously.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah. I would think that if you put the pole in the ground,
then you gotta do all, everything all at once. But the fact that a pole in the ground is
okay but a bench or a cover, then you gotta do all this other stuff. I, that just defies
logic to me.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Lots of things around here defy logic. Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. And Mr. Couch always defies logic so that's
not something new. He always thinks out of the box so what are we talking about this
week? Anyhow, many of the privately, when I call private roads, such as in front of
Mr. -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: White.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --White, excuse me, whoa the mind, I went blank, oh my
God.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: It's a tough name.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, the private roads like in front of Mr. White's hotel,
you know, a lot of the bus stops are on what I call private property, Kaahumanu, I
mean, I'm gonna go, I can sit here and list a lot of 'em that are what we call "private
property". Are we required to do any improvements on private property or do we leave
it to the owner of that private property?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: I can tell you, I wouldn't want one of their stops in front of my hotel.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Wait, wait, wait, I'm asking if we have to. I didn't ask if you
wanted it, excuse me, Mr. White. I'm sorry, go ahead.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Sorry about that.
MS. JOHNSON-WINER: I'm not going to give you any legal advice but I can only tell you the
way Queen Kaahumanu is set up -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
MS. JOHNSON-WINER: --is that we basically have like a right of entry, just, you know, an
arrangement with them. That was the only way that we could really put in the
amenities there. If your property, you know, because it varies -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Right.
MS. JOHNSON-WINER: --I mean if it's a private residence versus a hotel, there's all different
kinds of rules and regulations that government imposes, you know, that have nothing
to do with logic and reason. And, you know, many times I question, too, the wisdom,
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you know, of the Feds imposing these things where it doesn't seem very cost effective
and so I share your frustration but even when you look at Special Management
Areas -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Uh-huh.
MS. JOHNSON-WINER: --those are, you know, shoreline management rules and regulations
that we have to deal with. Those are things that are done, you know, under a
separate, entirely different regulation. So we have to be careful what we do in all of
these areas. We're trying very hard though not to involve private property right now
and just doing what we're required to do under Federal law and anytime our busses or
our services touch any part of, you know, the services that we provide under public
transit, we are subjected to that. So it might not make sense but it is what it is.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well, thank you. And I think that's something I wanted the
public to understand. It's not something we choose to do, Mr. Chair, that we want to
spend this extra money, we're mandated. Again, one of those unfunded mandates
that Feds and State throw down at us all the time. And the final question I have for
you, most of the bus stops or bus shelters that have been built are generally, at
probably the most heaviest or pretty heavily used points of access for the buses, right?
MS. JOHNSON-WINER: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Basically, I mean, not always but I mean
MS. JOHNSON-WINER: Yes and it is based on ridership. We are, because of comments that
we've heard from -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Uh-huh.
MS. JOHNSON-WINER: --Council and, you know, even just trying to utilize our best
judgment, what we have started to do is to look at always building companion
shelters, you know, one across from the other, but we are reexamining that because
when we actually look at the ridership, some of our areas, there's one in Kihei where,
you know, you've heard, I think, Mr. Couch has heard a lot of it, we're totally as a
result of that, we're looking at building a shelter only on one side and then even
moving the shelter. So keep in mind also, some of the costs that are incurred by our
Department, we may design something so that it can be taken out to the public or
looked at and then it has to be, based on public comment or people that say no, not in
my back yard or my front yard. We are then trying to be as courteous as we can and
relocating those amenities but every time we make a design change or location change
or have to have a new area surveyed, it all costs money.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Right.
MS. JOHNSON-WINER: So we're trying to manage both -- 61
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MS. JOHNSON-WINER: --and it all costs.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Director, and I think, Mr. Chair, I'm glad she
was able to explain what specifically going on so that the public understands, again,
we're not just deciding to build shelters here, there, and anywhere we think is
important but we are mandated in certain places to do it and because of the ridership
within that particular stop, a lot of times we spend, we spend this money, which I
agree, is crazy; however, again, what are you gonna do? Unless we can get the Federal
government to come off their high horse and get real, which I don't think it's going to
happen, we're going to have to build a Trojan Horse and send it to them and then hope
for the best. I don't think this is going change so we're stuck with a big Trojan Horse,
I guess.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, I think the Chair's concern, the reason he cut the money in half
is that the cost per shelter, I think in his mind, is a bit excessive so.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I know we're all, wanna go eat but real quickly Ms. Winer,
you did mention that you're going to reach out to Rotary Clubs to work in conjunction
with and Public Works. So what is that, for the general public to hear and say, hey,
there can be some partnership and you can be part of the solution?
MS. JOHNSON-WINER: Any nonprofit, even some, you know, I know that we don't have the,
you know, programs that Mr. Carroll has in Hana but if there was let's say a high
school program and they wanted to build, we can do what we are able because there
are permit fees that are involved as well on Public Works property. We're more than
happy to work anything with a nonprofit, you just have to make certain that it meets
whatever the criteria is and we're happy to support that in any way we can.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: But meaning that certain, like the architectural design
needs to be a certain way. So does it need to mirror what we see today, that you buy
pre, you know, premade?
MS. JOHNSON-WINER: No, not necessarily. Depending, again, if it's an area like I think
along Ainakea, for example, that is one of the areas that we're looking at but if
someone said tomorrow, we want to come and we want to work with you to put up
seats there right away. We would be more than happy to work with them to help
design something or at least find something that was ADA accessible and so if it's
assisting them in knowing who to contact, if there's permit fees, whatever it might be,
you know, so any nonprofit or, you know, any private individual. Maui Lu, for
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example, actually came and they put up the shelters for us, you know. They ordered
from the company that we ordinarily order from and they did that at their full
100 percent cost and then they used are design because they felt it was doable.
MR. TAKAMORI: Mr. Chair? I just wanted to make a clarification. The Maui Lu is slated to
pay or is slated to build the shelter. So we haven't actually, it hasn't been ordered.
Yes, so she meant Maui Lani. So the one by the Safeway right up in Wailuku, yeah.
And then another clarification for Mr. Couch's area for the e-mails and letters that you
probably received about one location, we did have a meeting with our design engineer
company and we concluded that we would be installing shelters on both sides but out
of their line of site. So, basically, we've been kind of working with them, listening to
what they have to say and then we're trying to come up with a compromise. So it
would, so out of our meeting, we came up with moving it out towards the side where
they kind of mentioned that they would be okay with it, it's just that it's not directly in
front of their property. So, you know, we're listening to the community and doing our
best as well. So just wanted to provide that update.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Well, Mr. Couch has mentioned in the past that, you know, we have
these high traffic areas that, in which we're building three-seat shelters and I thought,
hmm, what's the cost per seat? And I can build a restaurant for half the cost per seat.
So I'll just leave it at that and
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, we're going come to your restaurant then. Alright,
no problem.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: With concrete seats.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Well, just, Mr. Victorino, just don't come to my restaurant thinking
you're going to catch a bus there.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, gotcha.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: I know everyone wants to head off to lunch. Ms. Johnson-Winer, when
you, you have shared your concerns that the increase you feel is too significant. Do
you have any other rate suggestions other than what you've put in the Budget?
MS. JOHNSON-WINER: I think when we responded with our April 13th memorandum, you
know, we provided you with the I believe, in fact I'm going to let Mark, because he put
together this, so I'm gonna let him address this portion.
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MR. TAKAMORI: Mr. Chair? I guess if you're asking if there's anything other than what we
have already submitted, I know that part of, one of the concerns was funding the
$50,000 for the Low-Income Fares Assistance Program. So I just wanted to provide
the Committee the updated numbers in terms of the average amount of passes sold for
the current persons with physician-certified disabilities. So we just got the report
from Roberts Hawaii that on average, every month, approximately 8 to 13 passes are
sold for persons with physician-certified disability. There is currently 75 people in
Maui County that is qualified for this pass but on average every month, up to 13
passes are sold. So potentially we, you know, we agree with the consideration of
consolidation of the passes but if you wanted to continue with the persons with
physician-certified disability pass for fixed route only, that program pretty much
serves 75 people and 13 people buy passes every month.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay, thank you. Mr. Couch, do you have -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: --another question?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Along those lines, you know, they took out the Low-Income
Fare Assistance, that is being proposed to be taken out. How many, that number 75,
is not the number of people that would qualify for that? Do you know what the
number would be for that?
MR. TAKAMORI: Mr. Chair? In terms of that number, that is part of the reason why we are
setting aside $50,000 so that there would be a cap. So potentially people that are
currently qualified for the fixed route, persons with physician-certified disabilities, the
75 people, they would potentially be able to apply for the Low-Income Fare Assistance
Program as long as their income meets that low-income status. So potentially we
could have a huge, huge influx of people applying for this because it's not necessarily
you have to be disabled, you just have to be low-income. So it is up to the Council if
you guys want to open it up to that or continue serving just the persons with
physician-certified disabilities.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, the reason I ask about the rates is I know that the Chair's
comments when he presented the Budget were focusing on, nothing's free and this is
one of the programs that has the heaviest subsidies in the County and that's why his,
I'm sure that's the reason why he was looking at increasing the rates because it would
still remain in a position where the subsidy was considerable. But if you could share
with us what you feel the revenue generation would be with the proposed rates by the
Chair.
MS. JOHNSON-WINER: With the rates that are proposed, my gut feeling is that they'll still
be people riding. You may, in terms of revenue, you probably would see a slight
reduction in revenue for the first six months, the way that it's structured. If you went,
and we had proposed this in the past, I think if you went just on the daily pass maybe
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to $5, you know, as opposed to the single boarding of $2. That might also generate
additional revenues because we actually had proposed that, I guess, several you know,
Budget cycles ago. But when you go from the monthly pass, from 45 up to $60, that
is probably going to impact most of our regular ridership and it's going to make it very
difficult, in my view, for them to actually access transportation because they'll find,
you know, workarounds. And for our low-income people, that's why we kept
proposing this kind of, over the last several years, to try it to gather some information
so that you, as well as our Department, knows where we're going with this. The one
comment I would like to, you know, make is that when you look at a budget overall,
we look at our, I guess, our Department being heavily subsidized. Yes, we get, you
know, 5311 money, which is, you know, maybe $525,000 a year, we get other funding.
But when you look at the cost of our buses and many of the buses have been
purchased with Federal funds, we have written grants that have brought in
substantial amounts of money and if we had to pay always, you know, for those same
kinds of vehicles that we have, it's very tough 'cause there's not a lot of departments
that can actually go for Federal funding. I realize the Federal Highway Fund now is,
until the Feds do something about it, it's in dire straits but we do return about
average of 25 percent on fare return and we do our best to go out for grants and other
means of funding our Department. With the formation of the Metropolitan Planning
Organization, we will also be able to access additional Federal money assuming that
the, you know, Highway Fund at the Federal level, you know, remains solvent. But I
think that, you know, where we have an advantage is that we have been able to take
our matching funds at the County level that the Council has given us and then parlay
that substantially into probably now it's in excess of $15 million that we brought into
the County. So even though it's looking at our Operational budget, we still consider
our buses as part of our operation. So I just want to always remind people that, you
know, we've worked really, really hard to bring in those additional monies. And some
departments don't have that ability.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Well, we all hope that the Federal funds keep coming because
otherwise the subsidies are going to be even greater. So with that, Members, we're
gonna take our lunch break. Please be back here at 1:30 p.m. We're in recess.
(gavel)..
RECESS:
RECONVENE:

12:16 p.m.
1:39 p.m.

VICE-CHAIR WHITE: . . . (gavel)... This meeting of the Budget and Finance Committee will
come back to order. And, Members, well be proceeding with the review of the
Environmental Management Program to make sure that you have all your questions
answered before we get into decision-making tomorrow or later today. So I'd like to
welcome back Mr. Nakagawa and Mr. Ginoza.
MR. NAKAGAWA: Thank you, sir.
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DEPARTMENT OF ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT
(Wastewater Reclamation Division)
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: So please proceed. Actually, yeah, if you guys wanna make any
opening comments then well get into the questions.
MR. NAKAGAWA: No, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay, Members, questions on the Environmental Management Budget,
Wastewater Division, regarding the recommended cuts? Well I guess you're off the
hook.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So, I guess they're okay with all the changes?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Wait, hold on, one at a time.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, sorry.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Cochran followed by Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. I guess, back to the Department though,
I mean, do you have, you have no comments on any reductions, deletions here in the
proposed Chair's Budget at all? You're okay with everything? So, is that what we can
be lead to believe with no comment at this point?
MR. NAKAGAWA: Yes, Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, okay.
MR. NAKAGAWA: So
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Go ahead.
MR. NAKAGAWA: Okay. So, yeah, sorry about that, I didn't realize that I was supposed to
do an opening statement, so I apologize. But I basically testified yesterday about the
deletions or the proposed deletions from the Committee Chair and kind of basically
went back to as an overall what, as a community, what is the level of risk we're willing
to live with? We've, I think the overall Budget was reduced by roughly $600,000 from
our Operations and 1.3 million from our CIP so, you know, some of those highlights
were, you know, we're deleting out Operations Superintendent who run, who's the
main person who runs all of our operations, all of our five sections in there in the
entire Operations section. We're also deleting our Operations Manager, who oversees
all of our plants. These two people are pretty much responsibility for all of our
compliance and regulatory permits for all of our facilities. And we went over Premium
Pay, which allows us to respond to emergencies and the ability to do in-house projects

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
April 29, 2015
and fund unforeseen overtime. And I think we went over about cutting all of our CIP
20 percent. So I do have some information if you guys would like to, I guess, hear that
about those specific or if you have any questions for those specific items.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, well, we have that -VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --we have that in writing, right? That was, you're referring
to your testimony, the written, sort of broke down, yeah, is that right?
MR. NAKAGAWA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So my, and I'm looking into your CIP, I know it's Sewer Fund
that would fund these, the soil aquifer treatment, Soil Treatment Aquifer Study or
what have you for 100,000 and that you folks are looking to get going or have you
started or, and then what exactly is the outcome and possibly where would that be? Is
that what the study will determine, like where is the best place for it and things of that
nature?
MR. NAKAGAWA: Yes, Chair. Yes, that's correct. So that actual study will take place once
the funding becomes available and we secure a consultant for that. It will identify
potential places that can utilize that soil aquifer treatment basins and I think during
our other meetings, Mr. Ginoza kinda explained like there's certain places that are
more suitable than others based on the soil type.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And is that water treated beforehand or is that just straight
stuff onto the soil?
MR. NAKAGAWA: Yes, Chair. So, yeah, that has actually has gone already through our
treatment process. It'll be R- 1 water or it could possibly be R-2 water. The only caveat
with that, we just need to put a fence if it's an R-2 water versus R- 1 water is allowable
for public access.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, okay, thank you. And last question, Chair?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: During the Budget hearings and what have you, it was
mentioned about scalping plants yet I don't see it being proposed anywhere in the
Budget so is that something that's off the table now or are you still considering it?
MR. NAKAGAWA: Yes, Chair. So scalping plants, we are still looking into it and what the, I
guess, one of the factors is kinda this soil aquifer treatment because, as you know, I
mean, to drill more injection wells, if you do scalping plants and that kind of stuff, we
still need to get rid of the water somehow. So whether we put it back into the system,
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the one that we, with whatever the residual is after we treat it or whether we treat it
fully in these, in, it's actually called a satellite plant, then we can utilize like soil
aquifer treatments because we can't drill more injection wells.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, okay, well, thanks, looking forward to the discussion
on those. That's all, Chair. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you and I guess, you know, again Ms. Cochran
really started the subject matter. What, of all these cuts, I guess my question has
always been, the same question I ask again, what can you live with and what can you
live without, because whatever you tell us today is probably is going to have a lot of
weight in what we decide. I'm not saying it's all an absolute but what you,
Mr. Nakagawa, and your Division can live without? 'Cause you're probably not going
get everything so you know that. So what can you live without or what do you really,
really need if you want to use it in that term?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Before you answer, we're, for now
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Just Wastewater?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, no, for now we're just sticking to the Operations. . . (inaudible)..
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well, that's fine, okay, then that's fine if we just sticking to
Operations. I didn't tell him go over the place. I didn't know what... so your
Operations, that's what we're talking about right now.
MR. NAKAGAWA: Alright, Chair. So if we had to categorize just in our Operations, our
number one priority is probably to have our personnel there. If we don't have the
personnel to run our Operations group then, you know, that'll probably, yeah, that'll
be probably our number choice.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Your personnel?
MR. NAKAGAWA: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. NAKAGAWA: Let's see... out of our Operations then it would be probably Premium Pay.
What happens with Premium Pay, it allows us to respond to emergencies as well as
paying for the overtime when we respond to these emergencies.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
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MR. NAKAGAWA: And then it would have to, you come down to electricity. The problem
with going this route and determining what priority is, if you run out of funding for the
electricity, we probably would have to tap into some type of County emergency fund
or, I forget what the exact word is, I know Sandy was, can fill us in more about that.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well, you know, Mr. Nakagawa, if push came to shove, you
can always come back for Budget amendments and all that, although the Chair has
said he doesn't want to be having, he'll only have certain times available for that. But,
with that being said, if a real emergency did ____, we have the emergency fund and,
you know, Mr. Baz will tell you about that but you want to get as close as possible and
as accurate as possible and that's all we asking. So if you can live, these are the
things you could really, you feel you cannot live without, then I, you know, then these
are the things I'm going to look at very closely. Okay, for me, I'm not talking about
others, that's for me. Thank you very much. Thank you, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Uh-huh. Members, other questions? I'm sorry, I was talking to Staff.
What was your number three or did you state a number three priority?
MR. NAKAGAWA: Oh, we said
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Oh, the electricity?
MR. NAKAGAWA: Sorry, Chair. Yeah, electricity, yeah.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay. When you look at that reduction of 269,000, my recollection
was that your usage isn't close to that number this year?
MR. NAKAGAWA: Is that a question?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Yeah. I didn't, we made that adjustment because it didn't look like the
electricity usage was going to be close to that for next year.
MR. NAKAGAWA: Yes, Chair. So if you recall in our proposed budget, it's based off the
2014 actuals and we actually reduced our electricity use because of our proactive
energy conservation efforts and so we actually lowered it by roughly, almost a million
dollars. And so we accounted for, this was based off of discussions with MECO as well
the 2014 actuals, what MECO's going to increase in the next year and that's how we
came up with that actual number.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Baz, is that your recollection? Because our understanding from
each of the departments, even in the enterprise funds, that you had put in your
adjustment?
MR. BAZ: Yeah, I'd have to go back and look at all of the index codes for
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: No, this is just the Kihei Wastewater Plant.
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MR. BAZ: Oh, just Kihei?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, it doesn't include the others.
MR. BAZ: So in Kihei, we proposed a reduction of, in the Budget, of electricity by $161,000
and yes, that's based on the FY '14 actuals of 2,154,000 plus a 11 percent increase to
that to bring a net proposed Fiscal Year '16 at 2,369,000 so that does meet our
inflationary projections.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Mr. Nakagawa, what was your original calculation if, it sounds
like Mr. Baz had adjusted it after you presented it? What was your initial
presentation?
MR. NAKAGAWA: Chair, our projections came out in line with Sandy Baz, 2.3 million.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay, because at this point you've got 44 almost 45 percent left in
your electricity, for the Kihei Plant, and that's why we adjusted it. Okay. Anything
else on the list for the Operations?
MR. NAKAGAWA: Yes, thank you, Chair. So the other cuts that basically happened was we
reduced a little bit of our Electrical/ Mechanical Systems side and what happens with
the Electrical/ Mechanical side, these guys are the electricians, mechanics, truck
drivers, electronic techs, painters, maintenance coordinator. What they do is they
maintain an overall, all of our facilities. So by reducing this amount of $38,000 it'll, if
we had to prioritize within that section alone, it would just allow, reduced the amount
of spare parts that we have for the, all of our facilities. And these guys, what this
section does is secure spare parts for our pump stations, our treatment plants, such
as pumps, valves, electrical equipment and, which can be utilized at any of our
facilities. And if push comes to shove, then that will start to deplete, which is our
spare parts, which means when we do have emergencies or when we do have
equipment that fails, instead of fixing it that day or within hours or days, it becomes,
the fix becomes weeks. And if it's a major piece of equipment, then it's, we're talking
months in order for, just waiting to get our piece of equipment in, which means that if
you have some type of major emergency, that could possibly mean you're spilling for a
longer duration.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Members, any other questions on Operations for Wastewater?
Okay, let's move to CIP.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Alright.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, go ahead.
MR. NAKAGAWA: Okay, Chair. So CIP, what happened in CIP was, I guess there was a
across the board cut of 20 percent of all of our projects. This, these estimates for
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funding, you know, I realized there was comments made about kinda sharpening our
pencil and trying to figure out, you know, worrying about contractors bidding at
whatever the proposed budget is; however, if you look at all of our projects that we've
bid out in 2014 and the ones that we've already bid out for 2015, 15 of our projects
came in at or above the proposed, I guess, funding for that project and only two came
under. So how we figure out these type of estimates is we utilize, we try to take into
consideration a similar type of project that we've done in the past and figure out what
that next project will be. Of course, every year, due to economy, construction prices
go up and down so, but I think history just kind of shows for the past couple years is
that these estimates are pretty close to what we've been receiving as far as the low bid.
And I kinda, in my testimony, I kinda mentioned if we are going to take away this
20 percent and create this Capital Improvement Reserve Fund, I am, actually I'm fine
with that as long as the overages can be covered by this Reserve Fund.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Uh-huh.
MR. NAKAGAWA: And that's not a problem because we can always, if they are coming at the
correct price, we can just always pull that fund to cover that cost.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Anything else on CIP?
MR. NAKAGAWA: CIP, what happened was, I guess basically there's two other projects that
were cut out, which is the Kaanapali Reclaimed Waterline that's gonna go along
Kaanapali Drive Parkway and you actually cut out the Lahaina Stage 1A project. The
R-1 project is really to provide reclaimed water to all the resorts along Kaanapali
Parkway and the Stage 1A project is a compliance project. I think we told you that in
our previous meeting that the old side, which is we call the 75 side with the new
regular requirements, it cannot meet that Federal UIC requirement because it was
built prior to that permit. And so what we're doing is trying to basically replace that
side to current standards. That's all it is.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Then the, my understanding is that the infrastructure for
taking the R- 1 water down to the, down into Kaanapali was the 7 million? And what
else was, and what else is involved in that, that project?
MR. NAKAGAWA: Yes, so that 7 million does cover that line coming down from the existing,
the end of the existing transmission line, which is right above Kaanapali Parkway and
the golf course and then it goes down through Kaanapali. So that'll provide the
transmission line with laterals and then loop back around to our main transmission
line.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay, you had mentioned earlier that that was, that the 7 million is
part of a $34 million cost?
MR. NAKAGAWA: Yes, so what I was trying to kind of illustrate to this body is that in the
next three to four years, we have scheduled roughly $34 million in R-1 projects and
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we've done that because this is what we thought the community was asking for. And
so based on our verification studies, what I kinda tacked on to that is if, when we, if
we fulfill all of the projects that were in the verification studies for Kihei and Lahaina,
it would cost us roughly $50 million but we really would only increase our reuse from
roughly 30 percent to 45 percent. So we still, even after all the improvements that we
do for the reclaimed water, we still have 65 percent more of effluent that is going to be
required, some other disposal, which right now we use as, for injection wells.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: So after spending 34 million in Lahaina and, is that, Kihei is an, is the
balance of the 50 or is it, or another 50?
MR. NAKAGAWA: Sorry, Chair. Yes, so, Chair, that actually is for both Kihei and Lahaina.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Okay, Members, questions? Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. And, yeah, I kind of agree with the
Chair's removal of that Kaanapali stuff right now because of the lawsuit and all kinds
of other things. I just don't want to get Mr. Ueoka to perk up here, but until we figure
out what's going on with that, I'm, you know, reluctant to start on, down that path
because you were saying, was it you or Mr. Ginoza, was saying that if we put the lines
in, there's an ordinance that say, they must use it and my concern is that's just
bringing the water much closer to the ocean so. I have no problem with that being
removed for now until things get done. My other concern is the Kihei #16 Pump
Station Rehabilitation Force Main Replacement knocked down 1.1 million. Any
thoughts on that one as far as, is that something you come back later if there's a, you
know, if there is an overage? I understand, I'm guessing his reasoning is we don't
want to show our hand to anybody who's going to make a bid on this, as much as
possible, say, you know, this is what we're thinking we're going to spend and if it
comes in way over, then maybe well do something but see what you can do for getting
this 4.4 million as opposed to 5.5. You know, I don't know if you were around here
when we were--I guess it was more the Water Department saying we just wanted to
put a thousand dollars in as a placeholder and we were advised by Corporation
Counsel as he's shaking his head, that that's not a good idea. So we have to put in
something that might be reasonable and I think that might be why he did that. That's
a halfway decent percentage cut, you know, because you can probably get a good
range of bids. So if we just leave it at 4.4, is that feasible?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Go ahead.
MR. NAKAGAWA: Chair? The numbers we put in is we, I'm just trying to figure out how to
say it nicely in a respectful way, I mean, but there's no fluff in the numbers that we
put it. We basically, like for instance, Kihei 16, what we do is, you look at Kihei 16,
we all know Kihei is all rock, I mean, you gotta hoe ram. So you're installing 20 feet of
pipe every day, I mean, that's just the reality. If you go closer to the ocean, it's sand.
If there's, in South Kihei Road, there's water. So what we try to do, and this is kinda
what I was explaining earlier is we actually look at projects that has similar conditions
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and what those bids came in and, of course, you know, try to look at inflationary
costs, you know, whatever that might -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right.
MR. NAKAGAWA: --be. And so to reduce all of the projects by 20 percent, what I was getting
at earlier is, out of the past two years, 15 of our projects has come in right at that,
roughly at that number or above and only two has actually come under. So what that,
what I'm trying to illustrate is, and all of the bids are roughly within 10 percent of
each other. So because of the low bid system that, and the procurement laws that we
have established, if a person tries to just say look at the number and say okay I'm just
going to bid this number and the actual figures that everybody's computating (sic)
comes in lower, he won't get that bid so you're going to get a lower bid. And so the
system as it, the way it's structured is okay. Now I do remember when I first started
in 2000 when, or right after I started, I mean 2005, when economy was really
booming, I do remember one particular developer/ contractor who was developing like
all of Maui, would do that. They would just throw in a bid. They said we're very busy
on the development side and if you want our bid and I'm the lowest, here's my
number. But I think what, in the wastewater side of projects, what I think we all need
to understand is the complexity of those projects is a lot different than Public Works
or Parks or, and I'm not trying to say that we're better or worse -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: That's what they all say.
MR. NAKAGAWA: --you know, because if we just look at the complexity, they're paving up
road, all it is is asphalt. They're rolling it, they're scraping, they're rolling, putting
down. What we have is discipline, we have mechanical, electrical process, we have all
these different, so the amount of pool that bids on our projects is very limited because
we're not as big as Honolulu so you don't get the super big Bodell and all these huge
contractors but yet you get, the expertise is too much for the more development types
"contractors". And so our pool is very limited so.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Thank you, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Other questions, Members on the CIP? Seeing none, thank you,
Mr. Nakagawa, for coming and sharing your thoughts.
MR. NAKAGAWA: Thank you, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Well move to Solid Waste. Did you have another question,
Mr. Couch -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: --for Wastewater?
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay, thank you. Okay, Mr. Ratte has handouts for us so we're gonna
take a recess, at the call of the Chair, for you guys to review the handout. . . . (gavel).
RECESS:
RECONVENE:

2:08 p.m.
2:23 p.m.

VICE-CHAIR WHITE: This meeting of the Budget and Finance Committee will come back to
order and, Members, we will be moving into the Solid Waste review of both Operations
and CIP. Mr. Ratte, would you like to walk us through what you've handed out?

DEPARTMENT OF ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT
(Solid Waste Division)
MR. RATT'E: Thank you, Chair. Thank you, Councilmembers. Yeah, before you you have
two different documents. The larger of the two, the 11 by 17 document is a
breakdown of the all the deletions or reductions that Council put together for their
draft for the Solid Waste budget. The first half of that page on the left hand side is you
see DEM request, what Council changes were, what the final amount was there and
on the right hand side, we put together what the impacts to the Division would be if
those reductions would stay per Council's draft and then on the far right hand side we
have the DEM proposed amount that we're requesting. In some cases, there's
compromise there, in some cases we're accepting of the reduction. In other cases, we
kinda hold fast to what we originally requested for the reasons shown in the
comments. And we can go through that in a little more detail as we go down. The
second document, which is the 8'/2 by 11 is, as was requested yesterday, during my
testimony, Chair White had asked for a FY '16 breakdown of all the contracts and so
this document here shows all the FY '16 contracts that we project to have. In general,
for FY '15, just to recap, we've definitely taken a hard look at all the contracts we have
and some multi-year contracts and done our very best to disencumber and in the
process of disencumbering all FY '15 contracts that we're not going to expend all in
FY '15. So this document here just shows FY '16 contracts projections for you today.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay, so these are projected monthly expenses for FY '16, correct, on
the 8'/2 by 11?
MR. RATI'E: That's correct, yep. Basically, we wouldn't normally have had monthly
expenses like that so in general you're going to find that that number is basically 1/12
of the annual expenses on the far right.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, we realize that they ebb and flow based on the demands. Okay,
Members, questions for the Department? First of all, I'd like to thank you for putting
this 8'/2 by 11 together 'cause it helps us get a sense of what the cash needs are within
the year, which, you know, I think we've realized through our discussions that the
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encumbrance process creates a very distorted budget and this'll help us identify just
how much money we need to put in the Budget for this upcoming year because of the,
we now can see what the monthly expenses are and okay... questions, Members?
Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Are they gonna go through this sheet, line by line, or do you
want us to just go all over the place?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: I think they've done a very good job of laying it out. So if you'd like
them to, I'm okay letting them go through line by line but I think
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No need. I was just curious. I didn't want to jump ahead.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Yeah. Pardon?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: She wants all the departments to do it, you know.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: They're engineers.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Like the Chair, they do everything in spreadsheets.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And they do it in large. . .(inaudible)...
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Yes, they have a much nicer printer than I do.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So if that's the case, Mr. Chair, then I'll just jump to the
questions I have.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Line 14 and 15, the Construction Equipment Mechanic, the
question I have is, how much do you guys spend annually on outsourcing your
mechanic stuff, since you can't get it from Public Works, you do it as Professional
Services?
MR. RA'lTE: Was that, excuse me, was that at the outer landfills or the Central Maui
Landfill?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Central Maui, Central Maui you don't use Public Works, right?
MR. RATrE: That's correct.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay, so how much do you spend annually on maintenance for
your vehicles for Central Maui?
MR. RATTE: That does vary from year to year but we are estimating roughly $150,000 a year
there and some years is higher, some years is lower, just depends. Some of these
repairs are quite expensive. Some we can plan for, some we cannot. And as we
mentioned, we don't have a formalized maintenance program there at Central Maui so
our current plan is very much a reactive one where we're run to failure and then the
equipment's down and then we try to get the repairs taken cared of as quickly as
possible.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: But if you had a plan, a maintenance plan, say, you know,
whether 50 or 100 hour, however many hours on the machine, and had a plan and
had somebody come in and do it and then go away, you're still looking at maybe 150,
let's just say an average of 150,000 a year, maybe a little more. If you add these two
numbers up, the 53, 54,000 times two that's 108,000 plus--what's our overhead,
70 percent or whatever.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Seventy-eight.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Seventy-eight percent, you're way over what you spend
outsourcing it, it seems, plus we don't, wouldn't have the additional OPEB and all that
involved as well.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: That's in the 78.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Oh, that is in the 78? Okay. So to me the numbers still don't
carry.
MR. RATI'E: If Imay?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Go ahead.
MR. RA'ITE: There are other factors involved and other costs that aren't just shown in the
outsourcing and the biggest one is premium pay. So when that equipment goes down,
we're having to use sometimes similar and sometimes dissimilar equipment that same
afternoon or into the evening until dark to take care of the work that needs to be done
that day. So our Premium Pay is quite a bit higher with lack of routine maintenance
and planned maintenance and repairs. So there is a component of premium pay as
well as downed equipment for sometimes days or weeks at a time.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I understand that part but if you started doing, having a
maintenance program but still having a mechanic come in and do it, or, it sounds like
that's what you're doing here because one of our other questions was where the heck
would you put these guys, you know, they need a workshop. I think Ms. Balsa was
the one that brought that up.
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MR.RATTE: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So my thought is if you're doing a preventative maintenance
like we all do on our cars or supposed to do on our cars and, so that will extend the,
or it will decrease the downtime of the devices, your machines, but if you have a
failure, even with your maintenance program, the machine is down. If we had a
mechanic there or you brought somebody in, it's still down so that premium pay
seems, you're going to have to spend that regardless 'cause the machine is down no
matter whose mechanic you use.
MR. RATTE: If it were, if I may, if it were our mechanic in-house, he could do that most of
the time during the regular shift of the day -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Uh-huh.
MR. RATTE: --versus with no mechanics in-house, if we're calling other, whether that's
KT&S or Hawthorne or Valley Isle, it's pretty rare that they're able to respond
immediately and get the job done, even if it's a hydraulic hose or something that
in-house mechanics could take care of in a couple of hours, still may take a couple of
days for outsourcing to do that. The other question, I think, that you referred to that
Ms. Baisa may have asked, where would these guys work? They would work as mobile
mechanics, basically the same as the guys that are coming out to do this work. We
have a pad out there with a, a covered pad where they do their maintenance at Central
Maui Landfill. So we also have a utility truck that we could make available for these
guys. So their tools and equipment's in there. And these, again, are just small repairs
that they're doing that they can take care of, you know, in a short order. They're not
going to be taking care of major repairs or replacements of equipment, it's more
hydraulic hoses and small mechanical components that we can get our equipment
back and running. And, again, if it is Council's wish to continue the outsourcing, we
can do that. We just wanted to request it and make Council aware that this is another
option for us and I think it, in the long run, and even the short run, will save time and
money for the taxpayers. But, again, these are mobile mechanics and these would,
the Mechanic II, and this question was brought up in the testimony yesterday, the
Mechanic II would actually be the guy that does a little more of the planning and
oversight of this program and the Mechanic I would do more of the work along with
the II, but the II would be doing the scheduling and planning.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. And now you have, you were talking about Mechanic II,
Mechanic I. So Mechanic I is the 53,9, what's the Mechanic II rate? I noticed you
have 38 versus 35, 36, for 8-month salary, so it's not that much different.
MR. RATTE: Yeah, the Mechanic II, if you look at the far right column of row 15, 8-month
salary for the Mechanic II is 38,184 and the 8-month salary for the Mechanic I, 35,9.
So it isn't a big difference. It's a working supervisor kind of a position. It's not a
supervisor role solely.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: You know, when you buy a car, you get a service contract,
right? Do these machines have a maintenance, you know, you can buy a maintenance
contract with them so people will come out regularly, the manufacturer will come out
and regularly maintain 'em?
MR. RATTE: The manufacturer of this equipment is on the mainland, of course, so they have
local representatives here for that equipment that would handle warrantee-related
repairs and maintenance, just like on your new car that you would have. Anything
outside of that, we would have to pay for in-house.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Understood, but can you buy a package kind of thing, like you
can, you know, the coupon books, I know it wouldn't be coupon books but?
MR. RATTE: I don't have the details on what kind of different packages there could be. We
can certainly get that to Council if you wish.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No, I was just curious, you know. Trying to, as you know, we
have a hard time with trying to bring on new bodies and if there's any other way we
can do this. This one looks like it's right on the edge of, you know, do we do
professional services versus bring in a body. That's my concern anyway.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: I think it, part of it gets back to what will the needs be when we, when
Anaergia kicks in?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Well, that's, and if too, right?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Well, it's an if, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah. Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, and thank you for this, again, this spreadsheet,
it makes it so much easier to understand. Going back to your two equipment
mechanics. If I'm correct, also, if you call an outside vendor for repairs, number one,
their mechanics, if I'm not mistaken, also always have travel time to and from the
facility and it's usually a minimum one hour, generally. They not going go by minutes
so that's another issue and that's not factored in, but let's say you factor that in.
Then also that, on their availability. If they're out on another job--and they have all
that many mechanics if go check, because I know contractors, that's one of the big
complaints is that when they need 'em, they're out on another job. And so that
becomes another issue, which then makes the situation even get worse. So, you
know, I, only because I do a lot of or I've done some contractor's insurance, I know
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some of the problems they have in getting equipment either fixed or replaced or some
kind of replacement to come in, parts especially, can be really a pill. But that can be a
pill even for the County. But what I'm saying is, if you have a mechanic there and
there's a problem, like Mr. Ratte is saying, hydraulic hoses and things that are very
simple but yet needs somebody who knows what they're doing, 'cause you do it wrong,
it can be very devastating. I can understand the value of this, you know, again I think
the real hang up, Mr. Ratte, is the fact that we're looking apples and oranges, you
know, apples being what we pay here plus the 70 some odd percent in fringe benefits.
And I think that's what we're trying to add the total and see where it comes out
cheaper. But sometime cheaper actually is more expensive, Mr. Chair. You know,
we've seen that when you have outside sources that are not available right away and
then you're down even longer. Hopefully your mechanics are there, you know,
hopefully most of the time. So with that being said, Mr. Ratte, I really, I'm not really
torn one way or the other with this one. You know, I'm okay one way or the other if
you can tell me that this would almost ensure, at least for all the small little
challenges you guys face with equipment, that it could be taken care on property and
in an expedient manner.
MR. RA'ITE: Chair, if I may?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Go ahead.
MR. RATTE: Yes, I appreciate those comments, Mr. Victorino. And, again, yes, you're right.
Some of the smaller spare parts and inventory that we would actually have on site, we
would order ahead of time, and part of this maintenance program is not just planning
and scheduling of the maintenance and repairs, it's also having a certain amount of
spare parts on site so it enables us to do those repairs in-house on a much more
expedient basis. That, in turn, improves community service that we have 'cause the
vehicles that actually take the trash from the drop off area to our working face at the
landfill, those are being used constantly and constantly revolving and there's times
when we don't have sufficient minimum equipment to do that transfer. That's when
we run into some safety issues that you might recall I brought up the last time that we
spoke regarding safety of those overfilling of the bins as wells as sometimes
community service is diminished and back up takes place at that Central Landfill. So,
yeah, for us, it may not be just a fiscal benefit. To the taxpayer it's also some
community service consistency that we can provide and quicker turnaround time for
small repairs.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. Ratte. Thank you, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Uh-huh. Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: I think Ms. Cochran was, had her hand up-COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No, it's okay.
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COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: --before me.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: No, I, you're right.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. Thank you, Chair, and thank you, Department,
for being here. Yeah, that's the top two questions or positions I had questions on is
what Mr. Couch had brought up. And my main thing is, because I'm trying to assist
Public Works and the proposal here is to take from Public Works to give to you.
MR. RATrE: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So that was my, what! I mean, I understand the need in
your Department, I just don't much care for how it's, the way it's supposed to be done
here. And also trying to verify, and I know the outsourcing aspect and equipment's
down and you're saying that, I think, hearing Director Goode, that it seemed
premature on his behalf to bring people over to you because you didn't have a place
for them and all that. But you're stating that in FY 2008 you were given a service
truck, which will be used for these mechanics and also you have some kind of covered
equipment storage bay also for them to be housed in, to work out of?
MR. RATFE: That's correct. I mean, they would still use our same baseyard at Central Maui
but they would basically work out of the utility truck that we did get. I don't recall
which year it was -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah.
MR. RATI'E: --but we do have it.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: It's in your report.
MR. RATTE: It's a panel truck that you normally see on the roads for mechanics that they
drive around and it's very similar to the trucks that would come out from our
outsourcing as well. And, yes, we do have a covered bay where that work is currently
being outsourced and done as we speak now at the Central Maui Landfill.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. And it's also stated in your expansion position budget
request that along with these mechanics, you would need to upgrade your software for
some type of Maintenance Connection program of some kind. What's the dollar
amount to that?
MR. RATFE: Fairly minimal. We already have Maintenance Connection in the Division. It
started out in Wastewater a few years back where we created this maintenance
program that, where one didn't really exist in the past. So that creates a robust
system of scheduling and planning and work orders and spare parts inventory. So we
already have the program. We would install that on a few more computers to ensure
that we have and all this equipment and rolling equipment entered into that system.
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And it actually creates and spits out work orders for us and some of those we can do
in-house at a cheaper rate, some of 'em still would get farmed out, certainly if it's
bigger equipment but the object here is, is to plan that and not run it to failure where
the equipment's down. You plan it and actually schedule it and sometime some of
that work can be done potentially on the weekends or at least have it planned in such
a fashion so that we can address it ahead of time before it's just offline in the middle of
the day.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So the software, I mean, is it in the thousands of dollars or a
few hundred bucks or
MR. RATfE: It's probably a few hundred dollars per computer so it's a pretty minimal -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
MR. RATI'E: --component.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Just checking 'cause there wasn't any talk of that,
you know, to go along with these E/Ps. And so currently, I mean, you gotta, you
totally outsource changing out a oil filter and air filter, greasing up, I mean, just, your
driver doesn't do this? 'Cause when I go to private sites, these guys, before they start
that engine up, they're doing, they're all, you know, check point list here and making
sure it's gonna, you know, run good while they're on the job. I mean, to go 'till failure
to me is a really scary strategy here. I don't, and I can't believe that, I mean, I can
change a filter, you know, I'm not even a certified mechanic here but, Mr. White. So,
you know, don't hire us, but I'm just saying -VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, don't hire us, absolutely.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --that day-to-day maintenance should be a given to, for an
operator to be doing.
MR. RATTE: I think that, so well, to answer your first question, yes, the daily checklist is
done by the operators and that's within their position description and when they're
within what they're actually getting compensated to do but they're crossing the line
once they start doing mechanic work. So we would run into troubles potentially with
the union perhaps. It's not to say that they haven't gone into some grey areas. They
do that on a regular basis but as far as doing mechanic work, that's not something
that we would want our operators to do at all. So I wouldn't say that that's an
expected or a sustainable plan to do that. That is very much mechanic work.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. And so, again, currently that's totally outsourced? I
mean that's subbed out, those type of, that work?
MR. RATI'E: That's correct.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Okay. And as I understand, if we were to purchase a
product from a company, like a new, brand new, some type of equipment, then even
existing equipment under our purview would fall into their kind of service contract,
whatever it's called, deal. So that's I was told the other day and I think people are
looking into that but that's a national type practice at certain companies and I don't
know the name of the companies.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I never heard that.
MR. RATTE: I think that whatever is in the actual plans and specs when this equipment
goes out for bid, that's the only thing that the County could actually hold those
companies to for that maintenance agreement and/or warrantied items. I wouldn't be
for any other equipment. It would only be what's in that contract and I do apologize, I
don't have all the details of what those warranties entail. Certainly, what we do
actually is called block labor so there's, in our budget, there's block labor there that
we utilize for some of this work until it's exhausted. So that is what we use but as far
as warrantying other existing equipment, not all of it's from the same manufacturer.
We do try to do that as much as we can but it's not within our ability to do that so
sometimes it's CAT or other equipment that we have.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, alright. Well, thank you. Thank you for your
explanations.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Balsa followed by Ms. Crivello.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Thank you very much, Chair, and thank you, Mr. Ratte. This is
really, a really good sheet and I appreciate it. Makes it so much easier to see what
we're doing. But my question for you is kind of simple. How many vehicles or pieces
of equipment are we talking about maintaining?
MR. RATTE: I don't have that number right off the top of my head but I think with all
vehicles, rolling equipment, vehicles, trucks, pickup trucks, some commuter vehicles,
on the order of about 20 at Central Maui.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Twenty?
MR. RATTE: I can confirm that.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: So, 20 and 2 mechanics?
MR. RATTE: Say that once more.
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COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Twenty and two mechanics?
MR. RATTE: Correct. I think the more important number to realize is the amount of what
that heavy rolling equipment actually costs. Replacement value at Central Maui is on
the order of probably about 10 to $15 million so it's a significant amount of
infrastructure that we're talking about.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: So essentially, we're asking for two people to maintain minor
maintenance and repair on these vehicles?
MR. RATI'E: That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: And they would be full-time?
MR. RATI'E: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Okay. I find that interesting. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Yes. Thank you for being here, Department. I would like to
go back to your request for your Construction Equipment Mechanic II and Mechanic I,
and we heard your explanation for why it's not feasible to have contractors. I may not
agree but you're the guys who do the work. Why do you say that, do you have a
contract, an actual contract, a legal binding contract, with the contractors who does
maintenance as well as repairs? And, if so, do you have stipulation in your contracts
talking about being available, on-call?
MR. RATI'E: No, we don't have anything that would portray an on-call basis. The cost for
something like that would be exorbitant. We do have block labor that we get quotes
from. There's only, I think, two or three local vendors that handle this type of
specialized repair and maintenance. We get costs from them. It's mainly a cost per
hour for their labor services. And just to clarify something you said, at the beginning.
It is very feasible to continue to do what we're doing now. I'm not saying it's not
feasible at all. And as Mr. Victorino had asked, you know, it's kind of a tossup. I
think there's monetary value as well as non-monetary. If you look at our response to
BF-4, we break down the monetary and the non-monetary components of what this
would be for the County and for the taxpayers and for community service. So there's
components of both but it certainly is feasible to continue to do what we're doing now.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Well, I would think we would need to revisit on how we
contract or what can be binding legally as to what would be included in the RFP or
what have you. I think in the long term, we're not going to be held liable for the
long-term liability cost that comes with the actual employees and these are expansions
and not necessarily existing employees. You also mentioned that you cannot have
anybody crossing over to do mechanic work, I understand that with your bargaining,
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but you don't have a mechanic, right, and they're not qualified to do, but they can
change filters if necessary? So with your checklist.. .he can't answer me that,
Mr. Ueoka?
MR. RATTE: No, I'm sorry, they're not supposed to change any filters or do any kind of
mechanic or technician work whatsoever.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay.
MR. RATTE: They wouldn't be, it's a whole different compensation level in fact.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay so, so going back to what Ms. Cochran had mentioned.
If you have a checklist and you do that whether you jump on your truck that requires
CDL licenses or heavy equipment, in your checklist, wouldn't you note that well maybe
we need filter changing or, you know, whatever, whatever would be there as part of, is
it safe for me to drive this equipment, is it, does it need some sort of maintenance
because I noticed this or what have you? At that point, can that checklist go to your
vendor, whoever your contractor is?
MR. RATTE: Yes, in an ideal situation it would, if the actual pre-check, it's just an operator
pre-check, he's
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Operator's pre-check is not just an operator's pre-check, I'm
sorry.
MR. RATTE: I can certainly provide what the pre-check list is -COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Uh-huh.
MR. RATTE: --for Council.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: And then maybe you need expand it if it's not sufficient?
MR. RATTE: The challenge, I think, and maybe the disparity here that we're seeing is that
there's no mechanism for that operator to have any idea when the last oil filter was
changed, when the last oil was changed, when the brakes were changed, when
anything like that that would be routine scheduled maintenance, he has no computer
with him or no checklist that shows all that data.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: But do you have it? Or whoever's in charge -MR. RATTE: No one
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: --or whoever's the supervisor? Would they have it?
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MR. RA'ITE: I think, what I've been trying to say is that there is no maintenance program for
this equipment. We do our best from the management staff is down there to keep an
eye on things but there's no formalized maintenance program for this equipment.
We're trying to build that with these positions, especially with the Mechanic II to try
and build that database so that we can do what's called preventative maintenance.
Certainly if he sees oil dripping on the ground, that's part of his pre-check and if he
sees that -COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Might be too late.
MR. RATTE: --of course, that... but that's all we're doing. That's what I would call run to fail
because you're seeing a problem that already is presenting itself and prohibits you
from even using the equipment that day. So we need a preventative maintenance
program that's scheduled, it's computerized, so we can keep this equipment running
without the excessive down time and excessive cost.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: I hear you. You need to come up with a preventive
maintenance program. I hear you good. What we're looking at is what will the
additional employees cost in relation to the hiring of long-term employees that will
have lifetime liabilities for the taxpayers as opposed to contracting to a vendor, and I'd
like to think that once you get a preventative maintenance program in place, that can
be part of the RFP too but that's just my thoughts.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Chair? Mr. Chair?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you. You've heard all our concerns, Department, but
one of the things I wanted to mention or reiterate is what Mr. White said. If, you
know, Anaergia comes on, then we've got, you know, what's the need for two
mechanics or one even if that's, I know you guys are still going to operate the landfill
but not anywhere near as hard as you do now. That, what about the consolidated
baseyard? I thought we were having something like that and we were talking about
the other day, a set of mechanics, I think it was with Mr. Goode or with Mr. Baz, I
can't remember, we were going to think about having a baseyard where we do all the
mechanic work there. And I realize that you have to go the site for the landfill but I
would think that if we have a consolidated baseyard, you can send the mechanic out
'cause well have a stash of 'em there that will be doing work and one can be sent oncall right away. Is that part of the plan for your consolidated baseyard?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, before he starts, I think that was essentially the Chair's proposal
is that we've got a bunch of mechanics that work for the County now that are in the
Public Works baseyard so. But there was discussion, I believe it was with
Management regarding the consolidated baseyard. That remains to be seen just how
much the departments are willing to share.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: I've not seen much in recent
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Well, apparently the Public Works is sharing now with the rest
of Solid Waste, other than Central. And then, yeah, we have, that was my next
question is the refuse trucks. I can see potentially giving two mechanics over to Solid
Waste if they took the refuse trucks as well, take that away from Public Works.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: P11 let the Department answer that but I think that part of the
challenge is that some of that work is being done in Hana, in Lanai, in Molokai and
Lanai by Public Works -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: --currently and that wouldn't, none of that work would be transferred
back.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right, but all the stuff, all the refuse trucks here apparently
are being done by Public Works, right, in Central?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: I think all the refuse trucks everywhere are being done by Public
Works.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Yeah. Mr. Ratte?
MR. RATrE: That's correct. If I may, Councilmember Couch? As far as Anaergia and the
impacts there for mechanics or maintenance for our equipment, we don't see that
diminishing from a maintenance and repair perspective for our equipment. That
equipment will still be there, it'll still be necessary. The scheduling of maintenance
and the hours may be slightly reduced; however, the uncertainty with construction
and demolition, C&D Landfill, which we probably will have to take over in less than a
year's time from now, could actually increase our responsibilities at Central Maui
Landfill, not decrease. So it's very much, right now I would say that our projections
are more or less a wash. In addition to that, there's a lot of work at our closed
landfills here on Maui that we need to do a better job of and that equipment needs to
brought to those closed landfills and maintenance and repair and addressing various
issues that Olowalu, Makani and Waikapu have to be done and it's not being done
right now. So when we've looked at those projections, and we've provided them to
Council in various responses over the past month, if you review that you will see what
the details are of those projections. And, again, we can continue to farm the work out.
One other response, though, as far as farming it out, one thing that that doesn't give
us is anybody that's actually overseeing the system that we need to put in place. That
doesn't give us a maintenance program, that gives us people to do repairs when the

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
April 29, 2015
repair is needed but there's no one that actually manning any kind of system,
maintenance system what so ever that's actually planning, scheduling, doing routine
and preventative maintenance. So we can continue to do what we're doing now. We
have no problem with that. Personally, it's more responsibility for us to do this. We
just saw it as a improvement, not only fiscally, but some non-monetary improvement
there with, with scheduling and a planning type of a mode versus reactionary.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay, I think we've beat the mechanic issue to death so let's -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: --move to other questions.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, well -VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: -- I mean, I would like, if at all possible, Mr. Chair, to, just
to be fair, give the Department, can you give us exactly the amount of money you're
spending right now contractually with your preventative maintenance and bringing in
these guys, put in your 70 percent and whatever with, and tell us that so we can see
apples with apples. That's it, Mr. Chair. Let 'em compare and let us, then we can say
yes or no to it. If you're right, I'd say no but I'd like to see it so that -VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --I'm clear on it and everyone else is.
MR. RATTE: Actually I may be able to provide that. In EM-4, BF-1 response to Council, on
page, let's see, actually it was question number 16 and Council had asked for a
breakdown showing anticipated offset in operational expenditures for the Mechanic I
and II positions and identify the index codes and sub-object codes that would be
offset. Not sure if you guys have that, I can give you a quick breakdown if you like.
But we do have various mechanic work that is necessary. There is reduced downtime,
as I said, less equipment offline, benefit of having in-house staff knowledgeable of our
equipment, troubleshooting it and planning. The monetary aspects though,
Councilmember Victorino, is on the following page, which does show what the
proposed budget would be versus what the reduction in that budget could be if the
mechanics were approved. And if you look down the page a bit more, there is a
year-to-year savings estimated at 10,000 per year. It's not a huge savings per year but
-87-

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
April 29, 2015
that does include all the expenses for the two mechanics with the reduction in the
R&M Services and Contracts, Premium Pay, and the inner fund, Landfill Inner Fund
monies that do go to Highways right now, which we could reduce as well. So with
those reductions that we have there, 45,000, 65,000 and 28,000, reducing that,
offsetting the mechanic positions, we are estimating a savings of 10,000 per year.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, Chair. Thank you very much. That's good.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, I think the number you were looking for, two salaries plus fringe
is about 192,000.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: That's, I got that one already. I just wanted to hear what
the other one -VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --was.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So I can add the totals and I can see where it comes to.
Thank you, sir.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Got it. Moving right along.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Victorino, since you have the floor, do you want to ask any other
questions on these sheets?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, I'm not prepared to ask anymore question at this time.
Ill let the others go ahead.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So, Department, looking at this sheet, looks like you want
the mechanics but then on another page the mechanics' tools are taken away. So you
want, you want mechanics with no tools? It says 45,000.
MR. RATFE: What line number?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Twenty-five, delete Landfill Small Tools, tools are for the new
mechanics.
MR. RAUE: Chair?

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
April 29, 2015
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, I mean, sorry, I guess that's for Budget Chair. He wants
to give people but no tools to go with them but I know you want both. That would
help, right?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Right.
MR. RATTE: Yeah, this was just a breakdown of what was reduced from -VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Right.
MR. RATTE: --Council's draft so we're saying, yeah, we would like 'em back. If we get the
mechanics, we want the tools.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And looks like you've been starting to get money for tools for
mechanics. So who, it says 5,000 of the 45 was in previous year's budget already.
MR. RATTE: For Small Tools. I think the sub object code is Small Tools so certainly -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Just general
MR. RATTE: --in all of our landfills, we have general small tools that we
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. No more from this area.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay. If you were to prioritize this list, this is asking a little bit much
but what would your top four or five items be that are must-haves?
MR. RATTE: Putting me on the spot here.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Well, that's what we do.
MR. RATTE: I would say there's a few items here of very, of lower monetary value that
hopefully could be reevaluated by Council. The Civil Engineer position up top, I know
we've gone round and round about this. I would say that that's in our top 5 or 10 of
the 37 that's on here to build
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: You need to keep it to the top five.
MR. RATTE: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: . . . (inaudible). . . make the cut.
MR. RATTE: You didn't like that ten, huh?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Good try.
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VICE-CHAIR WHITE: No, it's very creative but Mr. Victorino would jump all over it so I'm
saving you from him.
MR. RATTE: I think there's some similarities in some of the components of some of the
items. In general, as I said in the testimony yesterday, if we are given the positions,
then certainly we're okay with reducing some premium pay and reducing some of the
maintenance and repair costs because we feel we can be more efficient at that.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, we understand that. Just limit your comments to what you'd,
what you feel
MR. RATTE: I was trying to lump all of the repair and maintenance into one item so that
would be about four into one there.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: And I'm not suggesting that everything else gets cut, it's just that we
need to understand what you feel are the most critical items.
MR. RATTE: I would say that one of the landfill attendants, not both, maybe one, would be
one of the five. The mechanics, Mechanic I and II, I would say would not be in the top
five. I know we've beaten that around a lot. It was on our list. I would say that's not
in our top five because we can outsource that. That being said, if we don't get 'em, we
really need to stand firm on our repair and maintenance projections that we have
'cause those are based on previous year's costs that are hard costs that we can't be
very flexible with. The Premium Pay is another one for Refuse and Landfill. The
Premium Pay for those components are based on works on Saturdays and works on
holidays as well as rescheduling of missed refuse routes so if that's cut to the extent
that Council's draft has, that would put us in a real bind as far as being able to
maintain that community service for holiday refuse pick up and landfill hours.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: What line number was that? What line number, can you--let
us know the line numbers too.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: He was trying -MR. RATTE: I would say...
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: --to put six together.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I know.
MR. RATTE: I would say it's -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Give us the number.
MR. RATTE: --line 16--
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, line 16.
MR. RATT'E: --and line 20 -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. RATI'E:

--

COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. RA'fl'E:
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay, so 16 is number two.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: What was number one?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Number one is the Central Landfill.
MR. RATFE: I would say number one is Civil Engineer. Number two -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, number one, okay.
MR. RATI'E: --attendant.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Now you're confusing us. That's, that causes problems later. Okay,
Civil Engineer is now number one.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Is that what you're saying?
MR. RATI'E: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Landfill Attendant is number two.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Is Landfill Attendant number two?
MR. RATFE: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Three?
MR. RATI'E: Refuse Collection Premium Pay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: What number?
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MR. RATTE: It's hard to break that out and I apologize and I want to be as respectful as I
can but if we cut Premium Pay for one of the Refuse sections and not the other, it's, it
gets us into a situation where we may have differing community services in those
different locations. If it's possible, I certainly could have a prioritized list for Council
by the end of the day -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. RATTE: --and I could provide that electronically. Is that a option?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Send that to Staff.
MR. RATTE: I'm sorry?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: You can send it to Staff.
MR. RATTE: Oh, okay. Thank you very much. If I may, Chair? We did our best to try and
compromise where we could and some of the cuts that Council made, we said okay on.
Some of them we suggested a compromise halfway. So potentially if a few of those
were compromises, they could add up to one.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Boy, tell you, you try
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: He's good.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: He's good.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You trying hard on that one.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: You must have been borrowing dancing shoes from somebody else we
know.
MR. RATTE: We took Council's request yesterday very seriously when we worked on this
chart. I'm, so hopefully, just respectfully, we appreciate the reconsiderations.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay, Members, other questions? Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. And I'm looking at lines 12 and 13, the
provisos for Hana Landfill, Lanai Landfill, EO Is. Will that help curtail any closures? I
know in Hana, I not sure about Lanai but I know in Hana I've seen the little blurbs in
the newspaper a lot. So how do we assist in that not reoccurring as often as it has
been?
MR. RATTE: Extremely good question and, yes.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yay, okay.
MR. RATI'E: Certainly that's the main focus for us, compliance, adherence, as well as
community service. That's one and two right there. With those two operators, we will
address those things and actually meet our goals and measures that you see in the
Budget narrative for 99 percent open hours at all landfills, and so we do appreciate
Council's providing the operators for Hana and Lanai.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, excellent, right answer. And, you know, I just hope
that a maintenance program somehow can be started, I mean, from here on out,
somehow. You have that software program and I don't know just to get it going 'cause
it, you know, you're saying 16 primary equipment and 16 support equipment in
Central Maui Landfill alone. That is a lot of equipment. Over $6 million worth of
equipment and we got no maintenance program? I think that's really outrageous. So,
you know, I think something's gotta give here and it's gotta happen 'cause we can't be
running 'till drop dead, like you're saying. It's just, to me it's unacceptable for the
kind of money we put into your equipment to do the job. Thank you. Chair, I think
Mr. Ratte is frothing to want to say something now.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Go ahead.
MR. RATTE: One option, Chair, would be, the Civil Engineer position that we have on top,
what we're talking about with the planning and scheduling and the computer and
database work, that is more or less engineering type of work at that caliber when you
get up to there. It's not repairing and doing mechanic work. We could potentially
evaluate, given that position, a percentage of the time could be spent on maintenance
coordination and maintenance, and preventative maintenance plan and program. So
that is something we would be willing to do some compromising there with that
Engineer position.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, well, very good, you know, that'll help bring down
repair and maintenance and all these other numbers too so I think it's doable. Thank
you.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Carroll?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Thank you, Chair. It's been an interesting conversation so
far and I'm very impressed with this sheet over here with all the rationale why this
should be restored. But what I'm disappointed in, I don't see a sheet like this and why
it was not approved in the first place and why it was removed. Now this makes it
difficult for me because I don't know why in the first place, these things were not
approved. I'm sure there was a reason. Nobody just goes around checking things off
that they don't want. Can the Chair enlighten me, in, to how we can, if there is
something out there that we can put before us saying this was not approved because I
felt it was not necessary for reason X?
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VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Well I can tell you for the Molokai, Hana and Lanai Landfill, the
reductions in Premium Pay, for example, were because the Molokai position is being
filled, the Hana position is being approved in this, in the Chair's Budget and so it is
the
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: You see the problem here when we're talking about getting
information from them or what, but still yet there's something missing inside here,
which is making very difficult for me. I don't know, maybe the other Members might
not have a problem with this but it makes it different for me because my mind just no
set, not set--see, a word, not even talking right anymore. My mind isn't set because
I'm thinking well, okay, that's sounds good but why is it on here in the first place. So,
anyway, I'll let it go at that but I think it's something we need to look at. Thank you,
Chair.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: And if you have a specific item, if I don't recall it, the Staff will and, or
the Chair can further illuminate it, the situation, when he returns tomorrow.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Like I say, if we had something like that just before us with a
rationale, it would make it so much easier. Then we can make a decision, well, I think
this is, takes precedent over the reason why it was deleted in the first place and we
can make a better decision with the information that we have.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Thank you, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. Okay, Members, other questions on the green sheets?
Okay, CIP, any questions on CIP?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I would like to hear what they have to say about the cuts in
CIP. . . .(inaudible)...
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Department?
MR. RATrE: We have nothing to say about cuts in CIP because there was no cuts in CIP so
we appreciate that from Council.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: See, thank you, Mr. Chair. There we go, we're done.
MR. RATrE: We do appreciate Council's understanding of those four projects.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay, Members, any other questions? Okay, we're going to take a
recess and decide where we go from here.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Sorry, Chair, before they, we let them go, I just, can I ask
them a question about the new, the Sustainability Division?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Oh, yeah, that's right.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And I guess that, the start will be to focus on the recycling
aspect, I guess, of the Department? Are we waiting for Mr. Ginoza to come up or no?
Is that for you, Mr. Ratte?
MR. RATI'E: Could you repeat the question for us?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: In general, generally speaking, the new division that's to be
created, it looks like the main focus right now will be in reference to recycling in
particular, it seems?
MR. RA'Vl'E: Recycling, diversion, landfill diversion, and abandoned vehicles and metals.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. And I bring this up because of our testimonials today
in reference to the 3 Can Plan and I guess there were letters sent out saying that, you
know, well be getting new status and future actions and plans that may be
forthcoming and the people are still waiting. So I just generally am asking, are we
waiting until this particular division and that whole, you know, kinda area is rolled
out before you want to reach back out into community to address these recycling
concerns and issues?
MR. GINOZA: We are waiting for the, because our Budget amendment was not heard, we're
waiting to see what the outcome was of this Budget, the Fiscal '16 Budget
proceedings, before going back out to the community with what is entailed for the
future.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
MR. GINOZA: We did do a survey that I think one of the testifiers had mentioned that just
got completed and we're still compiling the data for.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Okay, that's fine. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. And along those lines, you already have
1,750 accounts at this point with their cans sitting at their, storing their cans at their
cost as opposed to County cost. Any reason not to continue this through the end of
the, at least until Anaergia starts up? And Mr. White brought up a very interesting
point is that if it cost $36 a month to do trash pickup and you're only charging them
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$18, if it's an extra $22 a month, supposedly, different from the numbers you gave us
before in a meeting, why not cut that number in half and add it to their bill if that's
feasible?
MR. GINOZA: That's really something at your discretion. We looked at it like it is an
additional discretionary service and we didn't want to tax the General Fund anymore.
And so, you know, it is your discretion to not or to charge only half in fee revenue and
take the other half as a General Fund subsidy. But we felt that because it was not a
core service for waste management, that the participant should pay the entire share.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: If this body decided, you know, we're okay with continuing on
that 3 Can Plan until something has been decided with Anaergia, if they, we actually
see a plant and it's working, no sense, I mean, in my opinion, and I think other
Members feel the same way is, the cans are out there, you're already doing the routes,
why not just continue the service at least until we decide, you know, what happens
with Anaergia?
MR. GINOZA: I guess the way I look at it is, Anaergia and curbside recycling are not
mutually exclusive. You can't have -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Understood.
MR. GINOZA: --both of 'em complimenting each other.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right.
MR. GINOZA: We, as a Department, have just been waiting for some policy direction on
would we continue subsidizing, or would we continue and expand a program that we
know will require a large subsidy?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right. I'm not talking about expanding. I'm talking about
continuing until Anaergia comes online, the existing, I mean, you've got, you're doing
it already, I mean you were doing it already and you've got the cans there. I don't
mean go out, buy new cans or anything. And the reason I would consider doing that
is if something happens with Anaergia and it falls through 'cause, for whatever
reason -MR. GINOZA: Sure.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --at least we have that as a continuing operation until
something comes up for zero waste.
MR. GINOZA: And that is something that in the Budget amendment we proposed, that if the
residents do want to keep the current service that we, from the Administration, do not
feel that the rest of the taxpayers should pay for that subsidy. That they should pay
for that subsidy of operating that pilot program because from a, from looking at the
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results of the pilot program, we feel that it's not warranted to continue and that we
would rather cease the program at this point. But if the community does want to
continue that program and is willing to pay for it then that is sending a message that
it is truly a program that's desired by the community.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Now I know you sent out the survey to, and that was
random to, other places, including some 3 Can Plan participants.
MR. GINOZA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Have you talked or asked or figured out a way to discuss with
the 1,750 if you were to bring it up again, would you participate or would you rather
go back to the old? I mean, it's a small pilot project, might as well. I mean, if you get
a majority saying nah, we don't like this, then I can see it but if you get a majority
saying no, we're more than willing to, you know, pay whatever and also continue on
and, you know, give 'em a range, free to 22 bucks or whatever you say, I mean
MR. GINOZA: That's part of the reason why we did the survey. If you look at kind of who
calls our office to advocate for the program, we have, you know, a small contingent
that keeps calling us.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Uh-huh.
MR. GINOZA: And so we did the survey and less than five percent of the respondents said
they wanted to pay more and, you know, and there are people in different parts of the
community that, you know, they would take the service for free but they would rather,
if they had to pay for it they'd rather keep the twice a week trash services than pay for
a reduction of trash service.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Understood.
MR. GINOZA: So for us it was a matter of, it wasn't really, there really wasn't a compelling
reason to add to the General Fund subsidy when, you know, we had a high level of
contamination, like 25 percent, which is a lot, you know, we expected single digit
contamination. As I think we explained at the previous meeting, you know, with
island wide curbside, it was something like, I don't know, in single digit diversion
percentage, and so we'd be spending a lot of money, that's why we wanted to
reevaluate the program. It is something that we also felt that because there is a
private service, that people could elect to do that. It was not something that we
should have those costs borne by the rest of the community. But, again, these are all
different factors in why we suggested it a certain way but it is really your call to decide
which way we go. But that's kind of the factors that factored in to why we decided,
okay, if it should continue, go with the Budget amendment scenario of pay the full
cost and that if we're going to subsidize and roll out some more, then, that is fine with
us, as long as we understand that it will require a larger General Fund subsidy. So
it's something that, you know, we've been trying to kind of get a consensus of which
-97-

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
April 29, 2015
direction well go as a community and we, up to now, have had that small subset of
the community that we feel would patronize it more and yet the results have been
somewhat lukewarm.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Thank you, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Ginoza, on the 3 Can Plan, using your $5 additional cost per
month figure, it adds, or it comes out to about 100 to 105,000 per year. What was
the, and you also came up with a $22 cost, I didn't do the math on that, but what,
what was the cost that you allocated for this past year's budget, or this fiscal year,
2015, for the 3 Can Plan?
MR. GINOZA: You mean, the difference in, why is it $70 a year versus
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: No, I'm just trying to get a sense of what was it in this year's fiscal
budget? What did you allocate for the 3 Can Plan?
MR. GINOZA: The allocation was only, I think Mr. Couch mentioned it, $67,500. The large
part of the operational cost or of the program cost is the capital cost of the two bins as
well as ongoing public education. And so where we've kind of failed in some respects
of really putting forth a robust program is we put the bins out but we haven't had the
resources to do the public education, which is why the amount of contamination is so
high. And so the earlier number of, like 5.83 or $70 a year that I was given from the
Department, or sorry from the Division, came from the recycling section that looked at
only, okay, what is the bin cost and kind of these hard cost and not cost related to the
education, the outreach, and other costs for the program. So we looked at really what
it would cost and the, that cost also didn't look at, I mean, it looked at on a
island-wide level versus a one-community level. So by not having that economy as a
scale, that's the difference in that cost. And so if you look at--to get back to your
question--for what is in Fiscal '15, it's at 67,500 because we've already paid for the
bins in a previous fiscal year, which is a large part of the cost -VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Right.
MR. GINOZA: --of operating the program.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: How long do those cans generally last?
MR. GINOZA: There a 10-year warranty and so knowing how engineers are with product
manufacturing, they make it so that it has a 10-year life or 10'/2-year life.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: I guess the question then would be, what are the costs going forward if
we're not having to buy cans for another 10 years? It's 65,000 plus the, plus whatever
the educational value, educational costs are.
MR. GINOZA: So if we look at the, so are you asking if we look at the bin cost --
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VICE-CHAIR WHITE: I'm just trying
MR. GINOZA: --as a sunk cost and we're looking at just going forward?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Right.
MR. GINOZA: Sure, it's going to be much less than a $22 a year, I mean a month. But it's a
matter of we're looking at it from the perspective of are we looking at this program as
moving forward and expanding or just ceasing the program? So, I mean, that's kind of
what we've been looking for direction and we've had discussion in Ms. Cochran's
Committee about reevaluating the Integrated Solid Waste Management Plan, of which
this was a key facet but that Plan also advocated having a subsidy of a lot more
General Fund than we currently do which I know is a sore spot for this body and the
community. So we kind of look to direction from you.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: So your $22 a month figure includes the capital cost of the cans?
MR. GINOZA: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay. So for this particular program, the costs going forward are not
that significant -MR. GINOZA: That's correct.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: --right? Okay. Airighty, oh, and the other thing, the other question I
had for you was that, in our evaluation the increase in the programs involved in the
Environmental Protection and Sustainability Program, it looks as though there's a cost
increase there over Fiscal Year 2015 of about $790,000. Would that, does that sound
correct?
MR. RATTE: If I may, Chair? That was just based on projections of costs of contracts and
actually even FY '15 numbers where we actually underestimated the amount of
contractual monies that we needed in FY '15, which actually does bring up a good
point. If you look at line number 37 of the big 11 by 17 chart, there was a fair
reduction that Council is suggesting there. We initially requested 3.9 million and I
think Council is suggesting a 427,000 reduction there. Certainly could be reduced
and I think we wouldn't have any issues from a compliance perspective or safety
perspective; however, that is certainly not enough money to cover the contractual cost
for that Division to run all the current community services in recycling and diversion
so we relooked at the numbers and even with a modest 5 percent contingency,
depending on the amount of tonnages that come in, it's hard to guess exactly what
that'll be. With a 5 percent contingency, we would recommend on the far right there a
minimum of 3.8 million to take care of line 37, which is the Contractual Services.
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VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay. But that doesn't take into consideration the fact that some of
those contracts have already been paid for in part for 2016.
MR. RA'lTE: Chair? If there were anything leftover, as I said, as a whole, they ran short this
year but we are in the process of disencumbering anything that would remain in
FY '15, so this is truly FY '16 costs and disencumbering anything that's in FY '15--did
I say '15 twice--this is just '16 and anything in '15 we're going to disencumber.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay, so there are no encumbered amounts in any of the line items
involved in this section?
MR. GINOZA: These contracts are not
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: I know they're generally month-to-month but I -MR. GINOZA: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: --but I'm just wondering.
MR. GINOZA: Yeah, so they're really no costs that we captured here that we would save in
Fiscal '16 because we paid it in Fiscal '15. They're kind of ongoing costs based on
tonnages received. And that's kind of the monthly burn rate, how we calculated what
the contract amount would be.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Any other questions, Members? Okay, well take a ten-minute
recess, and want to thank you all for being here. Oh, Mr. Ratte?
MR. RATrE: I just would like to say thank you to the Councilmembers and we appreciate
your efforts in the Budget. We hope we're trying to build more open communication
and transparency here with what we're trying to get and why we're getting it and what
we're trying to build for the Division. So thank you very much.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. Anything else, Members? Okay, take a ten-minute recess.
I believe we have Fire up next. .. .(gavel).. .
RECESS:
RECONVENE:

3:36 p.m.
4:01 p.m.

VICE-CHAIR WHITE: . . . (gavel)... This meeting of the Budget and Finance Committee will
come back to order, and we will be going through the Department of Fire and Public
Safety. And we welcome the Chief back to the Chambers and--

DEPARTMENT OF FIRE AND PUBLIC SAFETY
MR. MURRAY: Thank you Chair for having me.
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VICE-CHAIR WHITE: --you're welcome to make any opening remarks you'd like. Well, after
what happened during the recess, maybe I shouldn't say that but go ahead.
MR. MURRAY: Well, thank you, Chair and Councilmembers, for allowing me back to have a
discussion. You know, looking at the deletions and moving forward from there, I have
a lot of questions, as so do you, so I'd like to just move right into the items that were
deleted, if you don't mind.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: No, that's fine. Do you open it up for questions or were you
gonna... Chief, did you wanna go through it yourself? . . .(inaudible)...
MR. MURRAY: Oh, sure, absolutely, thank you. If we can start in the Administrative,
Administration and Maintenance Program, there is a deletion for a position of
Secretary III as well as a Information/ Communications Systems Manager. We would
like to have some discussion on that. As you know, our Department has
325 employees and I believe we are the only Department that our Deputy does not
have a secretary that assists with their day-to-day operations. And, as you know,
we've been asking for this position for many years and I think this is only second year
that it's got past our Administration so we thank them for that. And, as you know,
without our staff, you know--we just celebrated Administration Professionals Day--and
without them, it's just impossible to get our jobs done on time, in a timely fashion and
On the next one, the
professionally, so we need that position.
Information/ Communications, as I spoke to earlier when I did my original Budget
presentation, that person would be a civilian to help with our radio system mainly in
conjunction with the Maui Police Department. It has come to that time, you know,
our Department is large and we need to work together and have a point of contact that
handles those issues. With the upgrade of the new system, we need to stay ahead of
the curve and keep that person up-to-date and trained so that we have our own
maintenance people and can work in conjunction with the Police Department so that
our communications system stays up to par at all times.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Members, any questions on those items? Seeing none, oh
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Sorry.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Pardon?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I was like looking at Mr. Victorino thinking if he is going to
do the what can you live with or live without question.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: He has to...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I was going to do that.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: But -- 101 -
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: But I was kinda -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --at the end.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --waiting till the very end. Yeah, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, no, that's good, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: 'Cause you do this all the way, it gets redundant. People
don't want to hear it.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, got it.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I got your strategy now.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Do you have a question, Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Chief, go ahead.
MR. MURRAY: Alright, moving to the next item. It's the reduction in Premium Pay. If you
look at that number, I believe we're going to go into the minus of that reduction and as
you know, we were already back here a few weeks ago begging for a Budget
amendment and this would be the same situation that we would come into next fiscal
year, or actually by the end of this calendar year, so I'll just leave that alone as well as
the reduce in Operations, the reduction. And on that, if I may, do we have a
breakdown of exactly what that constitutes in reduction of Operations of 163,000?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Where is that?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: What you talking about now?
MR. MURRAY: Yeah, I'm assuming that it's a couple items grouped together and I'm just
trying to understand specifically what that is, if you don't mind.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You're working on the Administrative Program, right, now?
MR. MURRAY: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
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MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair? In the, and, you know, in Chair Hokama's detailed cuts document that
was passed out, there was no indication of that Operation section so I think that's
what he's concerned with.
MR. MURRAY: Yeah, I believe it was account B, the B Account.
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, it looks like it's a little more. Staff, do you have a
MR. MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Go ahead, Mr. Molina.
MR. MOLINA: The $163,000 cut to Operation includes a reduction in Uniform Allowance of
1,198, a reduction in Small Equipment related to the expansion positions of $15,400,
a reduction in Cellular Telephone of $500, a reduction in auto parts under the Fire
Maintenance sub program of 76,595, reduced tires and tubes, Fire and Maintenance
Program, 65,000, and reduce freight and hauling by $5,100. Thank you.
MR. MURRAY: Alright, thank you for that. So along those lines, we have the auto parts that,
the Mayor's Proposal was 150 and our initial proposal was 200 and, as you know, part
of the Budget amendment, we had $248,000 that was requested because we were
running shortages in this fiscal year from November. So I would ask that that be
considered seriously as well as the tubes and tires, if we could have that restored as
well. And understood on the other positions, and I believe the subsequent items that
went along with the extra positions was part of that. And the shipping, that had to do
with the Weis Draft Commander and I believe we asked for 120 and 120 is what the
thing actually costs but it was cut by 20,000 as wells as the 5,000 for the shipping to
Lanai and Molokai. The shipping is a very fair estimate that we put in. The 120 for
the actual Weis is actually what it would cost us to get it here on shore, delivered, and
the training that goes along with it too, so for clarification on that. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay, so in this section, what are your main priorities?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Top five.
MR. MURRAY: Well, I think we only have five so five would be it, that's the top five.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, no, no, individually. Good try.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: No, we have the, we have about ten items, so give us your top three or
four.
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MR. MURRAY: You know, I'm gonna take a page out of Jacob Verkerke's presentation. I
guess I'm a bad learner as well. Seven years into this game and everything that I send
up to Administration is exactly what we need. So, and, you know, and as we progress
past our Administration, and they've been really good at listening to our needs, you
know, on any given day, any one of these items could be more important than the
other. So I really don't know. One of the things that I'd really would want to ask this
body is that if we could not come back for a Budget amendment at any point in time
'cause it takes a lot of work by the Budget Office as well as our office and, you know,
I'd like to stay as close to what we project as possible. I mean, you know, barring any
natural disaster or any major incidents that we may have or concurrent incidents. I'm
having a hard time trying to prioritize.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Well, let me help you out a little bit. Auto parts, we cut from 276 down
to 200,000 and tubes and tires we cut from 140 down to 75,000. If I go back to just
the last, the two years of actual that we have, tubes and tires, we gave you 75,000, the
total was just, the total for two years was 75,000 so felt that was reasonable. And if
we look at past two years in auto parts, it was 113 and 188,000 and so that's an
average of about 150 and we gave you 200 so can we cut those two back to what it
was earlier, which would be a further cut from what we've projected but
MR. MURRAY: That was very helpful, Chair. You know, in the previous fiscal years, we
didn't have as much mechanics working. We subbed out a lot of items and
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: So where would those costs have fallen if they were subbed out?
MR. MURRAY: I'm sorry, I don't have my Business Administrator here today. She's out sick.
I know that we signed things to, we try to take it out of the station's budget if we have
any savings at all. So say, for instance, if a Kahului fire engine is broke down, we will
try to take out whatever money we can from that specific sub-object code to alleviate
not making the cut through Administration's Maintenance program. And, you know,
we don't have much to pick from in those areas 'cause we can't touch any of the
salaries. So the total amount that, of the two, again, would be, did you say 150,000?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: No, we gave you 275,000 total for auto parts and tubes and tires.
MR. MURRAY: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: And in 2013, the total expense was about 140,000, no 150,000 and
the next year it was about 220, 230 and we've given you 275.
MR. MURRAY: Okay, so this Proposed Budget is 275?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Correct.
MR. MURRAY: Okay. Well I guess we can work with that. You know, one of the issues is is
that we try to keep track of our monthly's and well cut back services on repairs of our
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backup vehicles and prioritize those items. So we're not maximizing the opportunities
that we have for utilization of, I mean, we're maximizing the utilization of our
personnel but we're not maximizing the opportunities to stay ahead of the repairs, but
I think 275 or 276, we could work with.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Okay, so you want to leave the prioritization of the remainder
up to us?
MR. MURRAY: No. I think the premium pay is something that I cannot get away from and I
think our projections are pretty close, especially in this area. This is the one that we
know pretty close to where it's going to end up and that's what we normally ask for.
We try to stay within those lines. And I also think that the equipment reduction
should at least allow us, you know, right now it's at a $100,000 so if we could get 120
and we could actually purchase that pump tester, the Draft Weis Commander.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay, so that's your number two?
MR. MURRAY: As far as tangible items, yes. I still would think that the positions have to be
a priority within there.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay. In the premium pay -MR. MURRAY: Uh-huh.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: --how much of that is BOBI pay versus regular overtime and does
anyone qualify for rank-for-rank?
MR. MURRAY: Nobody qualifies in that area.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay, but they do for BOBI pay, right?
MR. MURRAY: Yes, they do. Let me do a calculation right now. So BOBI pay comes out to
the personnel that I have in that area, would come up to 12,600.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Who else is eligible for overtime in the Admin area? Is that, does this
also include the maintenance staff?
MR. MURRAY: Yes, the maintenance staff, everybody within. So it's a mechanic shop, all of
our clerical staff, Business Administrator's Office, all of our support staff that is, yeah,
from the assistant chiefs down. The only two people that do not get overtime is myself
and Deputy.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay, so the Division Chiefs do?
MR. MURRAY: Yes.
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VICE-CHAIR WHITE: And do they get rank-for-rank?
MR. MURRAY: No, they don't.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay. So they get BOBI pay plus overtime?
MR. MURRAY: They have BOBI pay and how the contract reads is that whatever is
negotiated or arbitrated, the people on 40-hour that are not represented by the HFFA
has that same pay as if they were working as a captain or below, getting the BOBI pay.
So they have that equal pay that goes up until them. The only people that don't have
BOBI is myself and the Deputy.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay. But if you get BOBI pay, you're not subject to overtime, is that
correct?
MR. MURRAY: You are subject to overtime. The BOBI pay is the bureau incentive pay. So,
basically, as it started, when the BOBI pay started, it was to offset the lack of pay
parity between five-day-a-week personnel and 24-hour personnel. So that was, BOBI
was that incentive to stay in those positions of support 'cause for us it was a revolving
door and it has started to be a revolving door again because of the rank-for-rank
program. So we're losing the continuity and expertise in those areas as they rotate out
back to the stations. So that was one of our reasoning for upping that, that incentive.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay, so, just so I'm clear. The BOBI pay is $350 per person, per
month, but in addition to that, if they work overtime, they're paid overtime?
MR. MURRAY: Yes, we have to follow the overtime rules and/or FLSA.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, no, I'm, I always, I just was under the impression that if
somebody was able to get, was in a position to have BOBI pay that that was to, that
was because they weren't getting the overtime.
MR. MURRAY: No. That's not, yeah. That's a misconception. The BOBI pay is incentive,
bureau incentive pay for people with the experience to stay at that area because the
people on the 24-hour have rotating overtime inside of their contract as well as holiday
pay whereas this individuals do not have that.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay, thank you. Members, questions on this section?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: What is this called? This one handout that breaks down
Chair Hokama's--there's no number attached to this--you know the page, this one, is
there a communication on this? I was just wondering if Chief ever saw this?
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Oh, positive and negative.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: It kinda really itemized and breaks it down a lot more for
him. And I think, 'cause that's what I'm... Chair, you know, there's no name to this
page?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Pardon?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: This handout that we have that breaks down every
department that Chair Hokama deleted or reduced or whatever and it shows what you,
I think, were referring to also and I've been referring to. But I don't think Chief has it
and I think it'd be very helpful for him -VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, we...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --to see.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, good point. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And because it adds and subtracts, sees the changes, the
new amount and I think, 'cause I would like to know, you know, about things here but
it's easier if he's following along with what I'm referring to. Thank you. Did he get it?
MR. MURRAY: Okay, I got it, thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chief, you see what I'm looking at? It's Page 3 and you're at
the bottom of the page, all your fire administrative program things?
MR. MURRAY: Okay, I got it right in front of me, thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, very good. Okay, you see, I think it's a lot more
helpful for you to follow and understand -MR. MURRAY: Sure is, thanks.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --the detailed breakdown, yeah. And I'm looking at, you
know, I know the turnouts you were mentioning and those are basically your
uniforms, sort of in a way, right, that they are on the job using the fire retardant type
outfits and what have you?
MR. MURRAY: Yes. So those are our fire gear -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah.
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MR. MURRAY: --in order to get into the proximity of fire. So those items, we, this is a
compliance issue as well as the helmets. And you'll see that we're asking for each
program to have X amount of turnouts and helmets for those areas because we're
coming up on the life expectancy of those items, which we purchased ten years ago.
So we're on the ninth year and we have to do it before that expiration date.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. And, I guess, kinda unfortunately, but every station
or district -MR. MURRAY: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --is terming out -MR. MURRAY: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --at the same time?
MR. MURRAY: So when we moved forward with that program ten years ago, or nine years
ago, it was to outfit 304 individuals.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Yeah, just to understand why this mass
MR. MURRAY: Right. This is basically a one-time ask at this amount and in future fiscal
years, well be asking for just a small percentage of that to, for us to-COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Maintain.
MR. MURRAY: --maintain, as well as new hires.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. And the kinda smaller number up above that, the
reduced uniform allowance, that would be like what you're wearing?
MR. MURRAY: Yes. Our actual uniforms, each individual is allowed X amount of uniforms.
Yeah, and that just helps us take the funding out from that item in each program for
how many uniformed personnel that we have in each program, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Okay, thank you.
MR. MURRAY: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: So, Chief, I'm amazed that we haven't bought any turnouts in the last
nine years?
MR. MURRAY: We have, and those are cycled out with either people we retire, if it's good
enough, we have it refurb'd and sent back out either online or as a backup. There's
also health and safety issues with those items because of, we have to get 'em cleaned
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all the time after incidents. There's also human fluids. We also go to, you know, our
traffic accidents so we try to rotate that out. So sometimes our individuals get those
items soiled, they have to go in for a backup. So a lot of times, we have those for them
and we don't have all the sizes but it's something that they need every day on the job.
And this ten-year lifespan is coming up in the next 11 months.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Yikes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, I know, but to highlight compliance, it's a compliance
issue.
MR. MURRAY: Yes, absolutely.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: It's not just the nicety that you -MR. MURRAY: No.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --would like, you know, spiffy outfits.
MR. MURRAY: No, it -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: It's...
MR. MURRAY: --just so that you know, we have a research and development program within
our Department and we run all of the things that we're going to purchase. First of all,
it has to meet compliance. Then we look at durability, how long is our investment
going to last on the best opportunity and then the price is worked out through that as
well. So we do that with every piece of equipment that we utilize. So it's not a
nice-to-have, it's a must-have.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Uh-huh.
MR. MURRAY: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And, Chair? I think Chair Hokama has mentioned just
County, I guess, bundling or purchase partnering or something of some kind, like with
different municipalities 'cause we all have Fire, we all have -MR. MURRAY: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --Police, we all, and I would suspect you utilize similar
equipment or what have you, your turnouts, I'm sure they wear fire gear also.
MR. MURRAY: Absolutely.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And that we, do we speak with others, or I don't know, at
least State, our State, within State or, I don't know if we partner with other
municipalities as the western region or something to that effect?
MR. MURRAY: That's an excellent question 'cause we actually do that. All four counties are
part of a group purchase program if it fits the criteria, yeah. So we, we're part of that.
That was something that Honolulu put together about a year and a half ago.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
MR. MURRAY: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Alright, very good. And this has been able to go through
that program maybe?
MR. MURRAY: Yeah, we're hoping. 'Cause it needs to fit all of the parameters and
compliance. And then once that's set forth and if it falls within that, then well
definitely gonna take advantage of it, for sure.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Okay, thank you.
MR. MURRAY: Yeah, you're welcome.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Other questions on this section? Chief, I just want to go back to the
BOBI pay for a second. Is it correct to say that the BOBI pay is included in the
premium pay?
MR. MURRAY: Pardon me?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: The BOBI pay request is an increase, significant increase from last
year. I mean, I'm sorry, the Premium Pay increase was a significant increase from last
year. I think it was up about 60,000. So I'm assuming that the BOBI pay is in that.
MR. MURRAY: Yea, yes, it is. BOBI pay, all types of overtime, night differential, and/or
hazardous pay, anything that is encompassing outside of their salaries is bulked
together in Premium Pay.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay. 'Cause I believe we were told earlier that the BOBI pay has been
worked into the salaries so it appears that we may have had that double booked.
MR. MURRAY: Okay. Budget Director is double checking that right now.
MR. BAZ: Yeah, Mr. Chair, I'll have to take a better look at that. I believe that the BOBI pay
is included in the salaries and the overtime is strictly overtime and temporary
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assignment, night differential, those type of items where BOBI pay is not included in
that. But Ill double check, make sure that the actuals and overtime are not BOBI.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Well, it's an important item in Administration because we're asking,
they've asked for an increase of 64,000.
MR. BAZ: Yeah, that's correct. If you look at the actual overtime for Fiscal Year '14, just, not
just Premium Pay, but the actual overtime was $89,512 for overtime. So bringing, you
know, between the two years of increases from '15 and then now proposed for '16,
that's why Premium Pay was proposed at 100,880.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, the year before that it was 68 and this is an area where there's
not a whole lot of folks that, not a whole lot of folks working so. Okay. And then,
Chief -MR. MURRAY: Uh-huh.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: --my understanding is the Wailea Station opened in like 2003?
MR. MURRAY: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: So I'm assuming that at that time all the folks that were assigned to
that station would've gotten new turnouts. How would that have worked? 'Cause if
they did or whoever got the new turnouts at that time, the lifespan would have expired
in 2013.
MR. MURRAY: Right. The people that got put into those stations, we only got new turnouts
for the people that we hired. So the people that transferred from those stations took
their turnouts with them from whatever station they were at and then we started to,
about two or three years later, we started to rotate those items out. So, you know, like
our vehicles, we like to do it where you don't have to do it all in one time, but this,
because of its compliance, and we have no choice 'cause we can't just change
50 firefighters' turnout gear and hope that the other ones don't go to a fire. So it's one
of those situations where it's all, that we need to do it all at the same time. And then
we also save during the bulk purchase at that time as well.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, I understand that but if we replace the ones that were bought in
2003, we should've replaced them in 2013. So that's--how many people are in the
Wailea Station, 33? The reason I bring this up, this is, this is not a small amount of
money. We're spending $820,000 on turnouts -MR. MURRAY: Right.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: --all at one time and you just said that we've, you've been turning them
over.
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MR. MURRAY: Well, one of the issues was, in that time the changes in the Code for our
turnouts. You know, when there becomes a change in compliance, they give you
X amount of years to get it changed. And then from a date forward, I can't remember
that specific date, but we already made those changes. So even the ones that we had
that weren't at, the older turnouts didn't last ten years. So the ones that we did
change out, we cannot reuse anyway. It's just one of those pieces of equipment that
even if they have a shelf life, if they go out of specification, then we have to make that
change regardless of how old it is. That's why we go through quite a research and
development process and try to stay ahead of the code changes and specifications
changes for those compliance issues. So that was a very valid question that you had
and I hope that explanation sheds some light on the process.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Yeah. And you mentioned earlier that you sent some out for
refurbishing. Is that a process that can be utilized on some of the remaining
turnouts?
MR. MURRAY: No. The remaining turnouts have, the life is up. What we try to do is say, for
instance, an individual retires three years ago and they still have four years of life on
that turnouts, if it's still usable, we go and try to refurbish either in-house or by the
cleaning process or we send it away for, you know, X amount of hundred dollars so it
extends the life of that product for the next four years. So we're trying to, instead of
spending $2,000, we try to, you know, fit, as long as it fits within the criteria of the
classification and parameters of the compliance, yeah. The compliance is what drives
us to make the change and the shelf life.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: You need to be careful using the word "compliance" around here.
We're kinda tired of it.
MR. MURRAY: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: No, I'm just
MR. MURRAY: I got 300 people that think otherwise.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: No, no, nothing -MR. MURRAY: I know.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: --to do -MR. MURRAY: I know.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: --to do with guys.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Chair?
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VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Yes, Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you. Chief, you mentioned something that just struck
me. You said you've got these turnouts and if the specs change for the turnouts, you
gotta replace 'em all?
MR. MURRAY: Yes. They usually give you a time limit.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Who sets the specs?
MR. MURRAY: The National Fire Protection Association.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Who makes the turnouts? Hopefully
MR. MURRAY: Manufacturers, which are different.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: They are?
MR. MURRAY: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
MR. MURRAY: I mean, you know, we've got an insurance expert in here. Those things drive
those situations and a lot of it comes from line of duty deaths. So as that process of
the National Institute for Science and Technologies, which I talked about -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Uh-huh.
MR. MURRAY: --the Charleston Fire thing yesterday, it is, all of those things drive the
compliance. So every three years or so there might be changes. We have that with
our vehicles every three years. So the compliance for components of life safety goes
through that similar process, similar to a UL. They actually go through it, these
products go through that as well. So that's what drives the changes and once the
Code changes, it becomes, you know, issues for municipalities.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: That's kinda, I understand that, but it's kind of like they were
good last year or yesterday -MR. MURRAY: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --but now they're not good anymore because we found
something wrong with them or we decided to make them
MR. MURRAY: It's just standards that are, they're raising the standards based on the issues
that they found as they move forward. It's just like a car, same thing, you know, as of

-113-

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
April 29, 2015
this year, you gonna, all cars that you buy in 2015 have to have a backup camera. It's
the same thing.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yep.
MR. MURRAY: It -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah.
MR. MURRAY: --we don't drive that at all, you know, we just comply.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right. Oh, no, I understand that.
MR. MURRAY: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I want to manufacture those things and get on the NF -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --the Board.
MR. MURRAY: That's a good retirement job right there.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: You're done?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I was hoping he was done. You know, and I just want to
put this in and I'm no expert so I going leave that one alone but as changes are
mandated by the National Association, Mr. Chair, like many other associations that
exist out there, whether it's Police, Fire and other professionals, they are given a time
limit or a time for which changes has to be made for the safety and wellbeing of the
personnel, volunteer, professional, paid, whatever it might be. So I can understand
the dilemma. When these are changed, it's not a matter of choice, you have to do it
and so I know where the Department stands on this one. So this one I can support
because I understand. Again, like I've said many times, we need to make sure our
personnel, men and women out there, have the best equipment to make sure they can
do their job without putting their selves in harm's way as well as hurting the people
they are trying to rescue so.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: No, I think we all agree with that. I'm just, my questions were aimed
at, you know, we bought turnouts in the last, we had to have bought turnouts in the
last ten years, I'm just trying to get a sense of how many so.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, no, I, but I think that line of questions was getting to a
point where, you know, some the guys who make these changes are the same guys
that sell the stuff and they're not, they're not.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Oh, I'm not worried. . . (inaudible)...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well, no, no, I mean, but somebody else was going along
that line and I didn't want the public to start thinking that... sorry.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Yep, no problem. Okay, let's move on down to the next station or next
section, down to the bottom of the page and I have just two priorities from the first
section.
MR. MURRAY: Okay. Are we talking about the Fire Maintenance Garage?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: No, from the Training Program down.
MR. MURRAY: Oh, okay. Alright. In the Training Program, you'll see areas of Premium Pay
as well. This group of people take care of all of our training within our Department,
365 days a year, and they do work overtime 'cause even though our classes sometimes
go about eight, eight and a half hours, there's preparation time, there's gathering of
information and closing out those classes and moving on for the next day. So there's a
lot of times where these people have to get paid for their extra hours of work as well as
these are individuals that are part of our response team for incidents, whether it be
the rehab of our people and bringing food and supplies to the fire scene, they stay
there, they do medical monitoring of our personnel so that our vitals and our
hydration is up to par as we're out on those incidents. That is also a law that we
abide by and there's various amounts of times that these individuals have to work.
So, you know, that is in at all times for Premium Pay and that's just, some of it is, you
know, we have large incidents, we have them drop what they're doing and they'll come
out and assist us either in the command post or at any other professional position
that we need while we're out on scene for the safety of all personnel on the fire scene.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay. You can go ahead and comment on the others.
MR. MURRAY: Alright. The Medical and Safety Supplies, okay, so in that there was a
$130,000 increase in the Medical Safety supplies and that was for helmets. And
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: I thought that was included in your turnouts?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: That's not in turnouts?
MR. MURRAY: No. The turnouts are for, the ensemble itself, the helmets was separate and
those are compliance issues as well... sorry.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Here we go again.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I thought, okay, alright.

VICE-CHAIR WHITE: So how much are the helmets?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Big bucks.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: The reason we reduced this line is because the line had been increased
the year before last for your boot purchase and we didn't take it out last year so we
had reduced it by that amount this year.
MR. BAZ: I'm sorry, Mr. Chair?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: This Medical and Safety supplies line had included all the boot
replacements two years ago. Then we left it in last year and so we're reducing it by
that mount this year.
MR. BAZ: We did decrease $15,000 for a one-time appropriation last year to purchase dive
equipment.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, but still had the boots, the boot number in there.
MR. BAZ: Did you not purchase the boots the year before?
MR. MURRAY: I don't know. I thought we did.
MR. BAZ: Okay.
MR. MURRAY: You know, that could've been for our recruit class in that, I'm not sure. I
would have to double check with our Business Administrator on exactly what was and
wasn't purchased.
MR. BAZ: The reason why I asked, Mr. Chair, is because the Fiscal Year '14 actuals is only
$41,000 so if there was a increase for the boots, it doesn't look like they actually spent
it in '14.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Well, we're just trying to
MR. MURRAY: We could be doing it now. I know we doing purchases of boots. That's a long
process. It sounds simple but it's not.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Well that's what makes budgeting a challenge, when we allocate money
and it doesn't get spent.
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MR. MURRAY: Oh, no, yeah, it's tough because when, we have to do each individual sized
because it's a four-in-one boot, fire, hazmat, yeah, it's slipping my mind right now, I
apologize for that, but these boots cost quite a bit and it's a compliance issue as well.
And that was something that we should've had done a few years before because it was
a collective bargaining item as well and it's still in the new collective bargaining. So
we have to keep up on those. If they get damaged, they have to be replaced. So, yeah,
I don't know why that wasn't spent or we're spending it right now. I don't know for
sure, but Ill find out that answer.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Members, questions?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Are you asking. . .(inaudible)...
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Just under the training program or are you
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Training program for now.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Anyone else with questions? Move on down with, on those items.
MR. MURRAY: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: You know what, the helmets are on the next line.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, I just going say here's the helmets.
MR. BAZ: Yeah, I'm not sure, Mr. Chair, we budgeted for the helmets in 6034, Medical
Safety and Supplies. The Small Equipment is actually for one-time appropriation to
purchase gym equipment for each station of 51. The original appropriation request is
59,800, 51,000 of that was the one-time appropriation request for the gym equipment.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: What was the total for the gym equipment?
MR. BAZ: Fifty-one thousand.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay, what is the cost per helmet? Do you know, Chief, roughly?
MR. MURRAY: Roughly about 300.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: So the amount of, the amount in this line is just for the recruits?
MR. MURRAY: No. All uniformed personnel within that program.
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VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay, that's how many people, that program about? Twenty? No, not
even that.
MR. MURRAY: Well, that was for everybody. Okay, I was just advised that the helmets -VICE-CHAIR WHITE: It's only eight guys.
MR. MURRAY: --were for the whole Department.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: All in this line? In the 59,000?
MR. MURRAY: Yeah, I think it's more than that. You know, I'm not sure on the exact cost
on each helmet. I know that we have purchased helmets in the past for 300, so I don't
know what the actual cost is
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I'm looking at Budget Detail 7-16 and the 59 is the gym,
purchase gym equipment is what I'm seeing here in our Budget Detail. Is that right,
yeah?
MR. BAZ: Yeah, Ms. Cochran, you're correct.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So, then the helmets are the 191,825. That would be
helmets with face shields.
MR. MURRAY: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So, yeah, I guess that 50 percent of helmets shouldn't be
there. That's throwing us off -VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Well
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --I guess.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: The question, yeah, the 50 percent of helmets should be in the Medical
Supplies line.
MR. BAZ: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah.
MR. BAZ: If the intent of the Chair was to delete 50 percent of the helmets, then that should
have been from the Medical Supplies line not from the Small Equipment line.
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VICE-CHAIR WHITE: I guess we have to ask the question, Chief, what's the lifespan of a
helmet and when did you start buying them?
MR. MURRAY: The lifespan of the helmet was ten years ago as well. Yeah, we tried to do it
as an ensemble back then and it's going to end up in a compliance timeline as well on
this one, sorry.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Boy, ten years ago was a banner year or really a bad year,
depending which way you look at it.
MR. MURRAY: And then that's what happens when you gotta do everything all at once. It's
very costly all at that one time.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: But I don't understand, Chief, well you weren't there so I -MR. MURRAY: Yeah, I cannot -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --. . .( inaudible). . . move on.
MR. MURRAY: --answer.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Wrong guy to ask the question, right, he wasn't there. Ten
years from now if you're here and we're here or somebody's here, I hope
MR. MURRAY: I not going be here. I guarantee you that.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, Chair, moving on, moving on.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Me either.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay, any more comments as you go down that line?
MR. MURRAY: The reduction in meals for MREs, we can live with that. Okay, Training Fees,
we're good. The Uniform Allowance we would ask if it could be
MR. BAZ: You know, Mr. Chair? This is a difficult one and I can apologize for Department of
Finance for you to be looking at the actual expenditures and seeing nothing in the
uniformed allowance. It's generally because it's budgeted for, out of the Operating
expenditure but when Finance books the Uniform Allowance, since it's a contractual
payment, it's occasionally put in as payroll but sometimes not, as well. Yeah, you
know, it, yeah, 'cause if you look at page, what page is this, 7-19, Uniform Allowance
for the Training and Hazardous Materials index code section there, you'll see that, you
know, they've been booking 12,000 for '13 and 17,000 for '14 under the Uniform
Allowance and only budgeted 2,000 for the current year and proposed 4,500 so. Can I
make a pitch for IFAS upgrade at this point?
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VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Pardon?
MR. BAZ: Can I make pitch to upgrade IFAS at this point?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: No, we just spent all the ISIS [sic] money on helmets.
MR. MURRAY: Yeah, I know. I get hard time. . . (inaudible)...
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay. So, Chief, if you could give us your top two items on this list?
MR. MURRAY: We'd have to go with the helmets.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Helmets, got it. Now, Mr. Chair, real quickly. You know
that one that he's talking about, that's a reduce Small Equipment, 50 percent,
helmets, that's the one you're referring to, right? No?
MR. MURRAY: No. It's the one
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: The 50 percent of helmets
MR. MURRAY: Should've gone to the
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: That's equipment, right, that's training equipment?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: It's the Medical and Safety Supplies.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: That's the helmets we're referring to?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, shoot, 'cause the other one was equipment, right,
training equipment?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. MURRAY: So the top two in the training program would have to be the helmets as well
as the premium pay.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Okay, let's move on to, oh I guess there's just a couple items left
on this page, under training, scuba bottles and ultrasonic cleaner.
MR. MURRAY: Okay. The, yeah, it's actually SCBA, so self-contained breathing apparatus,
these are the ones that are above water and they run roughly about $1,100 a piece
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and annually we purchase about 50 so that we don't have to have that large
compliance issue all at once and we do the rotation as they go out, and as well as the
ultrasonic cleaner. I mean, it sounds funny but that is a health and safety issue for
all of our people. You know what, we're able to clean their helmets appropriately. As
you know, when you see any of these individuals fully suited, walking up, you can
only imagine what's happening to their body heat and everything that goes along with
it as well as all the soot and other hazardous items that they come upon, so this is one
of the areas that we need to be restored because it has to do with health and safety
and getting those chemicals out of their gear as they wear it, annually. You know, it
prevents contracting cancer and all kinds of other illnesses. I think it's a small price
to pay for their health and safety of their masks as well as helmets.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay. What do you do to take care of the cleaning now?
MR. MURRAY: They just wash 'em by hand. This process eliminates 99.9 of the items that
they come across on any given day. This would also allow us to reuse helmets where
in the past we don't. We try not to if we can because of the health and safety issues.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Staff has just reminded me that we have a public hearing in
just over an hour so with that, Members, we will recess until, yeah, I think well recess
'till 6:30. . . .(gavel)...
RECESS:
RECONVENE:

4:56 p.m.
6:48 p.m.

VICE-CHAIR WHITE: . . . (gavel). . . This meeting of the Budget and Finance Committee
meeting will come back to order and well be proceeding with the review of the
Department of Fire and Public Safety. And, Members, we finished up just prior to the
start of the Fire Rescue Operations section of the list of changes. So with that, Chief?
MR. MURRAY: Alright, Chair. Good evening, everyone, welcome back. Alright, if we, Fire
Operations Program, the deletions of three Fire Fighter Ills, which are apparatus
operators for the Hana area. With our tanker out there, it is important to give this
some serious thought because our crews, if we have a full crew, it's five people, then
it's kinda okay if we have somebody jump on the tanker and assist the engine as they
respond to incidents. It's the days when we only have four of 'em that take us down
to, basically, below minimum on our engine. So very important, this is the first year
that we're able to get this on but we've asked for this since we got that tanker, I
believe, back in 2010. So we appreciate some consideration on there. And moving
down to the next items, we have Premium Pay reductions and these are the areas
where our rank-for-rank is and our overtime. And then if you go right below that,
there's a Small Equipment, it's the Apparatus Equipment Standardization program
and on that we asked for $145,160 and right now there's 50,000. The 145, we have
this in two places, the 145 in this section covers a portion of all the equipment that we
are, you know, trying to standardize throughout our Department. So when crews
need to work with each other or when fire fighters are working on separate crews or on
- 121 -

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
April 29, 2015
crews that they're not assigned to, the equipment that they work with is identical to
any other station and/or apparatus, highly important. This is part of our training that
we have conducted through the past five years and allowing us this equipment will
provide a lot of efficiency on the fire ground as well as other incidents that we respond
to, so very important. The next four items are lined in different areas but they all
mean the same thing. It is the mobile data terminals for our apparatus and this
provides numerous pluses for the Department. It helps with the dispatching. It helps
with the information that is conveyed to our response units. It helps with our
mapping. It helps with our hydrant locations. It helps with our response times. It
also, our preplanning, what that means is our companies go out in their specific
assigned districts and look at the hazards within their community, provide the
mapping, points of contact, management after hours, all of the different hazards that
involved in one location and that's inputted into the mobile data terminal. So when
they're in response to this area, say for instance, if we are, our Wailuku Fire Station is
responding next door to the Judiciary Building, the captain is able to press a button
and bring all of that up. They'll know exactly where the hookups are for the sprinkler
system, they'll know who the point of contact is that can be already initiated to
respond to the area. We know if there's afterhours work that will be conducted during
that time, so we understand the risk analysis as we move forward and what we find on
that property during that situation at any given time of the day, so highly important
for these items to be implemented. We've been sitting on this process for about three
years and, you know, we've asked for this funding quite some time now and it's
coming to you as a whole now. So any questions on that area?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, why don't we stop there for questions. Mr. Couch followed by
Ms. Crivello.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair, and thank you, Chief, for that
description. The mobile terminals, just take a stab at that for a little bit. I know the
Police have 'em and they use 'em in every vehicle. Are you planning on putting those
in every vehicle or just one per call out? I mean if you have three vehicles go out on a
call out, you just have one.
MR. MURRAY: No, All be per response unit. So right now it'll be 18, 18 apparatus, so fire
apparatus, the ones with crews -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Uh-huh.
MR. MURRAY: --and specialized units. Also our battalion chiefs will have that. Our
assistant chief of operations will have that and as time goes by well start to implement
the rest of us on that.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So right now you're working without them. How much, I mean,
we seem to be, you seem to be doing a great job at getting to fires and putting them
out. What is going to be the difference when you have them as far as your response
time, your assessment of the area, et cetera?
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MR. MURRAY: Alright. It puts everything at your fingertips. So, as opposed to how we do it
now, you'll get a response from dispatch. We have a tear and go system that's on a
little piece of paper. They'll take that off and everything would be pretty much on
there, address, times and what have you. Then everything is done over the radio and
what this does is, puts us into the technology that is there that makes it that much
more efficient where it's, a press of a button will tell you exactly what, the information
you put in at that location. So, for instance, if you needed two or three engines to
respond to that specific area, it will come up clear as day on what you need to do and
the hazards of that whole thing. So in your response, by the time you get there, you'll
have all the information. So what we do now is well have it in a three-ring binder and
the guy flips through it and hopes that he can get all the information that is needed
during that time. So it brings efficiency, it also brings the documentation of the data
that provides us with the information for our measurements as well.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So you have a lot of that data already, it's just, like you said, in
binders or whatever?
MR. MURRAY: Yeah, it's old school.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. 'Cause my next question was going to be, so we get you
these things, then you gotta have everybody out and about doing all this data
gathering and data input.
MR. MURRAY: Good question 'cause we're already doing the data gathering. It's just our
ability and the time that we need to do the inputting.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: And are you going to be asking for premium pay for that?
MR. MURRAY: No, they should be able to do that on a regular -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: During a regular shift?
MR. MURRAY: --work shift, yeah. That's what they do now.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Thank you, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Uh-huh. Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Thank you. So this is, would include like, especially like
some of the older districts that we have -MR. MURRAY: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: --you know, if your lanes are narrow--
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MR. MURRAY: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: --will that, those are the kind of things
MR. MURRAY: Yes. So the implementation of GIS on top of all of that. So well have the
layers that is needed and the guys can skim through that very quickly and it will
definitely help us, location of all of the hydrants, the water pressures that are in that
area so we know what our abilities are before we make a decision to go offensive or
defensive.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: In the same line of, under Fire Rescue Operations, if I may?
It says, what we're looking at, the reduction of the Small Equipment Standardization, I
know you mentioned. So is this the giving mode or that standardization, can you
explain that? When it comes to the equipment, I know you said that's part of training
but as, does that also accompany the fire fighters at the time to actually fight the fire?
MR. MURRAY: Yes. That's an excellent question, Ms. Crivello. So the Standardization
Program is to provide identical equipment on all apparatus so it doesn't matter who
shows up to the fire, they're all on the same page. So all of our training has done that
already and all we need is the equipment to implement that process. So we've trained
on it already, we have the sets of items that we test it out, that we took several years
to test out through our research and development program, so we know exactly what
we need to purchase and how we're going to move forward and how all of the
companies will work together on a scene regardless of what station they come from.
So it lends a lot of efficiency and safety into the whole process.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: So like your mobile terminal and what have you, this is a
new process to be put in place or is this existing and this is upgrade of equipment or?
MR. MURRAY: Yes, it's upgrades. We're utilizing, so the cost, for instance, when we outfit a
fire truck, an average engine, the cost for equipment is anywhere from 80,000 to
150,000, that's just one. So if you look at the items combined, it doesn't look like
much but we're actually utilizing equipment that we already have and taking some out
and putting some in.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: So I guess, is, what is the standardization and, you know,
what is the situation now?
MR. MURRAY: It's not standardized right now.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay.
MR. MURRAY: Yeah, so, what it does is, so each apparatus, engine, ladder, rescue, hazmat,
has a distinct responsibility at a fire. So what that does is provides all the equipment
and tools for them to do it and when they both arrive on scene together, they'll know
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exactly how to and where it's located on the other apparatus as well. So it buys us a
lot more time when we understand how to play at the incident together.
COUNCILMEMBER CR1 VELLO: Okay, so if I'm understanding you correctly, the
standardization is just as it says, to bring everything up to standard so every fire
fighter knows exactly what's there and how to use it, okay?
MR. MURRAY: Absolutely, very well put.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay, thank you.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Questions, Members? Chief -MR. MURRAY: Uh-huh.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: --I understand the benefits of standardization but what, how have you
gotten to where it's non-standard and to what degree are the items not standard?
MR. MURRAY: Okay, so that's a really good question, and let me start off with the training.
So the training is so in depth now that it breaks it down by responsibility. So if we're
going to do a single-family fire attack, that's how we train. So all of the companies
train on a single fire, single-family dwelling attack, then the tools that accompany
that. So this is, it's a minimum cache of tools that you need to accomplish those goals
from ventilation of a roof, to fighting fire, to forcible entry, all of those will be the same.
Then well have tools that you deal with multi-structures, then those tools will be the
same as well, so we're not going to have a redundancy of tools, we're going to have the
right amount of tools on scene every single time. So how we've done it in the past is,
there was real, no real rhyme or reason. If there's a tool that you got and you worked
in Kihei, there's a huge chance that all the other stations don't have that tool. So, and
you show up to a fire with that tool, only the guys on your crew know how to work it.
So it causes a problem in efficiency and having an understanding of what you come
with and it was never really a priority in the past but because of our training, that, the
training is standardized so the equipment along with that needs to be standardized as
well.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: So this represents, this 145,000 represents what percentage of the, is
this a annual expenditure over the next five or six years or how is this going to roll
out?
MR. MURRAY: Right now, the plan is for a one-time purchase of getting everything up to par
and on the next page they'll be an area of $107,000, that's the other half of this
standardization process. So the only time well be doing replacement is now based on
the one or two items that break throughout that fiscal year. So this'll get us up to par
and we'll, our training will be up to par and then the equipment will be following the
training that is already conducted. And that's, everything we do is in-house now on
that items so.
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VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay. And on the Hana tanker, when we were out there, I asked, how
many of the Hana fire fighters that are stationed in Hana actually live out there and
evidently, I think seven of the fire fighters live in that community.
MR. MURRAY: Uh-huh.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: In situations where there's a fire and now that everybody's got cell
phones, is it possible for you to call in somebody when there's a fire in order to man
the tanker and go out with the rest of the crew or meet them at the fire?
MR. MURRAY: Depending on the situation. See, the tanker issue in Hana is specifically
because the water resource is not, it's not far reaching. So when we run out of water
from the engine, the tanker would be there to supply the rest that is needed to do total
containment or extinguishment. So the need for the tanker to go immediately is a
little bit different out there as opposed to someplace where we share a tanker out here
in our districts out here. So, good question. We need the water immediately and
that's the reason for this request.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, but you mentioned that you already have somebody with the
current scheduling that drives the tanker now so what I'm asking is if you can call
somebody in that could meet them at the fire and provide assistance from there?
MR. MURRAY: We don't have anybody there to do the tanker now. They only get temporary
assigned to that when they actually drive it. So part of the contract is we allow
preventive maintenance and checking of the vehicle one hour in the morning and if
they don't drive the tanker that day, nobody gets paid. I understand what you're
saying. In a large incident, people do come back to work and they will, you know,
bring whatever equipment is left for them but what we're talking about, which is
slightly different, is that the initial attack on structures within this area, due to the
lack of water, lack of pressure, lack of availability is where the tanker comes in and
you have to have an extra person that is, you know, more trained and much more
used to working with that specific equipment as opposed to somebody that just drives
it once a month. 'Cause, I mean, you know, Hana is one of those dangerous areas and
we really try to, you know, perfect, what, the driving and the response out there as
well. I mean, like anyplace else, that we do that.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay, the reason I ask is that Hana's had, in 2014, eight fires. So it
seems a little excessive when you say that you already have somebody out there that
can drive the tanker. I think it's, anyway it's something well discuss further.
MR. MURRAY: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Members, other questions on this section? Okay. Yeah, Premium Pay
is obviously a significant issue and one of the things that drives the premium pay is
covering for folks that are either out on sick leave or on vacation, correct?
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MR. MURRAY: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Yeah. So if we could reduce the necessity of covering that with
overtime, that would be a good thing. Members, any questions down to Hana Fire?
Seeing none, okay. Chief, go ahead with the
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair? Sorry.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, I'm sorry.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Is there, in regards to unions and collective bargaining and
whatever it is, regarding sick leave, being out sick -MR. MURRAY: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --is there, I guess, rules? Is there a way to prevent, I guess,
people just calling 'cause they don't want to go to work kind of thing and claiming
that, you know, just to whatever, ride that money, to get paid and still be home and
not truly--not saying that people do but -MR. MURRAY: Oh, I'm sure there's people that do.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --if it gets abused, is there a way to help prevent that abuse?
MR. MURRAY: Well, we, you know, once we notice some type of pattern or abuse, we reach
out to that person and have a one-on-one talk with 'em whether it's on the phone or a
battalion chief goes out and speaks to them or the captain speaks to them. We really
push coming to work when you're not sick because it's, it not only hampers this whole
process of overtime and extra cost and what have you, it also takes its toll on the
people that are at the station because our people are not allowed to leave until they're
properly relieved. So it causes an issue of moral within the station. So they tend to
police that themselves in our profession. Not to say that some of those things don't
happen. There's also the rules that they have to provide doctor's notes, those things
as well. So, you know, they're entitled to sick leave when they're sick. Not everybody
abides by that but I would like to say that, you know, a huge majority comes to work.
There's very little people that stand out or provide red flags for that whole thing and
we call 'em out on that because it's really important for us to people to show up to
work because it's not only for your welfare but the welfare of your people that work in
your station. They need to get some time off as well.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Uh-huh.
MR. MURRAY: So, thank you for that question.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Alright, very good. Thank you, Chief. Thank you, Chair.
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VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, interesting you bring that up because that's, sick leave is a high
cost to cover when all the coverage has to be provided with overtime. And,
unfortunately, the Department has the highest amount of sick leave per employee of
any department, followed by Environmental Management and then Water and Parks
and Public Works and compares, the Police log about 1.2 weeks of, they're the I believe
the lowest of the departments, they log about 1.2 weeks of sick leave a year per
employee and their total of sick leave and vacation is 4.3 weeks. The Fire Department
is 2.9 weeks of sick leave compared to their 1.2 and 5.3 weeks of vacation versus 3. 1,
so the total time that we have to pay overtime to cover the people that are off amounts
to 8.1 weeks per year, per employee. That means that we have to have 63 fire fighters
in order to cover those that are off. This is just vacation and sick, it does not include
funeral leave and I'm sure there are other leaves. But it's a significant cost and that's
why, you know, you've heard me say before that we need to get a handle on the
overtime because this is the, also the Department that has the highest amount of
overtime per employee by quite some margin so. Okay.
MR. MURRAY: May I comment, Chair, just -VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Sure.
MR. MURRAY: --if you may? Thank you. You know, our shifts are 24 hours, we're not
calling in sick for eight hours at every time. It's really unfortunate that it's totaled by
hours and not by days itself and then again, that wouldn't be fair to anybody else but I
just wanted to clarify that, that whole situation. You know, for us, when somebody
goes out on 24 hours, it's noticeable because there's only so many holes that we can
allow during a day. And it's very rarely that it really, you know, raises a red flag with
us on, whoa something's happening today, you know. They come to work on Super
Bowl, they come to work on Christmas, you know, so I think it's because of the
24-hour work shift that it really stands out through the hours. But, thank you, I
didn't realize that and I'll go do more research.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you, Chief.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, thank you. Chair?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you for those numbers. It's just 'cause, so I'm just
wondering because everyone has their own, I guess, bargaining units or different
union representation. Perhaps that type of work format should be sort of done under
a different type of scheduling or however, you know, a different type of procedure or
how you tally, you know, you work under 24-hour shifts, not 8-hour shifts kind of
thing.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: There are various models of
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: --how fire departments are scheduled.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right. Okay.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Like the Police have tried, I believe, 12-hour shifts and 10-hour shifts
and I think they're -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Uh-huh.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: --back on 12-hour shifts and, you know, I think when the fire fighters
out on a really busy day for 24-hours, I'm not sure that's very safe either for them.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: True.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: So, you know, I don't know what the solution is but we've got a
situation where we're paying a lot of money that can go to other means if we were to be
able to schedule in such a way that we reduce the overtime so. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Along those lines--thank you, Mr. Chair. Along those lines,
Chief -MR. MURRAY: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --you've heard the discussion a little bit about, you know,
10-hour shifts, 3 8-hour shifts, or whatever and you guys obviously are on, you're
on -MR. MURRAY: Twenty-four hour.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --24 on, 24 off.
MR. MURRAY: Twenty-four on, 24 off. So it's, so for instance if you're working Monday
through Sunday and you started work on Monday, you'd work Monday, Wednesday
and Friday.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
MR. MURRAY: So you'd be off Tuesday, Thursday, Saturday, Sunday.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Have you looked into the other methods, as Mr. Chair said, you
know, the Police were on 12-hour on, 12-hours off or 10-hour, three 10-hours or
however, you know, four lOs for the week?
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MR. MURRAY: Yes, we actually have. That is the best shift, the best shift thus far pay wise
as far as your coverage's and sick leave and what have you. That's what works the
best.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: That's the cheapest shift -MR. MURRAY: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --pay? Hmm, interesting.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Have you run those numbers recently that you could share with us?
MR. MURRAY: I haven't run it recently. I did it about six years ago. And, you know, there's
different shifts around the United States where they working 48 hours straight or all of
those different types of shifts.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah.
MR. MURRAY: Those shifts come, it's dangerous because of the amount of work that they
have in case they go from one fire to the next, they won't get any rest whatsoever.
COUNGILMEMBER COUCH: Right.
MR. MURRAY: Then there's the 10-14 that they do in big cities and the only reason why they
do 10- 14s is because the amount of call volume that they have. So if our call volume
gets to a point where, I forget what the cut off was, I believe it's either 10 or 20 calls
per 24-hour shift on an average, then it has to go to a 10-14 because they don't have
the opportunity to rest. So in most cities like New York City, the guys are run 10
hours straight until the relief guys come in and take over and a lot of times they
running about 10 hours in that 14-hour shift as well. So it has to reach a parameter
to actually make it work. It's all about the rest. The money will stay the same. It's all
about the rest and having the right amount of coverage. So these individuals are put
on a 56-hour workweek, which is a little different than anybody else, so they
accumulate vacation and sick leave differently. So they're only allowed, they only gain
0 a year as opposed to 21 a year. It's because the way it's calculated. So, in other
words, everybody gets a month off with 21 days, 8-hour days, right, 'cause you got the
weekends. Then the fire fighters would have the same month but it's only ten days,
ten workdays. Yeah, so it's all about the rest and recuperation and call volume that
changes the schedules.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Is that ten shifts?
MR. MURRAY: Yeah, ten shifts a month. Oh, ten shifts a year is what they gain.
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VICE-CHAIR WHITE: So that's 10 24-hour shifts?
MR. MURRAY: Right.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Which is, if you do the math, that's 30 days.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I can see in your eyes, Chair, that you're going to do a new
spreadsheet on these shifts thing.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: No.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Everybody can see it's, it's formulating in your head.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: No.
MR. MURRAY: Yeah, right. So it's basically 1 month, 240 hours, either way you cut it, yeah.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Balsa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: You know, all of this talk about OT and whatever is making a
question in my head now. Obviously, sick leave is something that cannot be planned.
MR. MURRAY: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: And so when somebody stays home, you gotta deal with OT.
How do we deal with vacation because we know that they're accumulating vacation?
Do we put the person that takes over on OT or we rotate so many at a time or how do
you do it?
MR. MURRAY: So there's a number. In each battalion we have seven and six. So there's
seven people that are allowed to take vacation during that time.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: I see.
MR. MURRAY: Right. If we go over, that's all dependent on the emergency that they have or
the sick leave, yeah. So we try to control it that way. 'Cause it's all about our
operational readiness, so those things are taken cared of 15 days out, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: So you try to plan vacations?
MR. MURRAY: Defmitely, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Okay. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Any further questions on this section?
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Yes, Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. Thank you for all this discussion. It, you know,
got a lot of juices flowing and stuff talking about it. But the reason why I brought it
up is because another department had shared concerns in regards to the callouts on
sick leaves and I guess the abuse of it. And there are certain union, I don't know what
they're called, union rules, union -MR. MURRAY: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --things that should, if they were applied properly and used
in the correct manner would subside that abuse and they're sharing that it just
hasn't, certain things haven't been enforced or something or other. And so I just
asked the question with this Department in regards to all this extra premium pay and
things 'cause they thought they needed more people but technically if the people they
have in place would just show up, they would be fine. But there's an issue with just
people showing up. So that's unfortunate but things of that nature happen so,
moral -MR. MURRAY: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --comes -MR. MURRAY: Absolutely.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --down to the moral.
MR. MURRAY: Moral is huge.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah.
MR. MURRAY: You know -VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Yeah.
MR. MURRAY: --makes all the difference.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, sick leave's a challenge to control and, you know, I understand
the fire fighters are working on, you know, 365 days a week, a year--a week. That's
us -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Whoa, no wonder they get premium pay.
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VICE-CHAIR WHITE: --this week. But, you know, all of my employees show up on holidays
and football games and everything else as well. Let's, if we're done with that section,
let's move on to the items beginning with Hana Fire. Why don't you go down through
the Helicopter Service.
MR. MURRAY: Alright, thank you, Chair. So we're done with Hana Fire?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: No.
MR. MURRAY: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: We stopped with the mobile terminals.
MR. MURRAY: Okay. So Hana Fire, all of this costs is associated with the three personnel,
right? So unless you give us that three personnel, this is a moot point. So, any
questions?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: I think that's pretty straight forward.
MR. MURRAY: Yeah. So Kahului Fire, the $200,000 was for repainting of that complex and
that's a fairly large complex and it hasn't been painted since October 1991. So we're
just trying to stay ahead of the game. It's slightly over 20 years now and it is right
there on one of the largest thoroughfares coming out of Kahului Airport so. And this
is, I think, the third year that we've had it in so. Any questions?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: I think most of us would like to wait at least until all the construction's
done.
MR. MURRAY: Oh, yeah, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You know, Mr. Chair? And that was my thought too,
Mr. Murray, Chief Murray. You know, why go paint now and you got all this
construction in that area and it's going to be ongoing for at least another year, maybe
year and a half. And, you know, right across, you know -MR. MURRAY: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --people are, service center. In other words, a lot of
construction so if that could be put off another year, Mr. Chair, you know, I think, or
maybe two, it might be more applicable at that point in time.
MR. MURRAY: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I think that's, was our thought process in that one, okay?
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MR. MURRAY: Alright, thank you. I like that thought process and I'll hold you to it next
year. Thank you, sir.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well, I'll just say it, if it's ready.
MR. MURRAY: Yeah, we're going to go out and help them pave.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. MURRAY: No.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Thank you. Thank you, Chief.
MR. MURRAY: Then we're going put in for a noise wall barrier, yeah, thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: That's going be interesting.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay, Helicopter Service.
MR. MURRAY: Alright. For our contract for helicopters, I see that you have changed the, a
negative 85,000. You know with all this rain, I'm gonna roll with that one. I'll be
submissive but if, you know, if we go over, I'm gonna let you know.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Well, Chief, you know that when we have heavy rains, the grass grows
high and when it dries out it can be even worse so. But you know you're able to come
back to us on -MR. MURRAY: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: --that kind of a request.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You know, since we brought that subject up about grass, I
wanna give, real quickly, a plug for the Fire Department. Last week Friday, there was
a nice little brush fire right up here by Longs -MR. MURRAY: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --you know, and I was so amazed. When they arrived on
the scene, within five minutes, no smoke. They had it completely out. And it was a
pretty engaging fire at one point, I could see the flames shooting up -VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Yeah.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --you know, I'm like, wow. But you guys did a fantastic job
but what's amazing is I watch how they circled the fire and just attack it from different
directions and done, five minutes. I was like, whoa. So let's give them some credit
and we, you know, we're trying to manage, well everybody's trying to give them their
ideas tonight, but I'll say, when it comes down to the nitty gritty and the work that
needs to be done, they are very professional and they do they do a great job.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: I think everyone of us feels the same way about their professionalism
and so, you know, any of these discussions is not about their performance at all so.
Thank you for that comment.
MR. MURRAY: Thank you, sir.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay, moving into Equipment.
MR. MURRAY: Alright. We have some deletion of Fuel Tracking Systems at a cost for our
apparatus and I think we had some discussions early on about being more efficient
with tracking of fuel, allowing different areas to fuel at our different stations. We do
share our fuel with other County Departments if need be during natural disasters and
what have you. I think this would help us track the fuel at a much more efficient and
accurate way. So I would ask that you take a really serious look about getting us on
this system. I would appreciate that. And next would be the turnouts, I think we've
had some lengthy discussion about that and I'm having my people take a look at the
expiration date. One of the thought processes is if we can do 50 percent of the
purchase this fiscal year, I mean, not '15 but Fiscal Year '16 and then push for the
next 50 percent in FY '17. So we're researching that now and then well come back
and let you know. So thank you for that opportunity. It actually makes that process
a little more palatable for us because of the timing and the amount of things that we
need to do during the purchase so thank you.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay, so we don't need to write you a letter?
MR. MURRAY: No, I'm going to send you something.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
MR. MURRAY: And I'll work through our Budget Director.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, my recollection is, one of the thoughts on the fuel tracking
system is that the amount of fuel that we expend out of these stations look like it was
right around the same number as the fuel tracking system. So I think this is another
one of those items that was looked at as something that could be put off for a little bit.
I don't remember the fuel tracking system on Molokai being 25,000 though.
MR. MURRAY: That is for all of our vehicles for the three stations on Molokai.
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VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Oh, that's right, okay.
MR. MURRAY: Right.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, okay. So you don't have just one fuel place on Molokai?
MR. MURRAY: No, we have two fuel stations but we have multiple utilities as well as backup
engines and three fire stations.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Yeah.
MR. MURRAY: So this would just allow us some accountability.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Right. No, I think, I think everyone's onboard with that but again it's
one of those things that we might be able to put off for a little bit more time. Okay, so
it's turnouts and then the mobile data terminals again and standardization again,
we've talked about that. And the expansion equipment, I'm assuming that is related
to, is that related, Staff, is that related to the Hana expansion or something else?
Pardon?
MS. YOSHIMURA: Mr. Chair, that's for the expansion -VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Oh, in -MS. YOSHIMURA: --positions
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: --Administration?
MS. YOSHIMURA: It was for the turnouts for the three expansion positions for Hana.
MR. MURRAY: Thank you.
MS. YOSHIMURA: The $8,100.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay so that was the turnouts? Okay. Okay, so it's fuel tracking,
turnouts, all the way down. So let's go on to the next page. Fire Prevention.
MR. MURRAY: Alright. Fire Prevention, we have on the top of the list there is a fire fighter...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Wait, sorry Chair?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Cochran?
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Can we just go back? Thank you. Can we just jump back
up to the Napili Fuel tracking system? So you folks aren't in conjunction with Public
Works in that, out of that baseyard for your fuel?
MR. MURRAY: No, we have a tank that fuels our vehicles there.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, okay. And Public Works has their own? Or do they get
from you?
MR. MURRAY: No, Public Works, they have their own.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: They have their own?
MR. MURRAY: Right. And sometimes if we get isolated, well use each other's fuel tanks and
then just run a tally and pay each other back, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
MR. MURRAY: That's the memorandum that we have amongst each other, all of the
response people.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Lifeguards, Ocean Safety.
MR. MURRAY: Well, lifeguards, they don't use diesel so -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh.
MR. MURRAY: --we allow them to go to our Lahaina station for fuel.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. And this is strictly just having in-house? County
jurisdiction only, using our tanks?
MR. MURRAY: Yeah, we do have a agreement with AMR 'cause their ambulances are run by
diesel, if they get cut off, they're able to come to our station and fuel in an emergency.
And we just tally that up and when the whole thing settles down, well send them the
bill for our fuel.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
MR. MURRAY: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Uh-huh. Okay, Fire Prevention, Chief?
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MR. MURRAY: Alright. Fire Prevention, back to that Fire Fighter III. That Fire Fighter III
will add one more inspector to this group. As you know, we spoke about our
shortages and our inability to maximize all of the inspections that are required by law.
So that would help us affect some of that change so some serious consideration here.
And, you know, we've asked for this every year since I've been the Chief and I believe
this is the first year that it's made it past Administration. So it, you know, it takes
quite a bit of time to get this there and we appreciate the support from you as well as
the Administration, so I want to take this opportunity to, you know, run really hard at
this one.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay, moving on down, if you go on down the list and then well ask
for questions.
MR. MURRAY: The Premium Pay, this group does a lot of work on the weekends, on the
evenings, holidays. This group is responsible for our investigations, our public
education, that includes with, you know, doing the kids, all of the different schools,
the different projects and things that happen on the weekend. And we're part of the
Fair. We do a lot of different outreach with the public. That's just one of the areas.
We do fireworks inspections. Those are at night. We do assembly establishments,
drinking establishments. There's a lot of work that these people do and they're five
days a week and, you know, they just can't it all done in that five days but that's their
responsibility coming out of this bureau, so I want you to know that that's a hefty take
away on the premium pay. We wouldn't be able to survive on just what is here now.
The Small Equipment is for that position, the cellular telephone, the uniform
allowance, as well as the other equipment for expansion. So those all are attached to
this one person. Do you have any questions?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair? Chair?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So on the Fire Prevention
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Wait, hold on a second. Did we make it all the way down?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I think so.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Fire Prevention.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Mr. Victorino, go ahead.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Oh, okay, okay. I was just waiting for your okay. In Fire
Prevention, they don't work the same 24 on, 24 off. This is different shifts they work,
right?
MR. MURRAY: Yes, they work a regular shift, five days a week.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Five days a week.
MR. MURRAY: Forty hours a week.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Forty hours a week, okay. And so, you know, you
mentioned the different activities for which they participate in, which, again, has been
brought up, I mean, I don't know, was Police and other different departments that, you
know, why couldn't they get, you know, off that day and work that night and
something like that. I think that's been discussed because in the private sector, we do
that. You know, well say, okay, you take off during the day and you come in in the
evening for this purpose. And so I don't know if that's been explored. I don't know if
that's been looked at. I know that's been discussed in other departments so I would
throw the same suggestion at you. It's a suggestion, you know, I don't wanna be
taking anybody, telling anybody what to do. The other part of this program, you
mentioned about going around inspecting, this is the group that inspects not only the
buildings but they, are these the same group that goes out and, you know, when
there's complaints as far as lots that are not being properly maintained, homes that
are derelict and could be a fire hazard? Is this the same group of people that are out
there looking into these matters?
MR. MURRAY: Yes, sir, this is the same group.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. And how many do you have in this particular
Division?
MR. MURRAY: Well, I have nine.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Nine, nine positions? This is Captain Haake and the rest of
those guys, yeah?
MR. MURRAY: Right. But not all of 'em are on the road. Yeah, Captain Haake oversees the
whole bureau and I got two lieutenants that do plans review. They help out with some
inspections -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Uh-huh.
MR. MURRAY: --so that leaves me with six that are out there -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, okay.
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MR. MURRAY: --doing all three islands.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, and I thank you for bringing that up 'cause it's all
three islands, it's just not Maui -MR. MURRAY: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --it's the County of Maui, yeah. And so I understand your
question on premium pay. The other parts, you know, when you looking at the
turnout, and we won't even go there. This one position that was deleted, what was
that addition, to help with the -MR. MURRAY: Inspections.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --inspections, the overload of inspections?
MR. MURRAY: Overload, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah. And how often do you try to get to businesses and
all that, once every year, once every two years?
MR. MURRAY: Well the State HRS provides an idea of when we do all commercial properties.
So all commercial properties, which is little over 6,000 commercial properties here on
Maui, needs to be checked every five years, once every five years and every change
within. So if they pull a permit or if they change the occupancy or the place goes out
of business and a new business comes in, then that five years starts again on that
property.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So your people have to go in at that point in time, do an
inspection, and that inspection basically is good for five years?
MR. MURRAY: Right. So it's multiple times from the first one.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I see.
MR. MURRAY: So once the Certificate of Occupancy is granted, then it's five years from that
day.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. MURRAY: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Okay, no I just wanted clarification and I do admit,
Chair, that Captain Haake and Lieutenant English and the rest have been more than
helpful to this Council, both when I was in Water and now even in PTA. In fact, we
just met the other day.
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MR. MURRAY: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Solved some of your questions we had about the new Fire
Code and so well be coming forward but with their help we were able to get it done.
So they are very invaluable and that was one hour with me here. So I can imagine if
you times that by all the other committees and whatever else is out there. So, okay,
thank you. I got some, a good idea on what's happening and maybe some
considerations. Thank you, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Chief -MR. MURRAY: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: --what would, what percentage of the $65,000 request for overtime
would you say is due to extra work time needed versus them having to go late without,
you know, without flexible scheduling? If you're not moving their schedule and they're
working overtime any time they're outside of their Monday through Friday schedule.
Is there any way to identify how much of that is caused by out of normal schedule
overtime?
MR. MURRAY: I don't have the numbers in front of me that actually provide that. All of it
would have to be outside of schedule because, you know, lot of times they have
inspections with construction companies that have to begin at 6:00 a.m. so they have
to come in early, leave late. We're trying really hard to work with the public and be
available for them, you know, in between all of the other things that they get done. So
I mean, we can go ahead research that as well.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Yeah, because I think Mr. Victorino brings up an important
point. In, you know, 40-hour a week positions, flex scheduling is used everywhere in
order to minimize overtime and for, I think for us to make a decision on, you know,
putting that number back up to a more, a number that you would like more, you
know, it's going to be important for us to understand where that, where that number
is. And also if I look at the amount of overtime, if it is worked, you know, if it's work
being done because we're not using flex hours, then it's harder to justify bringing in a
seventh person when the annual salary in the end will be much higher than the
overtime that we're experiencing now so.
MR. MURRAY: Chair, I appreciate that. That is a really, really good point and I'm glad that
you brought that up. You know, the overtime that is worked is just work based on
what they can actually provide us. We offer, in some situations, more overtime, but
they just can't do it. It's just too much out of their daily lives. They are unable to
spend the time with their families sometimes and the extra person would help with the
overtime but what we're really trying to achieve is actually getting out there and doing
more of the inspections. 'Cause we're not attaining the amount of inspections that we
need to get done. So I think, even with the seventh person, I still, we gonna still be
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doing overtime, maybe not as much. Our issue is, I think it's going to take three or
four people to offset that overtime that we're paying and then, again, if you look at the
numbers, it's not the same, but what you get for the money that you spent is totally
different. So are we going to inspect the same amount of things for this amount of
money or we going to add a person and same overtime but get more inspections? It's
really interesting on how that would actually look 'cause I know initially our whole
thought process was 4 extra people and to even break that 6,000 mark in 5 years. So,
and I cannot say if that's with or without, I would assume there would be much less
overtime, probably a third of the total. But, you know, really good question.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Well if you can't eliminate the overtime by adding one person, then I
would question that but.
MR. MURRAY: It's a excellent question. Like I said, though, the amount of need that we
have for these inspectors to be out, even with the schedule change, it still doesn't
allow them to finish the work that is necessary. So
MR. BAZ: Mr. Chair? The Mayor, in, you know, like the Chiefs mentioned, this is the, many
years they've been asking for this position and the Mayor's justification for adding this
position was that he felt the need for us to ramp up our inspections. So it's not just
the matter that the position is going to be reducing overtime but the ability for us to
provide more inspections out there is what he felt was a better end outcome for this
request, just for your information.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay, thank you. Questions? Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Crivello. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: We're all operating on less -COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: I know.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: --sleep than -COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: I know.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: --we need.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: We're deprived.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay. Chief, if you were to send one of your inspectors here,
how many man hours would it take to do the necessary inspection for buildings such
as this?
MR. MURRAY: It would be, we would try to do it with more than one person and the reason
for that is well have, you know, four to six eyes on the premises and they would go
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floor by floor, working every possibility out with the exiting, with the fire protection,
with the overload of items, combustibility issues, doing measurements for egress. It
would take quite some time. To do a thorough inspection of the County Building
would take several, two weeks, minimum, with at least three or four people.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Okay, thank you.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So this Fire Prevention, Fire Fighter III, and everything below
that list is strictly for that one person?
MR. MURRAY: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Meaning...
MR. MURRAY: Well, except for the turnouts, physical examinations, and uniform allowance.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
MR. MURRAY: Oh, no, uniform allowance is. Oh, no, no, I'm sorry, not uniform allowance,
but physical examinations is for that one person. So physical examinations
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: On up?
MR. MURRAY: So, yeah, turnouts is for all of 'em.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: For all?
MR. MURRAY: Yeah, and then everything else is for -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
MR. MURRAY: --that one person.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: 'Cause I was thinking, 24,000 for one guy?
MR. MURRAY: No.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. I mean, Mr. Couch brought that. I go, whoa, I'm sure
he doesn't just wear the same one over and over, but I guess they do.
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MR. MURRAY: They do.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
MR. MURRAY: They do. Yeah, that one is for the whole nine or ten people there, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Got it. So you're right. Thanks.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: How often do the Fire Prevention folks get called out and would need
their turnouts?
MR. MURRAY: They get called out quite a bit. For arson investigations, quite a bit, multiple
times a week, sometimes multiple times a day and it kind of -VICE-CHAIR WHITE: You need a...
MR. MURRAY: --varies.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: I'm sorry, you need a turnout to do an investigation?
MR. MURRAY: Yes. Once the fire is completely out, then they can go into their other gear
that is part of the investigation because anytime they're in a fire scene that is not
100 percent extinguished, they need to be in that turnout equipment 'cause they're
also fire fighters as well and they cannot be in those areas and something explodes.
They need to be in the protective gear. They also are able to come to large incidents
and assist us in various positions out in the fire ground, so very important that they
have that equipment with them as well.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
MR. MURRAY: I actually have turnout equipment, all of the chiefs to. Every uniformed fire
fighter has turnout gear.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: With you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So that means.. .excuse me, Chair?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: That means, if there's a big fire, you get out there too?
MR. MURRAY: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Oh, just like Steve McQueen then? Oh, I'm sorry.
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MR. MURRAY: Steven McQueen's a little ahead of my time. Kurt Russell, Kurt Russell
would be about my time.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Kurt Russell, okay, I saw that one. Thank you. Thank
you, Chair. That's all. I had to lighten. It was getting heavy, it was getting heavy.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: I thought you were going to ask for your own outfit.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Yeah, just in case.
MR. MURRAY: Well, the amount of action that he has where he lives, he might just need
one. Well put that in next year's budget.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, thank you, Chair. Thank you, Chief.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay and then the remainder of your Department is the Ocean Safety
moving back to Parks, do you care to comment on that?
MR. MURRAY: May I ask, Chair, is that a done deal or is that up in the air?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: It's a proposal.
MR. MURRAY: Okay. Would I be able to comment on that?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Yes, you may.
MR. MURRAY: So the deletion of Ocean Safety expansion, is that the personnel that comes
with that, the seven personnel plus the -VICE-CHAIR WHITE: It's...
MR. MURRAY: --office people?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: It's I believe...
MR. MURRAY: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: I believe everything that was moved over has been moved back.
MR. MURRAY: Okay. So, if I may, on this whole section? Whether Ocean Safety comes to
us or whether they go back to Parks, the issue is, they haven't been given the
equipment needed necessary to do their job for the past three or four years now. And
that's, you know, my personal opinion and I understand that it's a lot more than what
people expected that it would cost. But in order to do, you know, up the bar for that
Division, who is willing to up the bar, this is a prime time to make it happen, whether
it's with us or with Parks. I believe they need all of this equipment because if they
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come to us next fiscal year, we going be asking for the same thing again. But what we
really need to realize is that we need to provide them with the equipment and
everything that they need today 'cause it's long overdue. So please take that into
consideration. And I know Kaala asked for that and that, and we're on the same page
with that whole thing. So we will help them at every point of the day 'cause we work
together out in the field and I really want to see that they get up to par. So thank you
for that opportunity.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, thank you for mentioning that. We had two of their leaders in
this morning asking for the same thing and I think it's something that's probably
appropriate for us to consider strongly.
MS. YOSHIMURA: Mr. Chair? Chair? Staff has received the response from the Parks
Department for the Ocean Safety equipment -VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Uh-huh.
MS. YOSHIMURA: --so well be distributing that shortly.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay, thank you. Okay, any further questions? Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah, a few on this non-transfer.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Are you ready to receive the transfer? Have we taken care of all
the issues that, you know, we've had that we can't discuss in open session?
MR. MURRAY: No, we have not. But we have been very diligent at working every, at every
step of the way. I don't know if well be 100 by June 30th, but I know there's a lot of
work by a lot of people really trying to make this happen, and I realize that, you know,
the contract is not done yet. I don't know when that will be done. I know that there
always will be issues with that, but I think a decision needs to be made at some point
in time. You know, we're poised to take it. We, I don't think well ever be 100 percent
of what we need but we should. I mean, we should because they deserve that. I
mean, they go out there and risk their life every day, just like us so -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right.
MR. MURRAY: --you know, I really wish we had a little more time and that the Budget didn't
come around so quickly, you know. To be honest with you, it just took that long, like I
said it would, you know.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Uh-huh. But you know our concern?
MR. MURRAY: I realize your concern.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: .. (inaudible)... And I don't, do you have any idea how long
it's going to take to resolve that?
MR. MURRAY: I don't know because I'm not on the bargaining table with Unit 14 because
they're not within my Department so the invitation was not extended to our
Department. You know, we try to gather as much information as possible, so I cannot
answer that question.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah. The other question I have, Mr. Chair, is, you know, it's
been one year, two years, I can't remember, that you have a Battalion Chief for Ocean
Safety. So if we don't move them over--and so it's one year, okay.
MR. MURRAY: One year.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So he's been on for a year. If you don't, if we don't move them
over, what are you going to do with him?
MR. MURRAY: Oh, he's going to continue to make all of that happen. There's MOUs that
still need to be worked out between Parks and Fire, they're working on it with
Corporation Counsel's assistance. There's many different issues between the two
Departments that we have to draw the line, whether it be maintenance of our facilities,
the accessibility to the facilities, all those different responsibilities need to be vetted
out well before that. So if it doesn't, then we may be getting a better product because
the timing. But he's our point of contact and doing a great job thus far so I'm glad
he's there. And, you know, March made one year for that position -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Oh, okay, okay.
MR. MURRAY: --so it took us that long.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Alright, well, Mr. Chair, you know our frustrations, it's -VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --something that he has no control over and we need to get this
over into your Department. I mean, I think that's the place it needs to be, and my
guess, the biggest stumbling block is the issue, but all the other stuff can kinda be
worked out once that gets released, I would think. Any chance of that happening this
year? I mean we can put it in the Budget for this year but it would have to happen on
the first fiscal year, first of the
MR. MURRAY: You know, I would be, I would want to be flexible and I hope that this body
would see it as well, you know, whether is a quarterly date that we want to keep
looking at or is it six months, whatever it is, I think --
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah.
MR. MURRAY: --you know, we'd be open to look at all of it because if we're poised to go on
January 1st of 2016, then so be it, I think we should move.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah, I agree, Mr. Chair, and I don't know how we, we would
probably have to just
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: All they would have to do is come to us with a Budget amendment.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Budget amendment for everything to move over?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Yeah, that's, I wish we would get that done.
.(inaudible). . . was done in 2012.
MR. MURRAY: Yeah, the Charter was done in 2012 and, you know, there's different
perspectives -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah.
MR. MURRAY: --on who was helping who.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yep.
MR. MURRAY: So, you know, I want to make that known as well.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Uh-huh.
MR. MURRAY: And it's really hard for us to run our Department on the personnel that we
have and then try to do a whole merger with that whole process as well so.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right.
MR. MURRAY: I think we got the right people in the right place now and it's moving a lot
quicker.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah, I'm not blaming you, you know.
MR. MURRAY: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: It's just the -MR. MURRAY: The dynamics.
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --the machine. Thank you, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Crivello?
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: I also wanted to make note that, you know, that there's this
negotiations that's supposedly on the table from Unit 3, I think, to Unit 14.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Fourteen, correct.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Yeah, so that's a link that's not linked. So that's a
consideration as far as the transfer is, but hopefully we can get it done and completed
sooner than later, yeah, I think, in all fairness, for the Ocean Safety people, yeah.
MR. MURRAY: Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay, Members, any other questions or comments on this
Department?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. And so, you're saying, Chief, that you're good, I
mean you wanna see this merger? I mean regardless of the un, you know, finished
business that needs, that are at hand in regards to the union negotiations and what
have you. They're currently, have union representation -MR. MURRAY: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --but they're hoping to create their own unit, I guess, and
until then it's still, they're still doing their job, they're still, right? I mean, it's business
as usual really in that sense and it's not a huge deal to move over under your
umbrella and have all that try and work its way out, work its way through too?
MR. MURRAY: Yeah, I don't think that's the largest elephant in the room.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right.
MR. MURRAY: You know, I think it's good to take a step back and really take a look at how
it's going to affect us. I've looked at some of, the contract that they've been
negotiating. One of the things is that it's really mirroring some of HGEA 'cause it's
going to be a part of HGEA, just a different unit. So a lot of it is mirroring the -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Current.
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MR. MURRAY: --the writing, you know, of those collective bargaining agreements. So I don't
know what is the real issue, you know, other than the fine tuning the transfer because
right now we are in negotiation and consultation with HGEA as it stands moving
forward. So I don't know if the same agents will be part of that. I really don't know
who's going to be in charge of that but we've been, a great working relationship at this
point moving forward so, you know, hopefully something can be fast tracked at some
point in time and we address all of the issues for the members -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Uh-huh.
MR. MURRAY: --moving forward. So thank you for that.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, no, I appreciate, and I appreciate the willingness of
Department 'cause this is a tall order, but, you know, again, it's the Charter and I
hear the pleas of Ocean Safety also. They want to be housed, they want to have a
family to be with, they want a home, they don't want to be out there wandering
around, you know, and they know their place to be is with you folks -MR. MURRAY: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --under Public Safety, and, you know, you folks have the
same mindset and the same responsibilities here in our community. And so
personally I, this is something I've been pushing for back when Archie Kalepa was still
around because that was one of his dreams too before leaving. Unfortunately, it
hasn't, you know, he's gone and we're still trying to figure it but I think it's getting as
close as it's ever been in history.
MR. MURRAY: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So I'm happy to be here to see this hopefully move through
but, you know, it's, I think the pieces are really starting to gel and work together here
SO.

MR. MURRAY: Definitely. You know, it's like an adoption of, you know, that extra child that
you want. So it takes time and you gotta through the process. So I think, you know,
it's not moving as fast as everybody wants it, but I think in the end it will be a great
product for our community and the members. And, you know, let's see things turn
around and be positive.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right on.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Cool.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chief.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Oh, no, I was just
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Oh, okay.
COUNCILMEMBER CRIVELLO: Hawaiian style, just hanai.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I was just, thank you. That was my thought.
MR. MURRAY: I no need pay child support, you know what I mean so.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Chair, I just wanted to add one more note and we, I
think we've beat this horse to death ten times over. When I first came on this Council,
Mr. Kalepa and I went to Honolulu and met with the chiefs in Honolulu to make this
change and at that time the Parks Director wouldn't allow it, so it's been longer than
even Ms. Cochran's been talking about because this has been almost nine years in the
making and Archie had been working on even before I got here. So it's been a long
time. So I hope and pray that it gets done in the next year at least, if not, the next few
months 'cause they deserve it and I think, having a home and then they can get paid
and get the right equipment and work together with the people that are the first
responders to these scenes. Thank you, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay, with that, I'm going to cut it off.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Good.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: It's time for us to move on. I want to thank the Chief for his time this
evening.
MR. MURRAY: Thank you, Chair. Thank you, Council. Appreciate it.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you for your openness and
MR. MURRAY: Thank you, sir.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: And did I hear somebody say.. .oh, I thought I heard somebody say
something.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Members, well take a five-minute recess and we have Planning
here.
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COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Right.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Crivello? . . . (gavel)...
RECESS:
RECONVENE:

8:01 p.m.
8:15 p.m.

VICE-CHAIR WHITE: . . . (gavel). . . This meeting of the Budget and Finance Committee will
please come back to order. Members, we have the Planning Department here to
continue with the review of their Department. So I'd like to welcome Director Spence
and Deputy McLean back, and if you'd like to provide some opening remarks, please
feel free to do so.

DEPARTMENT OF PLANNING
MR. SPENCE: Well, mostly, Mr. Chairman and Committee Members, thank you for indulging
us and taking us out of turn, the Deputy Director and I, at least I understand it's out
of turn. Later, we both spent the day in court and I'm sure in the appropriate
Committee well be discussing it more but it's been a long, especially for Deputy
Director McLean, been a long couple of weeks. So, but we're here and we're happy to
discuss budgetary matters with you this evening.
MS. McLEAN: I do have just one follow-up from when I testified--was it just yesterday
morning? And Councilmember Victorino asked for me to write up the numbers that I
was testifying -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Please.
MS. McLEAN: --about so I have just a very rough write-up if you'd like me to pass that out, I
can -VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Sure.
MS. McLEAN: --go through that.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Just hand it to Staff, please.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Staff will take care of it.
MS. McLEAN: And, again, this was the testimony that I gave yesterday relating to our
Professional Services budget. It shows that in FY '13 what our approved budget was
and what our actual expenditures were, same for FY '14. Then for this fiscal year,
FY '15, the total Professional Services that was approved for the Department was
248,500. Seventy-five thousand of that was for Title 19 revisions so what I'm, what I
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term the standalone Professional Services budget this fiscal year was 173,5. What we
requested for FY '16, the standalone, again, what I'm calling the standalone
Professional Services budget, was 158,5. We requested that large expansion amount
for the Kahana Bay studies, which puts that total Professional Services request to
478,5. In the Chair's Proposal, the Professional Services budget, the total Professional
Services budget, would be 260,000. So working backwards from that, if we use the
50 percent match, that it seems the Committee wants to see, for the Kahana Bay
studies, that would take the 320,000 request and half it to 160,000, which would
leave us with a standalone Professional Services budget of only $100,000, and that's
what I was saying was a concern for us that that's just not quite enough given our
historical spending and certainly given what's been budgeted in the past. So we were
just pointing that out and we understand the 50 percent match request and that
part's fine for the Kahana Bay studies but, really, to be safe for the Professional
Services, we'd ask for 150,000, just so we don't get into trouble. And some of that, it's
hard to really determine what we're going to need in any given fiscal year 'cause there
are a lot of variables for what that money gets spent on. We don't know how many
contested case hearings we're going to have. We don't know how many hearings
officers we're going to need to hire. Those are the kinds of expenses that come out of
that line item. I also put down the information about the Kahana Bay studies that I
mentioned in my testimony. I don't know if you wanted that in writing but it's there in
case you wanted to see that.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Anything else you'd like to add, Ms. McLean or Mr. Spence?
Okay. Members?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I'll let Mr. Couch start.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Victorino. Thank you, Mr. Chair. Well, the
Kahana Bay, my concern about the Kahana Bay study is that we do get it done and we
get it done soon, and it's my understanding from Ms. Owens, I believe, was saying
that--or maybe it was you, and it was years ago, I think--that once the study is done
and if we find that we've got enough sand there, that all nine condos are going to
participate 100 percent in the actual operation?
MS. McLEAN: We have been doing a lot of outreach with all of those properties. The
reception so far has been very, very positive. I can't say for sure that every property
has agreed to participate in that, partly because we don't know the cost, I don't think
they're going to commit to an unknown expense like that, but we would not be
proposing to the Mayor, nor to the Council, that the County fund that effort should it
prove to be a viable solution for erosion in that area. We would, our idea for this is to
get the information out there and let, if it is successful, if it does prove that beach
nourishment is a viable option, well help coordinate the effort to get it implemented
and then let that serve as a model for other areas that experience beach erosion in the
future. This would setting the model for that. We feel that the County does have a
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role to get this first effort going, but funding the actual program, we would like to have
a coordinating role. We will certainly spend staff time on that but we don't anticipate
asking for funding for the actual beach nourishment itself.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay, good, thank you. And you think that the folks there will
be willing to chip in the 160,000 or whatever half is?
MS. McLEAN: I haven't had direct contact with any of the condo properties except for the
one, except for Hololani, but our Staff has met with five of them and have told us that
all of them are very receptive to the overall project, not just the studies but -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
MS. McLEAN: --potentially. Because they realize that they might otherwise be facing a sea
wall type option down the road and that costs millions and millions and they would
much rather pool their millions with the other properties' millions and keep their
beach.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. And, you know, this kind of gets into the project a little
bit but if we do find that everything's okay and we're going to do the project, I'm
assuming that the four sea walls that are there will be removed. Is that part of the
project?
MS. McLEAN: No. The, there's a sea wall at Pohailani to the, I guess the, Kapalua side of
the, of Hololani. Pohailani has a sea wall. I don't know that others beyond that have
but I don't, there are four
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: There are four sea walls.. . (inaudible).
MS. McLEAN: I don't believe that the intent is for those to be removed.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. I, that
MS. McLEAN: The objective is to save the beach that remains there -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
MS. McLEAN: --on the Lahaina, from Hololani extending down in the Lahaina direction.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. And the other thing on this section here is the County
Zoning Code Needs Assessment. That was going to be put out to a consultant?
MR. SPENCE: That's the idea, Mr. Couch. The thought is to have a consultant with other
expertise take a look at it, somebody with experience in other jurisdictions. I mean it
may just be within Hawaii, it may be mainland as well, to do an evaluation, and, you
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know, I guess it goes back to my testimony, you know, we bring a lot of patches, we
bring a lot of repairs to, especially to your Committee -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Uh-huh.
MR. SPENCE: --and we'd like to do, you know, just see exactly where we're at. Is it going to
be cost effective just to keep doing patches or should we really consider something
that, adding elements to it, changing the way we process permits, which we all think
we should anyway?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: So this could also be looked at as possibly a way to cut out
some of the red tape or tighten the process, streamline the process?
MR. SPENCE: Absolutely. I think it was Chair White's question about, you know, do we, do
we just have so much work because of inefficiency of the process? Oh, okay, pardon
me, I know Mr. White has expressed that to me before.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yes, yes.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: That would be an accurate reflection.
MR. SPENCE: Yes. And I tend to agree. We sort of make work for ourselves and we are very
regulatory heavy. I don't think we need, I think we can cover our environmental and
our community impact concerns in a much more efficient manner.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
MR. SPENCE: And that takes a heavy look.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right. And that was my other concern. Some of this red tape
is there for a reason -MR. SPENCE: Oh, absolutely.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --to protect the environment and take a look at the community
but there are ways to do that in a more efficient manner.
MR. SPENCE: Absolutely.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Thank you, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. And the question I have with this study, will
this help us to determine that these four walls that are existing, these revetments that
are existing right now, may be contributing to the problem? Because that's something
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that has been found time in and time out, North Shore, Oahu is the same thing.
Waikiki has been really shown to be a real problem because they've been nourishing
those beaches and all along those hotels there are revetments or walls being built and
now it's gone. So is the study hopefully going to tell us what, and if the revetments
are hindering, are they willing to take 'em down or do something about it? Because, to
me, if that's the problem, all we're going to do is put money, like they're doing in
Waikiki, spending good money after bad, and continue having the same problem. I
mean, I think that we just seen that in Waikiki because many of the hotels that were
re-nourished, the beaches in front of 'em are pretty much gone and here we go again.
So, you know, that's my question to you, has that been discussed with those four
complexes that have revetments or walls up right now?
MS. McLEAN: I don't know if that's been discussed with those four properties. The scope of
the two studies that we're talking about is pretty narrow on the sand investigation and
then on modeling for how beach nourishment could work for the beach that exists
now, not for the properties that are fronted by sea walls now. So to look at that would
be a separate undertaking.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I don't want to tell people how to do their job, so I won't say
anything more, Mr. Chair, but I truly believe that that may be a real cause and effect
because of these walls being built. This may have made the situation even worse.
And so, again, re-nourishing a beach and doing all of that, like they doing in Waikiki
and seeing the same results falls under the definition of being crazy, if you're doing it
again and again and again. So, I don't know, I'm not a expert in this area but I can
see what's happening around other areas. North Shore was the same thing in Paia
and all those places and, in fact, they wanted to take down some of the walls out
there, right?
MS. McLEAN: And in Paia, they've actually done a successful beach nourishment project
with a couple of groins. They had temporary groins made with sand bags -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Right.
MS. McLEAN: --and they proved successful and so they're replacing them with rock to make
them permanent. It is, I don't think anyone believes that if beach nourishment proves
effective and they go forward with it, with or without any structures that may be
deemed necessary to make it successful, that that'll be it forever and ever. They,
certainly there's the acknowledgment that sand will have to be brought in from time to
time depending on ocean conditions, storm conditions and so forth. So it is not a
permanent one-time thing but it's, the choice, the choices really are to, well the first
question is, do you or don't you protect the developed properties that are there? And
it's hard to say, well no, you're not going to protect them and just let them, you
know... so if you're going to protect them, you can either protect them with beach or
you can protect them with shoreline armoring. And shoreline armoring is a one-time
cost, one-time financial cost but it's also a cost to the beach. So it's, you know, they're
not, there aren't great solutions. And I, the Planning Department absolutely agrees
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with what you said with the existing walls causing or contributing to it, but they're
there and it would be, I think it would be a hard sell to those properties for them to
remove them without any assurance of protection.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Uh-huh. Okay. Thank you -MR. SPENCE: And
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --Ms. McLean. Oh, I'm sorry.
MR. SPENCE: Mr. Chairman? Just to clarify it a little bit more. I mean part of the money
would, is to find out is there sand offshore that could be used for beach nourishment
but the second part of it is for the studies of would, some kind of not armoring, but
would some kind of groin or a T-groin or some other methodology work to keep that
sand there? So that's the modeling part of it, that, I mean, 'cause I would agree, if just
nourishing the beach and just going to wash it away, you know, those people ought to
invest their money in another manner to protect their properties.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And I thank you, Mr. Spence. And I do want to protect
their properties. They're taxpayers like everybody else, I think they deserve that. I'm
not questioning their, what they're bringing forward but, again, because history has
shown in certain areas it's not worked out well because of the revetments and walls,
sea protection walls, are actually, you know, hurting. So, again, I'll let everything fall
together and I guess at this point, you know, we need to put some money towards, to
help these people and I hope they will contribute and so those properties will have that
opportunity. But I've seen where, in Kaanapali, you know, takes all the sand out and
six months later all the sand's back in there, especially down at the Marriott side
because I've seen that beach with, just right up to the walkway and then six months
later there's about 50 to 60 feet of sand going out. It's like, whoa, you know.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: We also saw in front of the Westin, they armored with big pohakus and
sand came right back -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Uh-huh.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: --on top of it. So it just, every beach is different and I think that's the
big challenge that every beach has.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, thank you, Chair. Thank you, Will.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. And, yes, just down the road from where
I live. I know the area very well, know the reef, know the shoreline and, yeah, I
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mentioned, I think the existing walls have created this domino effect and they know it
too and they're having issues. So to remove them, definitely not, but, you know, and I
think, if I'm not mistaken, we are up against a clock right now because Hololani wants
to put up a wall. I mean, that is their answer so, now all the neighbors are going, no,
no, no, you can't. Is that what's happening and then they're coming to us to ask for
this study to see if there's some other way rather than a sea wall? And I'm not in love
with walls, no, by any means. Yeah, I want to see sand versus walls but the point is
that domino effect has occurred, has started and, you know, it's, I'm looking down the
road and what kind of precedence this is going to set for other places. We're on an
island. We have other places built along the shoreline, which they never thought was
ever going to be sea level rise or what have you that's occurring today and then they're
all going to come to us, do this study, you did it for over there and then who's going to
maintain this in perpetuity? That's fine. Yeah there's sand out there, we know there's
sand but I'll tell you what, groins and structures out in that reef, that reef is such a
protective reef, there is no surf that breaks upon those shores, you have to go outside
for the waves. So it has a natural barrier as it is. It is just the simple fact that those
sea walls are existing, sea level and climate change is occurring and they built very
close to the shoreline and now this is the negative impacts of years later. There's a
property a few doors down from this area and these people, when Kahananui Bridge
over, topped off, flooded their entire project, took away their lawn, you know, a six-foot
cliffs happened at their front, right at the shoreline, each individual unit was assessed
$50,000 dollars. This was about 20 years ago. They paid to fix the issue. They know
where they built; they know what they bought. It was their investment. It wasn't any
County, taxpayer, government's money. So they paid for it and they got the job done.
And 'till today, that, that, you know, they fixed it, never asked anybody else. One
point seven million dollars for the Spreckelsville job that we all talk about that has
been success. Neighbors, they paid for that themselves, 1.7 million, because why,
that is their personal investment. And so, and that's the way it ought to be, in my
eyes. I, you know, I want protect everybody else's stuff as much as possible but I'll tell
you what, I remember when my uncle was building these buildings, he was blowing
his mind that people would even think to build where they did and now look. So, you
know, I understand the issues that are going on but, again, my fear is that down the
road, what kind of precedence are we setting here today with this? I like the
50/50 match on the study but put the sand, then years later you need more sand, hey
you helped us last time. So, you know, well see how this goes but I, yeah, I have
issues because I see two prime examples that were successes and the people who
owned those units and invested in those units paid out of their own pocketbook
because it was their investment, Chair. So, I probably don't need to explain what side
of the fence I'm on on this but, you know, I'm just -VICE-CHAIR WHITE: We were kind of
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --explaining my, this is my justification basically and, again,
you know, not trying to, don't care about anybody but it's, this is my thing that we're
going to set precedence here with this one example and, you know, well see how it
goes.
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VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, I think all of us have the same basic concerns. I would just add
that, for me, this is a valid thing to do because it's going to provide us additional
knowledge as to how to address these kinds of things and you bring up, you know,
very valid points. But at the same time, this is not a problem that's going to go away
any time soon that I can tell and so we need to have a clear understanding of how we
can move forward with these kinds of projects. And if it, I don't really look at these
things setting a precedent because every Council is going to be different and every
situation's going to be different and if we see that people aren't ponying up in the final
project, we may not put up the money. But I think it's appropriate for us to share in
the cost at this point to have a good study done, one that helps us understand the
dynamics -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: --if -COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: --they can even be understood.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I get a follow-up, real quick.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. And so, and yeah, I feel a lot more comfortable
with the 50/50 match that's stated in current, Budget Chair's proposal. The new
Starwood hit, they bored through some coral and they hit water. They hit sea floor or
the ocean or whatever and it's spewing, but they capped it and they're going to build
on it. So what is that going to happen years down the road, who knows? So, tell you
what, people are still doing what they're doing and I don't know, not a good thing.
MS. McLEAN: Chair, may I comment?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Ms. McLean?
MS. McLEAN: In terms of how this came about. This was something that the Planning
Department proposed because we have an applicant in for a sea wall and we have
serious concerns about approving a sea wall and we felt that we should take some sort
of proactive effort to find an alternative to that sea wall. Where the property owner is
just looking at their property, we're looking at, like you said, the domino effect of well,
that's all well and good for that one property but it's gonna have all these other
impacts. So we felt that it was something for the Planning Department to do because
we have this pending application, we have an applicant who's anxious to get their
project heard and we wanted to be able to present a viable alternative of, wait a
second, before we go that direction, there might be another option. So that's not to
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say those circumstances might not exist down the road in other areas but that's why
the Planning Department contacted the Army Corps of Engineers and talked to them
about, okay, what would it take to get the ball rolling for beach nourishment in this
area and that's when the idea for the study came about. So it was something that the
Department initiated as a result of receiving that application for the revetment. So I, if
I were a Councilmember, I'd surely have the same concern about are we going to have
to do this time and time again, but just giving you the explanation of why this location
and why now. It was something that we did initiate because we feel a certain
responsibility to this applicant instead of just recommending no on their revetment,
we wanted to give a better alternative.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Any further questions on the, on that issue? Questions on the
issue of the form-based code?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: It doesn't say that.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: It says County Zoning Code, it doesn't say form-based code.
That may be an alternative but it's not
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair? I move to go home already. Oh, in fact, maybe you
should
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No, I already asked him on
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Couch has the floor, I must remind you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah right.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: I already asked him, them, about it, so I'm fine. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Well I have some questions. With respect to this code review,
do you have any new cost estimates for us that, or an update from last, since it's just
a code review, instead of a form-based code study, does that change the price tag any?
MR. SPENCE: I wouldn't think so, Mr. Chairman, but let me explain what I envision with
this is, not just having a consultant sit down with, you know, 400 pages of Title 19
and going, this is, you know, this is really old, you should change it and walking away
with 150,000. I expect, what I'm anticipating is a consultant to come in, understand
exactly what we have in terms of a code, going out to the community, going out to the
development community, to the environmental community, to the average person who
has to deal with zoning on some kind of occasional basis and go, okay, what are the
difficulties, what do you suggest? I mean, so we're involving the general public, not
just the professional planners. Some consultation with, you know, Councilmembers,
what have you experienced in your careers as Councilmembers that you don't like
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about our Code or things that you would like to see, those kinds of things. And then
ultimately at the end of a year, perhaps a year and a half, write up a report, not just
for the Administration, and this report would have recommendations of you could do
this, you could do that, you could do this other thing, but that report would not just
be for us but that would be for the County Council. So you would have a fully
informed and documented study that would say these are your options, the way that
you could go forward with your zoning. You've encountered great delays in permit
processing, not just permit processing, but in zoning-related matters. These are
possible ways you could approach this. There may be a recommendation for a form
element, they may say absolutely not, Maui doesn't need that, I don't know. I know
we've had some of the community groups say, you know what, we need design
guidelines. It, you know, those things could be covered with design guidelines or there
could be something for the Code itself, a form element, I don't know. But another set
of eyes with a firm who has experience with all different kinds of zoning types. We
have a Euclidean zoning code. It's very basic, zoning code that has been used for
decades and other municipalities are running into the same problems we are and
they've also been seeking solutions and I think we should take advantage of some of
the knowledge that's out there.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: And what
MR. SPENCE: And so back to your question, Mr. Chairman. I don't think you can do that
for real cheap.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Well, I guess my, my question is, what will we have in our hands that's
actionable?
MR. SPENCE: You will have at the end of this, recommendations on, if Maui wants to meet
these goals for your Zoning Code, these are the different paths you could take and just
give like three optiOns. You can include, you know, you can completely overhaul and
this is what they recommend for an overhaul. You can do some kind of hybrid code or
you could do an impact-based code, whatever, and they would outline the options.
And then after that, the Council would give direction, also along with, you know, of
course with the Mayor, say this is the direction we want to go to and start working
with that.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Your outline reflects that we gave you 173,5 in Professional
Services on one line for the normal course of work, then we gave you the 75 on the
Code review. Of the, on the Professional Services line, it shows that we, that you had
a prior year encumbrance of 212,000 and you have a current encumbrance of 127,000
and you have a remaining balance of 106. Can you tell us what's encumbered in the
127,000? We pulled it up but we can't tell because there's, looks like there's, if we
pulled up the right sheet, looks like there's $354,000 of encumbrances, some of which
are dating, looks like about 140,000 of it is dating back to 2006.
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MS. McLEAN: Yeah, we provided a written response to that question dated April 7th and we
included in that response, I believe, the specific encumbrance sheets. The majority of
the encumbered amounts is just over 106,000 for a single contract for court reporting
services that was encumbered in 2010 and was last used in 2011. In our written
response to you, we said that we wish to keep the contract active because court
reporting services can be needed with very little notice; however, we've since found out
that that particular contractor is no longer providing services on Maui so we will go
ahead and disencumber that contract.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: What was the date of your response?
MS. McLEAN: April 7th It was, it had several attachments to it, so it was lengthy. That was
PL-1, BF-1.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Okay and did you also include in your note, the anticipated
expenditure of the 106,000 you have remaining?
MS. McLEAN: The 106,000 that's encumbered?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: No, it's unencumbered. It's the remaining balance.
MS. McLEAN: For FY '15?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Yes.
MS. McLEAN: Let's see. I don't have, we just responded with some general comments that
anticipated expenditures includes the services of mediators and hearings officers and
continued improvements to our offices. And we also anticipate contributing toward
some additional design work for the lao Plaza project, some add-ons that the MRA
suggested to us and we're working with Public Works to incorporate. And those would
be Professional Services contracts.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: So what kind of professional services did you, it says that the majority
of the amount was spent on the work on your offices in One Main Plaza.
MS. McLEAN: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Is that, what kind of professional service, was that -MS. McLEAN: That was
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: --interior design services?
MS. McLEAN: Design and installation of panel walls for cubicle spaces, and we, when we
moved from Kalana Pakui to One Main, you know, there was initially a great deal of
work to disassemble and reassemble work stations and then after we were settled in
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for a little while, we realized that we needed to move things around a bit. And so we
did an additional contract for Maui Office Machines to redesign. We ordered a bunch
of new components and some new materials that we needed to get our staff all settled
in.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay. I guess, my point is that, we gave you 173,000 and you still
have 106 left so I think that that may be why the Chair cut it to 100 so. Anyway,
Members, do you have any other questions for the Department? Do you have the
answers you've needed from them?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Are you down to the Sea Grant now or -MR. SPENCE: Mister?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --or is this Department wide?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Wide open.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
MR. SPENCE: Mister?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: No one has brought up Sea Grant yet.
MR. SPENCE: Mr. Chairman? Can I just comment on the last item for Professional
Services? It's been a number of years since we have had a good full-blown contested
case where we're dedicating, you know, that takes two years to get through. When
you do that, you're paying a hearings officer, you're paying court reporter, you know, I
think what the going rate for a hearings officer is $200 an hour. I forget what a court
reporter is but if, you know, we've been able to settle a lot of potential issues with the
Planning Commissions and, but if we do get into a contested case where somebody is
just, you know, really wants to take it all the way through and neither side wants to
budge, those dollars can add up really fast because it will take, it can, it's much like
court, you have expert witnesses testifying on things, you have... I don't know what's
going on but at least you're having fun doing it.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: It's late.
MR. SPENCE: But it can get very involved.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Can we have some order, please?
MR. SPENCE: It gets very involved with witness lists, exhibit lists, you know, once an
hearing officer has heard everything, all the evidence, then you get into reporting and
exceptions to reports and it goes on and on and on. It runs up quite a legal bill.
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VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, it brings up a interesting question 'cause I'm assuming that
you're relating to the costs that are the responsibility of the County, because each of
the parties involved handle their own legal fees, do they not?
MR. SPENCE: Yes, absolutely.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: And why wouldn't they be the ones responsible for bringing the expert
witnesses and paying for them?
MR. SPENCE: No, I agree. The, each side is responsible for their own attorneys and legal
costs. They pay for their own expert witnesses. I'm just saying, what a long involved
process it is.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: I've been through one.
MR. SPENCE: We pay for the hearings officer and
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: And so has Mr. Carroll because he chaired the one we went through.
MR. SPENCE: Okay. Oh, that's right. So, you know, but the County pays the hearing
officer, it pays court reporters. It just takes an inordinate amount staff time and -VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Yeah.
MR. SPENCE: --other expenses. That's what we, we want to be careful of that.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Uh-huh.
MR. SPENCE: If we run into this. I remember in the 90s, we would have a couple of 'em
going at the same time so.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Yeah, good point. Ms. McLean?
MS. McLEAN: And, just one other note. We also don't spend the money just because we
have it. So it's safer for us to have the money budgeted for these types of things and if
those don't arise, like they haven't past fiscal year, we've been lucky, then it simply
goes unspent. So I don't foresee spending a great majority of the balance just because
it's there. So we'd still like to be safe and have an adequate amount, what we feel is
an adequate amount budgeted.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay.
MR. SPENCE: And last comment, Mr. Chairman. It's a lot easier to explain to the Council
why we didn't spend the money than go, how come you spent all this money, where
did it go. And so I would rather do what we're doing now.
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VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay. Maybe you can work with either Mr. Baz or Finance and see
whether some of these early contracts might be able to be disencumbered. I'm not
sure that you're aware of how much was in there but it's a significant sum.
Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Sea Grant? We're ready for Sea Grant?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Mr. Director, Mr. Spence, can you give us a little bit of
justification for wanting to keep the Sea Grant? We had the head of the department
for the State come and testify but I just wanted to see what kind of, what the whole
idea is with the program and why should we keep it.
MR. SPENCE: The Sea Grant representative and, we currently have Ms. Tara Owens with us,
but we've had a Sea Grant person with the Department for 14 years. I think this is
the fourth, third or fourth person that we've had and each one of them has great
expertise in coastal geology and have also, also, excuse me, it's getting late, that
person has also taught classes at, you know, down in Kahului, at the college, so they
do provide that, that additional, you know, public knowledge. But what they provide
to the Department is that technical expertise. Where most of us are trained in
planning, zoning, you know, community plans, general plans, all that stuff, she's
specific to the coastal processes and that specific training, that specific, I believe she
has a Master's Degree, comes in in training planning commissioners, in the CPACs the
GPACs, they come in when we face particular issues like Hololani. She's like an on,
you know, an in-house consultant when it comes to these things. As a support
person, we find her invaluable within the Department. You wanna comment?
MS. McLEAN: We have, as you know, the board and commission members change over. We
have new Planning Commissioners who started this month and we do orientation and
training for them. And she does a fantastic presentation to all of the Planning
Commissions as well as the Community Plan Advisory Committees on coastal hazards.
And we brought a copy, if you're interested, of the presentation she gave to the Maui
Planning Commission yesterday, if you want to see the kind of information that she
conveys. She is not a decision maker. She's not, she doesn't make judgment calls on
projects or applications. She gives technical advice on what she sees as existing
conditions and potential impacts of things. So she's a very unbiased, brings very
unbiased perspective and she brings science to our decision-making, which in the
shoreline environment, and the discussion of the erosion studies is a great example,
you know, it's very important to us because so much of our development is along the
coastline. So if you're interested in this, we can, you can pass it around.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Ms. McLean, for that. Mr. Chair, I just want to
stress to the Members that certainly Ms. Cochran and I have, and your district as well,
the shoreline areas that are at most risk. Almost everybody has some sort of shoreline
and she will take care of it all, Molokai, Hana, Lanai, everything. So, this, I, based on
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the testimony given by the head of the department and the comments from the
department, I think this is a very important position to keep and when we get to it in
the decision-making I'll be strongly supporting that. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. And, yes, I've had the pleasure of
working Ms. Tara Owens and having her walk literally in the sand, along the shoreline,
in the, you know, Kapalua, Napili, Kahana, all that area and, yeah, she brings a great
expertise, and, as you say, unbiased, and it's scientific and it's factual and so I know
firsthand her, the wonderful work. One of the testifiers, I think, mentioned this
morning that Planning Department itself asked for this particular person and position
about 18 years ago, to be brought into this, your Department? I know you weren't
here, I don't think, but if you folks heard of that statement before?
MR. SPENCE: As a matter of fact, I was there.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, you were here. Oh, okay, you just don't look it -MR. SPENCE: In a different
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --Mr. Spence.
MR. SPENCE: Yeah, I was a little younger and little thinner and, et cetera. The, I recall that
the Planning Department, I'm not sure if they, I'm not sure of the details of how, at
that time, it was Mr. Rob Mullane, came to be working within the Department. He, I
believe we requested him. That was at a time when shoreline issues were coming to a
forefront and people were only becoming aware that, you know, the domino effect of
sea walls and beach loss and erosion and, et cetera, and so he brought a whole
different perspective to the Department, and he even taught a UH class. So, yeah, I
believe it, I seem to recall somewhere that it was a request by the Department to bring
him in. I don't recall the details of that however.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, I mean, I guess it was a need back then and we've
continued to have such a body and a -MR. SPENCE: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --position within your Department, and, you know, again, I
feel that she's a needed source but I guess this, the sticking point is about the State,
she's a actual UH per se person housed here in County. Yes, providing us with
expertise and services and then we're funding, partial I guess -MR. SPENCE: Partial.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --partly State and other funding's do pay out for this person.
But it, I feel that, you know, that the monies that we do expend, you know, we get a
good, a return in investment, I guess will put it that way. So, but I, you know, and
then it's a 10,000, I think, dollar increase this year being asked for.
MR. SPENCE: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And in particular that is for just overall salary or, I can't
recall this late at night what that $10,000 increase was going to go to specifically, but
we can safely say it's not totally for salary.
MS. McLEAN: Oh, correct.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
MS. McLEAN: It's not totally for salary.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
MS. McLEAN: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, that's a large salary that's why.
MR. SPENCE: Could I?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Go ahead.
MR. SPENCE: Just an additional comment. The Budget Director reminds me that if we did
not have her within our office, we would be asking for another position within the
Department of, you know, to deal with similar things that she currently deals with.
So, because we only pay a portion, we're actually getting, you know, that level of
expertise at a discounted rate.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Uh-huh.
MR. SPENCE: We could probably find the details of how much we're saving but it would be
more of a Senior Planner V type of position because she has that level of expertise.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Or you would be outsourcing, looking for outside
vendors -MR. SPENCE: That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --to come and do such, yeah, consultants and what have
you. Okay.
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MR. SPENCE: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. That's all. Thank you, Chair.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Thank you. Ms. Balsa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Thank you very much, Chair. I just want to weigh in on this,
you know. This has come up, I think, every year since I've been here and I've listened
to the, you know, the justification for supporting this over and over and over. But I
understand and totally empathize with the Chair on the idea of us paying bills that
somebody else should pay but, you know, when you look at what we get from this
position and what we'd have to spend if we didn't have her, also we know her and we
know the level of commitment and expertise and, you know, when you replace that,
sometimes it's a, it's roll of the dice, you never know what you gonna get and we know
Ms. Owens, we know dedication, her knowledge, whatever. So I am fully supportive of
this and I will hope that we can find a way to support it. Thank you.
MS. McLEAN: And we would really recommend, when you have time on your busy calendars
alter Budget, to have the presentation that she gave to the Planning Commission,
especially now, you're seeing these issues more and more. Even if you've seen that
type of presentation before, it's a really great refresher.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And, thank you. And I can ditto what everyone else has
said and also add that, you know, my district is also having many challenges,
especially along the coastline going north. And so we need the assistance. We really
do need the expertise, Mr. Chair. And somehow, someway, we gotta work this out.
Like Ms. Balsa said, we've been here for a long time and every year this comes up.
Every year we discuss this matter and every year so far we've been able to fund. So I
hope we can continue funding 'cause I think it's very important and I'd rather pay
Peter in this respect than pay Paul later 'cause I think Paul will be a lot more
expensive and we'd have a lot more properties calling for revetments and other
mitigation. So I've said enough, it's getting late. I have no qualms, somehow,
someway, we're going to find a way to put this back in. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Does anyone have any problem with, that we end this discussion for
the night?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Consensus. I've been waiting to say that all night.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: We ain't got there yet. No, no, I have no problem.
MR. SPENCE: Mr. Chairman? I have just one more comment on the whole zoning study.
We, you know, we're regularly criticized and I remember this back in '92 when we were
doing community plans, a very common comment back then and it's remained pretty
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consistent, is that we don't do anything with our plans. I, you know, as part of our
submittal to the, this Committee I laid out about 69 places within the newly adopted
Maui Island Plan where we would be implementing that plan. We would actually be
doing something proactive with the Plan by going through, examining our Code and
doing what our Plan says to do. So I just.. .it bugs me that, I think of our plans as,
there's the passive-aggressive side that waits for a developer to apply for something
and community plan and Island Plan come out and, you know, they gotta deal with it
that way but, we should be doing proactive things as well with them. Thank you.
That... okay. Done.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Okay. With that, Members, we will see you here at 9 o'clock tomorrow
morning.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Are we going to state the agenda?
COUNCILMEMBER BAlSA: Do we know
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: What are doing? Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Pardon?
MS. YOSHIMURA: Mr. Chair? Tomorrow at 9 o'clock, well take testimony?
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: Nine o'clock, and we anticipate, very heavy testimony tomorrow
morning and so.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And, okay.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: And then if we have time alter testimony for any other revisits, we will.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: There's still revisits? And then...
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: If we're not able to, count on time for revisits because of the length of
testimony, then I encourage you to contact the departments that you need to speak to
during the lunch break.
MS. YOSHIMURA: Mr. Chair? Tomorrow there's also a 1 o'clock Committee of the Whole
meeting.
VICE-CHAIR WHITE: One o'clock or 1:30? So, okay, so we have a 1 o'clock Committee of the
Whole meeting and testimony is likely to take us through lunch and if not well have
time for other revisits. So with that, we will adjourn this evening. Well see you at
9 o'clock in the morning. . . .(gavel)...

ACTION:

DEFER pending further discussion.
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ADJOURN: 9:15 p.m.

APPROVED:
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Budget and Finance Committee
bf:min: 150429:alp

Transcribed by: Annette L. Perkett
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